# Application for the Approval of 2'-O-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL) and Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT) Under Standard 1.5.1 (Novel Foods) of the Australia and New Zealand Food Standards Code

Glycom A/S Kogle Allé 4 DK-2970 Hørsholm Denmark Application for the Approval of 2'-O-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL) and Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT) Under Standard 1.5.1 (Novel Foods) of the Australia and New Zealand Food Standards Code

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

INTRO	DUCTIO	Ν	6
GENEF	RAL REQU	UIREMENTS	8
	1.	Applicant Details	8
	2.	Purpose of the Application	9
	3.	Justification for the Application	9
		3.1 Regulatory Impact Information	9
		3.2 Impact on International Trade	
	4.	Information to Support the Application	11
	5.	Assessment Procedure	11
	6.	Confidential Commercial Information (CCI)	13
	7.	Additional Confidential Information	14
	8.	Exclusive Capturable Commercial Benefit (ECCB)	14
	9.	International and Other National Standards	
	10.	Statutory Declaration	19
	11.	Checklist	19
A.	EXCLU	SIVE USE OF NOVEL FOODS	20
В.	TECHN	NICAL INFORMATION ON THE NOVEL FOOD	21
	B.1	Information on the Type of Novel Food	22
	B.2	Information on the Purpose of Adding a Novel Food Ingredient to Food	22
	B.3	Information on the Physical and Chemical Properties of the Novel Food	
		Ingredient	23
		B.3.1 Identity of 2'-FL	23
		B.3.2 Identity of LNnT	24
	B.4	Manufacturing Process	24
		B.4.1 Manufacturing Process for 2'-FL	24
		B.4.2 Manufacturing Process for LNnT	27
		B.4.3 Description of the Source Microorganism	30
	B.5	Information on the Impurity Profile for a Typical Preparation	34
		B.5.1 Carbohydrate Impurity Profile	34
		B.5.2 Manufacturing Impurities and Contaminants	36
	B.6	Specification for the Identity and Purity of the Novel Food Ingredient	39
		B.6.1 Product Specifications for 2'-FL	
		B.6.2 Product Specifications for LNnT	40
		B.6.3 Batch Analysis	41
	B.7	Stability of the Novel Food Ingredient	43
		B.7.1 Bulk Stability	43
		B.7.2 Stability Under the Intended Conditions of Use	47
	B.8	Analytical Method for the Detection of the Novel Food Ingredient in Foods	50

C.	INFOR	MATION	ON THE SAFETY OF THE NOVEL FOOD	51	
	C.1	History	y of Safe Consumption from Human Breast Milk	52	
		C.1.1	Human Milk Oligosaccharides	52	
		C.1.2	Levels of 2'-FL in Human Breast Milk	52	
		C.1.3	Levels of LNnT in Human Breast Milk	54	
	C.2	Metab	olic Fate	55	
	C.3 Toxicological Data for 2'-FL				
		C.3.1	Test Articles Used in the Toxicological Assessments	56	
		C.3.2	Mutagenicity/Genotoxicity	57	
		C.3.3	Repeated-Dose Toxicity Studies	58	
		C.3.4	Neonatal Piglet Feeding Study	61	
	C.4	Toxico	logical Data for LNnT	62	
		C.4.1	Test Articles Used in the Toxicological Assessments	62	
		C.4.2	Mutagenicity/Genotoxicity	63	
		C.4.3	Repeat Dose Toxicity Studies	65	
	C.5	Clinica	l Data	71	
		C.5.1	Infant Study Conducted with 2'-FL in Combination with LNnT	71	
		C.5.2	Other Studies Conducted in Infants	72	
		C.5.3	Studies Conducted in Adults	74	
	C.6	Safety	of the Production Microorganism	75	
	C.7	Assess	ments by Authoritative Bodies	76	
	•	C.7.1	Furopean Union		
		C.7.2	United States		
		C.7.3	Israel		
		C.7.4	Singapore	79	
	C.8	Summa	ary of Safety Data	79	
D.	INFOR	MATION	ON DIETARY EXPOSURE TO THE NOVEL FOOD	84	
	D.1	Propos	sed Food Uses and Maximum Use Levels	85	
	D.2	Natura	Il Occurrence of 2'-FL and LNnT in the Diet	85	
	D.3	Consumption Information for Foods Not Included in the Most Recent Austral			
		or New	v Zealand National Nutrition Surveys	85	
	D.4	Percen	tage of Foods Likely to Contain 2'-FL and LNnT	85	
	D.5	Approv	ved Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Countries	86	
		D.5.1	European Union	86	
		D.5.2	United States	88	
		D.5.3	Other Jurisdictions	90	
	D.6	Estima	ted Intake of 2'-FL from Proposed Uses	91	
		D.6.1	Australia/New Zealand	91	
		D.6.2	Exposure Assessments that were Previously Conducted	92	
-					
E.			FOOD	07	
			rood	97	
	C.1	Furpos	Addition to Infant Formula Broducts	98 00	
		С.1.1 Г 1 Э	Addition to Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children		
	<b>г</b> 2		Addition to Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children	99	
	E.2	Character	onal and Performance Impact (Efficacy) of the Proposed Compositional	00	
		Change		99	
		E.2.1	Overview	99	
		E.Z.Z	Data from Juman Observational Studies and Clinical Trials	101	
		E.2.3		104	
		c.2.4	Sullillary	107	

	E.3	Information to Demonstrate that the Proposed Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT Will Not Cause a Nutritional Imbalance in the Diet	107
	E.4	Information to Demonstrate that the Proposed Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT Will Not Create a Negative Public Health Impact	108
F.	INFOR	MATION RELATED TO POTENTIAL IMPACT ON CONSUMER UNDERSTANDING AND	
	BEHAV	'IOUR	109
	F.1	Information to Demonstrate Consumer Awareness and Understanding of the	
		Novel Food Ingredient	110
	F.2	Information on Actual/Potential Behaviour of Consumers in Response to the	
		Novel Food Ingredient	110
	F.3	Information to Demonstrate that the Novel Food Ingredient Will Not Adversely	
		Affect Any Population Groups	111
REFERI	ENCES		112

# List of Figures and Tables

Figure B.4.1.1-1	Overview of the Manufacturing Process for 2'-FL	25
Figure B.4.2.1-1	Overview of the Manufacturing Process for LNnT	28
Figure B.4.3.2-1	Pathway for 2'-FL Biosynthesis by Escherichia coli K-12 (DH1) SCR6	32
Figure B.4.3.2-2	Pathway for LNnT Biosynthesis by Escherichia coli K-12 (DH1) MP572	33
Figure B.5.1.1-1	Representative Impurity Profile of 2'-FL as Measured by High Performance	
	Liquid Chromatography and Corona Charged Aerosol Detector	34
Figure B.5.1.2-1	Representative Impurity Profile for LNnT, as Measured by High Performance	
	Liquid Chromatography with a Corona Charged Aerosol Detector	35
Figure B.5.1.2-2	Impurity Profile for Three Batches of LNnT, as Measured by High Performance	
	Liquid Chromatography with a Corona Charged Aerosol Detector	36
Figure B.7.2.1-1	Stability of 2'-FL in a Commercially Representative Infant Formula Following	
	Storage for up to 900 Days at Various Temperatures (Reconstituted at 129 g/L)	48
Figure B.7.2.1-2	Stability of LNnT in a Commercially Representative Infant Formula Following	
	Storage for Up to 900 Days at Various Temperatures (Reconstituted at 129 g/L)	49
Table 5-1	List of the Available Preclinical Studies Conducted for 2'-FL and LNnT	12
Table 5-2	List of the Available Clinical Studies Conducted for 2'-FL and LNnT	13
Table 9-1	Regulatory Status of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Jurisdictions	18
Table B.4.1.2-1	Raw Materials and Processing Aids Used in the Manufacture of 2'-FL	26
Table B.4.2.2-1	Raw Materials and Processing Aids Used in the Manufacture of LNnT	29
Table B.5.2.3-1	Levels of Residual DNA in 4 Batches of 2'-FL and LNnT	38
Table B.5.2.4-1	Mineral and Lactose Contribution of 2'-FL to Infant Formula	38
Table B.5.2.4-2	Presence of Trace Elements in LNnT	39
Table B.6.1-1	Product Specification for 2'-FL	39
Table B.6.2-1	Product Specifications for LNnT	40
Table B.6.3-1	Batch Analyses for 2'-FL	41
Table B.6.3-2	Batch Analyses for LNnT	42
Table B.7.1.1-1	Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on Chemically Synthesised Crystalline	
	2'-FL	44
Table B.7.1.1-2	Interim Results of the 5-Year Real-Time Stability Study on Crystalline 2'-FL	
	Obtained by Fermentation	44
Table B.7.1.2-1	Interim Results of the 2-Year Accelerated Stability Study on Crystalline 2'-FL	
	Obtained by Fermentation	45

Table B.7.1.3-1	Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on Chemically-Synthesised Crystalline	46
Table B.7.1.3-2	Interim Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on LNnT Obtained by	
<b>T</b>       <b>D T 4 4</b>	Fermentation	46
lable B./.1.4-1	Interim Results of the 2-Year Accelerated Stability Study on LNn1 Obtained by Fermentation	47
Table B.7.2.1-1	Composition of the Infant Formula Powder Used in the 3-Year Stability Study	47
Table C.1.2-1	2'-FL Concentration in Human Milk after Full-Term Birth	52
Table C.1.2-1	2'-FL Concentration in Mature Human Milk (Lactation Days 10 to 60) by Global Regions	53
Table C.1.3-1	LNnT Concentration in Human Milk after Full-Term Birth	54
Table C.1.2-2	LNnT Concentration in Mature Human Milk (Lactation Days 1 to 60) by Global	
	Regions	55
Table C.3.1-1	Comparison of 2'-FL Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studies	56
Table C.3.2.2-1	Summary of Genotoxicity Studies Conducted on 2'-FL	58
Table C.4.1-1	Comparison of LNnT Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studies	62
Table C.5.3-1	Interventions Used in the Two-Week Healthy Adult Study (Elison et al., 2016)	74
Table C.7-1	Summary of the Repeated-Dose Toxicology Studies Conducted with 2'-FL	80
Table C.7-2	Summary of the Repeated-Dose Toxicology Studies Conducted with LNnT	80
Table C.7-3	Summary of the Clinical Studies Conducted with 2'-FL and LNnT	82
Table D.1-1	Proposed Food-Uses and Use-Levels for 2'-FL and LNnT in Australia/New	
	Zealand	85
Table D.4-1	Market Share for 2'-FL and LNnT During the Exclusivity Period	86
Table D.5.1-1	Authorised Food Uses and Maximum Use Levels for 2'-FL in the EU as per	
	Commission Decision 2016/376 (EU, 2016a)	87
Table D.5.1-2	Authorised Uses of LNnT in the EU as per Commission Implementing Decision	
	2016/375	88
Table D.5.2-1	Individual Food Uses and Use Levels for 2'-FL from Microbial Fermentation that	
	are GRAS in the U.S. (GRN 650) (U.S. FDA, 2016a)	89
Table D.5.2-2	Individual Food Uses and Use Levels for LNnT Produced by Microbial	
	Fermentation that are GRAS in the U.S. (GRN 659) (U.S. FDA, 2016b)	90
Table D.5.3-1	Accepted Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Jurisdictions	90
Table D.6.1-1	Estimated Intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their Proposed Uses Based on	
	Theoretical Intakes of Infant Formula Products and Formulated Supplementary	
	Foods for Young Children in Australia/New Zealand	91
Table D.6.1-2	Estimated Intake of 2'-FL and LNn1 from their Proposed Uses Based on	
	Recommended Intake Levels of Infant Formula Products and Formulated	
	Supplementary Foods for Young Children Marketed in Australia and New	0.2
Table D C 2 4	Zealand	92
Table D.6.2-1	Estimated Daily Intake of 2"-FL from All Authorised Food Categories in the EU	0.2
	by Population Group	93
Table D.6.2-2	Estimated Daily Intake of LINNT from All Authorised Food Categories in the EU	04
	Estimated Daily Intake of 2' EL from All CRAS Food Lices in the U.S.	94 0F
Table $D \in \mathcal{I}$	Estimated Daily Intake of LNpT from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.	95 05
Table E $2.2.4$	Doces Administered in the Clinical Trial Conducted in Healthy Adults (Elicon et	95
	al., 2016)	106

# List of Appendices

Appendix I	Statutory Declaration
Appendix II	Checklists
Appendix III	Comprehensive Documentation of Case-of-Need
Appendix IV	Structural Analyses
Appendix V	Details of the Manufacturing Process (CONFIDENTIAL)
Appendix VI	Internal Methods of Analyses (CONFIDENTIAL)
Appendix VII	Certificates of Analyses (CONFIDENTIAL)
Appendix VIII	Full Study Reports for Unpublished Toxicological Studies (CONFIDENTIAL)
Appendix IX	Full Study Reports of the Clinical Study Published as Puccio <i>et al.</i> (2017) (CONFIDENTIAL)
Appendix X	Bioinformatic Searches for Homology with Known Toxins and Allergens (CONFIDENTIAL)

# Application for the Approval of 2'-O-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL) and Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT) Under Standard 1.5.1 (Novel Foods) of the Australia and New Zealand Food Standards Code

# INTRODUCTION

Glycom A/S (Glycom) is a Danish food ingredient manufacturer that has developed the technology to manufacture human-identical milk oligosaccharides (HiMOs)<sup>1</sup>. Initially, Glycom developed chemicalsynthetic process technology before moving to fermentation technology, as a more scalable and cost-effective route that would provide the same benefit at lowest cost to the consumer. These HiMOs are highly purified; they are chemically identical to those in mother's milk, and will be added at levels within the ranges naturally found.

The first 2 HiMOs to be commercialised by Glycom are 2'-O-fucosyllactose (2'-FL) and lacto-*N*neotetraose (LNnT). Both of these ingredients (obtained by either chemical synthesis and fermentation processes) have gained approval and notification in the European Union as novel food ingredients for use in a variety of food products including infant formulae, follow-on formulae, processed cereal-based food and baby food for infants and young children, milk-based drinks and similar products intended for young children, dietary foods for special medical purposes and meal replacements as well as a range of other food groups for the general population. They have also successfully achieved Generally Recognized as Safe (GRAS) status for these same food uses in the United States (U.S.), which has been notified to the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) without questions. Just recently, 2'-FL and LNnT have been granted approval for use in infant formula and growing up milks in Singapore, and 2'-FL has been authorised for use in infant formula in Israel.

This application is for the approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel foods in Australia/New Zealand. 2'-FL is proposed for addition at levels of up to 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 0.6 g/L of LNnT, in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children. The approval is sought for 2'-FL and LNnT produced by fermentation, by two similar but independent processes. As stated above, the final ingredients are highly-purified; they are produced using living fermentation organisms, but secreted from the organism which are removed completely, and the ingredients are subjected to a number of purification steps (similar to the production of vitamins). The 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients will not be manufactured within Australia/New Zealand; only the finished ingredients, or food products containing it, will be imported. Thus, no processing aids (including the fermentation organism) will enter the territory of Australia/New Zealand. This application is intended to demonstrate:

- 1. 2'-FL and LNnT are chemically identical to those found in human breast milk.
- 2. 2'-FL and LNnT will be added at levels not exceeding those found in human breast milk.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Throughout this application, the term "human-identical milk oligosaccharides (HiMOs)" is used to refer to the manufactured forms of these substances (*e.g.*, 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by either chemical synthesis or microbial fermentation), while the term "human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs)" is used to refer to their naturally occuring counterparts in human breastmilk. Glycom has demonstrated that the HiMOs that are the subject of the current application (2'-FL and LNnT manufactured by fermentation) are identical to the 2'-FL and LNnT that are present naturally in human breastmilk.

- 3. 2'-FL and LNnT are highly purified.
- 4. 2'-FL, either alone or in combination with LNnT, are well tolerated and do not pose any safety concerns, based on their history of consumption through breastmilk, as well as numerous safety studies (both preclinical and clinical) that have been conducted.
- 5. 2'-FL and LNnT are non-digestible oligosaccharides that will provide functional benefits.

This dossier has been prepared in accordance with the Food Standards Australia New Zealand (FSANZ) *Application Handbook,* specifically:

- Chapter 3.1 General Requirements for Applications (all sections)
- Guideline 3.5.2 Novel Food (all sections)
- Guideline 3.6.2 Special Purpose Foods Infant Formula Product (all sections)
- Guideline 3.6.3 Special Purpose Foods Other Foods (all sections)
- Guideline 3.3.2 Processing Aids (sections D and E)

# **GENERAL REQUIREMENTS**

*This section is completed in accordance with Chapter 3.1 (General Requirements for Applications) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016).* 

### 1. Applicant Details

#### **Contact Information**

Glycom A/S Kogle Allé 4 2970 Hørsholm Denmark

Attention of:

#### Nature of Applicant's Business

Glycom is a privately held company founded in 2005, specialising in the development, synthesis, and commercialisation of human-identical milk oligosaccharides. Consisting of a R&D headquarters and a production facility, it synergistically covers the whole value chain from research, intellectual property protection (IP), development, over technology transfer to engineering and production, isolation-purification, product release and product approval. The company comprises of ca. 120 employees, approximately half of which are scientists specialising in compliance, quality, technical engineering, carbohydrate chemistry, biochemistry and analytics, enzymology, strain development, microbial fermentation, process isolation-purification, regulatory and IP.

#### Details of Other Parties Involved with the Application

The following parties are involved in the preparation, submission and stewardship of this application:

Intertek Scientific & Regulatory Consultancy Room 1036, Building A8 Cody Technology Park Ively Road Farnborough, UK GU14 0LX

# 2. Purpose of the Application

Human breast milk contains a number of structurally diverse oligosaccharides, termed human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs)<sup>2</sup>, which include 2'-*O*-fucosyllactose (2'-FL) and lacto-*N*-neotetraose (LNnT). Glycom (A/S) (Glycom) has developed means to manufacture 2'-FL and LNnT by microbial fermentation. The 2'-FL and LNnT produced by microbial fermentation are chemically and structurally identical to the oligosaccharides that are naturally present in human breast milk. Glycom intends to use 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children, specifically milk products, that are intended for use by young children aged 1 to 3 years.

It is Glycom's view that 2'-FL and LNnT meet the definition of a "*non-traditional food*", as defined in Standard 1.5.1, on the basis that they are considered to be a "*substance, where that substance, or the source from which it is derived, does not have a history of human consumption as a food in Australia or New Zealand*". Furthermore, given that 2'-FL and LNnT produced by fermentation do not have a history of human consumption as a food in Australia or New Zealand (even though their identical counterparts are naturally present in human milk), they are considered to be a novel food requiring an assessment of public health and safety consideration. As such, 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by microbial fermentation are considered to be within the scope of the definition of novel food for the purposes of Standard 1.5.1 of the Australia New Zealand Food Standards Code (hereafter referred to as the Code) (FSANZ, 2016). The purpose of the application herein is to amend Schedule 25 (Permitted Novel Foods) of the Code to include 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by microbial fermentation in the table to section S25-2. Furthermore, it is recognised that the approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as a novel food may require consideration and possible changes to the following Standards and their associated Schedules as relevant:

- Standard 2.9.1: Infant Formula Products
- Standard 2.9.3, Division 4: Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children
- Schedule 3: Identity and Purity

The information presented in this application support the safe and suitable use of 2'-FL and LNnT for their proposed food applications.

# 3. Justification for the Application

## 3.1 Regulatory Impact Information

### 3.1.1 Costs and Benefits of Application

a) Impact on the Consumer

The proposed uses of 2'-FL and LNnT is consistent with efforts to produce products that better match the nutrient composition of human milk, as set forth by principles in the Australia and New Zealand Food Regulation Ministerial Council's Policy Guideline on the *Regulation of Infant Formula Products* and the Codex *Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants* (Codex Stan 72). Consumers will benefit from the availability of infant formula products on the market that better reflects the oligosaccharide composition in human breast milk. The abundance and unique presence of HMOs in human milk suggest they must play an important physiological role for the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Throughout this application, the term "human-identical milk oligosaccharides (HiMOs)" is used to refer to the manufactured forms of these substances (*e.g.*, 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by either chemical synthesis or microbial fermentation), while the term human milk oligosaccharides (HMOs)" is used to refer to their naturally occuring counterparts in human breastmilk. Glycom has demonstrated that the HiMOs that are the subject of the current application (2'-FL and LNnT manufactured by fermentation) are identical to the 2'-FL and LNnT that are present naturally in human breastmilk.

developing infant, as supported by various studies (preclinical and clinical) that have examined their effects on human health. An in-depth discussion of the purpose for adding Glycom's HiMOs to infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children, as well as their associated beneficial health effects, is presented in Section E of this application.

The introduction of Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT as novel ingredients in infant formula and follow-on formula, as well as formulated supplementary foods for young children, is not expected to have any negative impact on the consumers. The safety of the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients has been well demonstrated, and they have been approved for similar purposes in other jurisdictions worldwide, including the EU, U.S., Israel, and Singapore (see Sections C.7 and D.5).

b) Impact on the Industry

The approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel foods in Australia/New Zealand will allow for the development of formula products that better reflect the composition of human breast milk. This will foster innovation in the industry and promote continued research into the importance of optional ingredients that are added to such products. The approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as new optional ingredients that are permitted for addition to infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children will also facilitate differentiation and competition in the market.

c) Impact on the Government

There is no apparent impact on government agencies by the controlled addition of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) as an ingredient in foods. The authorisation of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel food ingredients will be an extension to the range of other non-digestible oligosaccharides (inulin-type fructans and galacto-oligosaccharides) already permitted for inclusion in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children. It is notable however that a high number of key studies on milk oligosaccharides were performed by researchers being supported by Australian government funds (*e.g.*, Dr. Patricia McVeagh, Dr. Janette C. Brand-Miller, Dr. Michael Messer, Dr. Bing Wang). Therefore, the approval of 2'-FL and LNnT by FSANZ would appreciate and link these fundamental research endeavours with actual application to human nutrition and allow for easier access to this HiMO for research purposes, and foster employment by promoting scientific research within Australia/New Zealand.

### 3.2 Impact on International Trade

Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT have already obtained market authorisation as ingredients in a wide range of food products in other jurisdictions. The impact on international trade is anticipated to be the following:

- Approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel foods will, in the future, promote international trade and reduction of technical barriers to trade, while continuing to protect public health and safety.
- Manufacturers and importers in Australia/New Zealand wishing to sell 2'-FL and LNnT, or foods containing these ingredients, would benefit.
- The global opportunities for the development and sale of 2'-FL and LNnT, or foods containing these ingredients, would be expanded.
- Approval of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel foods gives the domestic industry the chance to provide consumers with products sold in Australia/New Zealand that contain these ingredients.

# 4. Information to Support the Application

Information is provided in this application to enable the objectives specified in Section 18 of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand (FSANZ) Act to be addressed as follows:

- (a) <u>The protection of public health and safety</u>: Information to support objective (a) is provided in Section C of the application, in which the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT, based on the available pre-clinical and human safety data, is discussed in detail.
- (b) <u>The provision of adequate information relating to food to enable consumers to make informed choices</u>: Data to support objective (b) are provided in Section B, in which the full compositional information and nutrient profiles of foods containing 2'-FL and LNnT are described in detail. A discussion of the nutritional and health impact of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel food ingredients is also provided in Section E.
- (c) <u>The prevention of misleading or deceptive conduct</u>: Information supporting objective (c) is provided in Section F, in which the consumer awareness and potential behaviour in response to 2'-FL and LNnT, and foods containing these ingredients, are described in detail.

This application is prepared in accordance with the relevant sections within the Food Standards Australia New Zealand *Application Handbook* (from 1 March 2016), including the following:

- Chapter 3.1 General Requirements for Applications (all sections)
- Guideline 3.5.2 Novel Food (all sections)
- Guideline 3.6.2 Special Purpose Food Infant Formula Product (all sections)
- Guideline 3.6.3 Special Purpose Foods Other Foods (all sections)
- Guideline 3.3.2 Processing Aids (sections D and E)

### 5. Assessment Procedure

Glycom considers the General Procedure (Subdivision D), Cost Category Level 2 (up to 650 hours), to be the most appropriate assessment procedure for the application of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) as a novel food. The safety of the proposed uses of the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients is largely based on the fact that the use levels remain well within the ranges that occur naturally within human breastmilk. Safety is further corroborated by preclinical and clinical studies conducted with 2'-FL and LNnT (from both fermentation and chemical synthetic processes). These studies have been reviewed by authoritative bodies in the EU, and the U.S. FDA has issued a "no questions" response to the GRAS notices submitted for these ingredients (see Section C.7). A listing of the available preclinical and clinical studies that have been conducted for 2'-FL and LNnT is summarised in Table 5-1 and Table 5-2 below, respectively.

Information to Support Safety	Assay	Reference	Submitted for Glycom's EU Novel Food Application?	Submitted for Glycom's U.S. FDA GRAS Notice?
Dataset for 2'-FL				
Mutagenicity/	Ames assay	Verspeek-Rip, 2015	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 650)
genotoxicity	in vitro micronucleus assay	Verbaan, 2015a	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 650)
	Ames assay, mouse lymphoma assay	Coulet <i>et al.</i> , 2014	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 546, 650)
	in vitro micronucleus assay	Verbaan, 2015b	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRN 650)
	Ames test, <i>in vivo</i> micronucleus assay	Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, 2015	No	Yes (GRN 650)
90-day oral toxicity study	OECD No. 408 adapted to begin in neonatal rats	Penard, 2015	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 650)
	OECD No. 408 adapted to begin in neonatal rats	Coulet <i>et al.</i> , 2014	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 546, 650)
	OECD No. 408	Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, 2015	No	Yes (GRNs 650)
3-week neonatal piglet feeding study	GLP	Hanlon and Thorsrud, 2014	No	Yes (GRNs 650)
Dataset for LNnT				
Mutagenicity/	Ames assay	Verspeek-Rip, 2016	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 659)
genotoxicity	in vitro micronucleus assay	Verbaan, 2016	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 659)
	Ames assay, mouse lymphoma assay	Coulet <i>et al.,</i> 2013	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)
	in vitro micronucleus assay	Verbaan, 2015c	Yes (EFSA)	No
	Ames assay	Prieto, 2005	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)
28-day oral toxicity study	Gavage study, feeding study (only limited details available; duration of feeding study is not entirely clear)	Prieto, 2005	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)
	OECD test guideline 407 adapted to begin in neonatal rats	Coulet <i>et al.,</i> 2013	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)
90-day oral toxicity study	OECD No. 408 adapted to begin in neonatal rats	Penard, 2016	Yes (FSAI)	Yes (GRN 659)
	OECD No. 408 adapted to begin in neonatal rats	Coulet <i>et al.,</i> 2013	Yes (EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)

Table 5-1	List of the Available Preclinical Studies Conducted for 2'-FL and LNnT <sup>a</sup>

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; EFSA = European Food Safety Authority; FSAI = Food Safety Authority of Ireland; GLP = Good Laboratory Practice; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; OECD = Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development <sup>a</sup> Details of these studies are provided in Section C.

1. f	0	D-(	Colorada da Com	Culture I Car
Information to Support Safety	Study Groups and Duration of Intervention	Keterence	Submitted for Glycom's EU Novel Food Application?	Submitted for Glycom's U.S. FDA GRAS Notice?
Infant feeding studies	<ul> <li>Formula containing 2'-FL (1.0 to 1.2 g/L) with LNnT (0.5 to 0.6 g/L)</li> <li>Control formula</li> <li>Breastfed infants</li> <li>6 months</li> </ul>	Puccio <i>et al.,</i> 2017	Yes (reviewed by EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 546, 650)
	<ul> <li>Formula containing 2'-FL (0.2 g/L) with GOS (2.2 g/L)</li> <li>Formula containing 2'-FL (1.0 g/L) with GOS (1.4 g/L)</li> <li>Control formula</li> <li>Breastfed infants</li> <li>4 months</li> </ul>	Marriage <i>et al.,</i> 2015	No	Yes (GRN 650)
	<ul> <li>Formula containing 2'-FL (0.2 g/L) with scFOS (2 g/L)</li> <li>Control formula</li> <li>Breastfed infants</li> <li>27 to 35 days</li> </ul>	Kajzer <i>et al.,</i> 2016	No	No
	<ul> <li>Formula containing LNnT (0.22 g/L)</li> <li>Control formula</li> <li>6 weeks</li> </ul>	Prieto, 2005	Yes (reviewed by EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 547, 659)
Tolerability study in adults	<ul> <li>2'-FL alone (up to 20 g/day), LNnT alone (up to 20 g/day), or their combination (2:1 ratio for 20 g/day total)</li> <li>14 days</li> </ul>	Elison <i>et al.,</i> 2016	Yes (reviewed by EFSA)	Yes (GRNs 546; 650)

#### Table 5-2 List of the Available Clinical Studies Conducted for 2'-FL and LNnT<sup>a</sup>

2'-FL = 2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose GOS = galacto-oligosaccharides; scFOS = short-chain fructo-oligosaccharides

<sup>a</sup> Details of these studies are provided in Section C.

<sup>b</sup> Efficacy endpoints reported in Alliet *et al.* (2016) and Steenhout *et al.* (2016).

<sup>c</sup> Efficacy endpoints reported in Goehring *et al.* (2016).

# 6. Confidential Commercial Information (CCI)

Confidential commercial information, in relation to food, is defined in Section 4 of the FSANZ Act as meaning:

- a) a trade secret relating to food; or
- b) any other information relating to food that has a commercial value that would be, or could reasonably be expected to be, destroyed or diminished if the information were disclosed.

Glycom requests the information contained within the following Appendices be considered confidential commercial information.

•	Appendix V-a	Comprehensive Descriptions of the Manufacturing Processes of 2'-FL and LNnT
•	Appendix V-b	Documentation on the Development and Safety of the Production Organisms
		Escherichia coli K-12 (DH1) SCR6 and MP572

Appendix VI-a Internal Methods for Analyses

- Appendix VI-b Internal Methods of Analysis for Detecting 2'-FL and LNnT in Food Matrices
- Appendix VIII Full Study Reports of Unpublished Toxicological Studies
- Appendix IX Full Reports of the Clinical Study Published as Puccio *et al.* (2017)
- Appendix X Bioinformatic Searches for Homology with Known Toxins and Allergens

The information contained within these appendices is not publicly available and release of these data would be at a commercial disadvantage to Glycom. The company has invested considerable capital to develop the production organisms, which efficiently produces high titres of 2'-FL and LNnT that can be isolated as a highly pure material. A non-confidential description of the production organisms and the manufacturing process is provided in Section B.4. Glycom has also invested in the development and validation of the methods of analyses, and commissioned the toxicological studies and infant study that substantiates the safety of their specific ingredients. A non-confidential summary of the unpublished toxicological studies is presented in Sections C.3 and C.4 of this application, while a non-confidential summary of the Puccio *et al.* (2017) infant study is presented in Section C.5.

# 7. Additional Confidential Information

Glycom requests that the information contained within the following appendices remain confidential:

- Appendix V-c Certificate of Strain Deposition
- Appendix VII Certificates of Analysis

The information contained within these appendices is not publicly available. No other confidential information is included in this application.

# 8. Exclusive Capturable Commercial Benefit (ECCB)

As indicated in Section A, Glycom is seeking exclusive permission for the use of 2'-FL and LNnT as a novel food. Thus, it is anticipated that this application would confer Exclusive Capturable Commercial Benefit (ECCB) in accordance with Section 8 of the FSANZ Act, which states:

An exclusive, capturable commercial benefit is conferred upon a person who applies for the development of a food regulatory measure or the variation of food regulatory measure under Section 22 if:

- (a) the applicant can be identified as a person or body that may derive a financial gain from the coming into effect of the draft standard to draft variation of the standard that would be prepared in relation to the application; and
- (b) any other unrelated persons or bodies, including unrelated commercial entities, would require the agreement of the applicant in order to benefit financially from the approval of the application.

Additional information to support that this application would confer ECCB, based on the factors of consideration outlined in the Guideline 3.1.1 of the FSANZ Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016), is summarized in Table 8-1 below.

Factors considered when determining if ECCB is applicable, as outlined in Guideline 3.1.1 of the FSANZ Application Handbook	Response
• Why are you making this application? What are you hoping to get out its approval?	The synthetic oligosaccharides (produced by fermentation) 2'-FL and LNnT are the subject matter of this application. While the manufactured oligosaccharides are identical in structure to the natural oligosaccharides occurring at high concentrations in human breast milk, they do not possess a history of human consumption neither in their manufactured forms, nor as isolated oligosaccharides, and are therefore considered novel foods within the scope of definition of novel food for the purposes of Standard 1.5.1. of the Australia New Zealand Food Standard Code.
	The purpose of the application herein is to amend Schedule 25 (Permitted Novel Foods) of the Code to include 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by microbial fermentation in the Table to Section S25-2. Furthermore, it is recognised that the approval of 2'- FL and LNnT as a novel food may require consideration and possible changes to the following Standards and their associated Schedules as relevant: • Standard 2.9.1: Infant Formula Products • Standard 2.9.3, Division 4: Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children • Schedule 3: Identity and Purity
	Glycom is hoping to obtain legal permission to market their synthetic 2'-FL and LNnT (from microbiological fermentation) in Australia and New Zealand. In this application, Glycom is requesting for a 15-month exclusivity period should their 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients be approved as novel foods. Glycom and their business partners has significant investment into technology development and specific safety studies of their manufactured forms of 2'-FL and LNnT. It is understood that during the 15- month exclusivity period, ECCB would be conferred.
• How will you benefit from the approval of your application?	Once approval is granted, Glycom will supply 2'-FL and LNnT to their business partners who will commercialise these novel foods in the food categories applied for: • Standard 2.9.1: Infant Formula Products • Standard 2.9.3, Division 4: Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children
• Who besides you, will benefit from the approval of your application? How and why will they benefit?	<ul> <li>Glycom has exclusive supply agreements with their business partners, who will also benefit from the approval of this application. They will commercialise final food products containing the approved novel food ingredients according to the categories for which approval is being sought for:</li> <li>Standard 2.9.1: Infant Formula Products</li> <li>Standard 2.9.3, Division 4: Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children</li> </ul>
	The benefit of our business partners may possibly be expressed in context of market shares. It can only be assumed that the <u>product innovation</u> that is connected to the inclusion of the novel food ingredients into final products will have positive impact on market shares.

#### Table 8-1 Applicability of ECCB to Glycom's Novel Food Application for 2'-FL and LNnT

#### Table 8-1 Applicability of ECCB to Glycom's Novel Food Application for 2'-FL and LNnT

Factors considered when determining if ECCB is applicable, as outlined in Guideline 3.1.1 of the FSANZ Application Handbook

AUSTRALIA - BRAND A

Category	Total Market Size Vol (Kg) Sales ('000)	% Market Share Brand A
Starter Infant Formula	6206	3.7
Follow-on Formula	4863	3.4
Toddler Milk (FSFYC)	11146	1.6

Total Market Size and % Market Share of Brand A

Source: AC Nielsen MAT to 09.04.2017

#### NEW ZEALAND - BRAND B

Total Market Size and % Market Share of Brand B

Category	Total Market Size Vol (Kg) Sales ('000)	% Market Share Brand B
Starter Infant Formula	629	11
Follow-on Formula	782	8
Toddler Milk (FSFYC)	1279	12

Source: AC Nielsen MAT to 28.04.2017

<ul> <li>If your application is approved, whose permission will be required before anyone can derive a benefit from that approval?</li> </ul>	Glycom as the applicant <u>and</u> producer/supplier (only producer according to the technology and specifications described in the application) has to provide permission. Permission is provided in form of specific supply agreements before anyone else can benefit financially.
• Who holds the intellectual property in the subject matter of your application?	There is no trivial connectivity between the subject matter of the application and intellectual property rights in Australia and New Zealand, or in fact anywhere else:

Factors considered when determining if ECCB is applicable, as outlined in Guideline 3.1.1 of the FSANZ Application Handbook	Response
	<ul> <li>The oligosaccharides themselves are outside of intellectual property protection since they are identical to natural molecules that have been described in the literature decades ago ("prior art").</li> <li>The specific food applications sought for approval (i.e. Infant Formula Products and Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children) are also not protectable by intellectual property since there is no intellectual novelty recognisable when applying human-identical milk oligosaccharides to these ("non-obviousness" and missing "inventive step").</li> <li>However, some more specific applications are patent protected by Glycom, or their business partners, but these are not the subject matter of this novel food application.</li> <li>Several aspects of the technologies used for production of the oligosaccharides are under patent protection by Glycom, however, potential patent infringements in this area are not easy to monitor/test and thus can hardly be enforced globally. Therefore, Glycom has focussed its patent maintenance on Europe, the United States and China. Currently, Glycom does not possess any longer provisional nor final patent protection in Australia or New Zealand; all previous applications have been abandoned.</li> </ul>

#### Table 8-1 Applicability of ECCB to Glycom's Novel Food Application for 2'-FL and LNnT

# 9. International and Other National Standards

The national and international standards that are relevant to the current application are listed below. Details of the assessment conducted by other authoritative bodies is presented in Section C.7, while the accepted conditions of use in other jurisdictions are summarised in Section D.5.

Jurisdiction	Ingredient	Regulatory Status <sup>a</sup>
EU	2'-FL (chemically synthesised)	Glycom's 2'-FL is authorised for use as a novel food ingredient in infant formula and various foods under Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/376 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-O-fucosyllactose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council. In infant formula and follow-on formula, it may be added at up to <b>1.2 g 2'-FL/L</b> in combination with 0.6 g LNnT/L at a ratio of 2:1 in the final ready-to-use product.
	2'-FL (fermentation)	The FSAI has issued a positive opinion that Glycom's 2'-FL obtained by fermentation (as described herein) is substantially equivalent to the 2'-FL that is authorised for use under Commission Decision 2016/376, and this has been successfully notified to the European Commission (EU, 2016a; FSAI, 2016a).
	2'-FL (fermentation)	2'-FL produced by Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH (Jennewein) is authorised for use as a novel food ingredient in infant formula and follow-on formula at levels of up to <b>1.2 g 2'-FL/L</b> (ready-to-use or reconstituted product), under Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2017/2201 of 27 November 2017 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-fucosyllactose produced with <i>Escherichia coli</i> strain BL21 as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council.
	LNnT (chemically synthesised)	Authorised for use as a novel food ingredient in infant formula and various foods under Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/375 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of lacto-N-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council. In infant formula and follow-on formula, it may be added at up to <b>0.6 g LNnT/L</b> in combination with 1.2 g 2'-FL/L at a ratio of 1:2 in the final ready-to-use product.
	LNnT (fermentation)	FSAI has issued a positive opinion that Glycom's LNnT obtained by fermentation (as described herein) is substantially equivalent to the LNnT that is authorised for use under Commission Decision 2016/375, and this has been successfully notified to the European Commission (EU, 2016b; FSAI, 2016b).
U.S.	2'-FL (chemically synthesised)	FDA has issued a " <i>no questions</i> " response on the conclusion that Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient manufactured by chemical synthesis is GRAS for its intended uses in infant formula (up to <b>2.4 g/L</b> ) and various foods (GRN 546) (U.S. FDA, 2015a).
	2'-FL (fermentation)	FDA has issued a " <i>no questions</i> " response on the conclusion that Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient manufactured by fermentation (as described herein) is GRAS for its intended uses in infant formula (up to <b>2.4 g/L</b> ) and various foods (GRN 650) (U.S. FDA, 2016a)
	2-FL (fermentation)	FDA has issued a " <i>no questions</i> " response on the conclusion that 2'-FL obtained by fermentation with <i>E. coli</i> BL21 (DE3) strain produced by Jennewein is GRAS for its intended uses in infant formula (up to <b>2.0 g/L</b> ) (GRN 571) (U.S. FDA, 2015b)
	LNnT (chemically synthesised)	FDA has issued a "no questions" response on the conclusion that Glycom's chemically synthesised LNnT is GRAS for its intended uses in infant formula ( <b>up to 0.6 g/L</b> ) and various foods (GRN 547) (U.S. FDA, 2015c).
	LNnT (fermentation)	FDA has issued a "no questions" response on the conclusion that Glycom's LNnT produced by fermentation (as described herein) is GRAS for its intended uses in infant formula (up to <b>0.6 g/L</b> ) and various foods (GRN 659) (U.S. FDA, 2016b).
Singapore	2-FL (fermentation)	AVA concluded that Glycom's 2'-FL obtained by fermentation is permitted as an ingredient in infant formula (including follow-on formula) for infants 0 to 12 months old and growing up milk (for children aged 12 to 36 months), up to a level of <b>1.2 g/L</b> .
	LNnT (fermentation)	AVA concluded that Glycom's LNnT obtained by fermentation is permitted as an ingredient in infant formula (including follow-on formula) for infants 0 to 12 months old and growing up milk (for children aged 12 to 36 months), up to a level of <b>0.6 g/L</b> .
Israel	2-FL (fermentation)	2'-FL obtained by fermentation, as produced by Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, has been authorised as a novel food, specifically for use in milk-based infant formulas (ages 0 to 6 months) and follow-on formulas (ages 6 to 12 months), at levels of up to <b>2.0 g/L</b> .

Table 9-1 Reg	ulatory Status of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Jurisdictions
---------------	---

EU = European Union; FDA = Food and Drug Administration; FSAI = Food Safety Authority of Ireland; GRAS = Generally Recognized as Safe; U.S. = United States.

<sup>a</sup> The use levels of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula and follow-on formula that are cited in this table refer to the amount present in the reconstituted or ready-to-feed formula (*i.e.*, as consumed).

# **10.** Statutory Declaration

A signed Statutory Declaration is provided in Appendix I.

### 11. Checklist

A completed checklist relating to the information required for submission with this application is provided in Appendix II.

# A. EXCLUSIVE USE OF NOVEL FOODS

This section is completed in accordance with Section A of Guideline 3.5.2 – Novel Foods of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016), which states the following information are to be provided:

- 1. A statement as to whether the application is seeking exclusive permission for the novel food. If exclusive permission is sought, the application must include details of the following:
  - a. the specific class of food; and
  - b. the brand of the food, including the name the food will be marketed under (if known).

Glycom is seeking exclusive permission for the use of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) as a novel food on the basis that the 2'-FL and LNnT are highly refined products obtained *via* <u>proprietary</u> <u>manufacturing processes</u>. There have been significant research and investment by Glycom and its partners into the development of 2'-FL and LNnT. It is envisioned that exclusivity will be specific to Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT when they are used as food ingredients, and not to finished food products containing these materials. In practice, this means that during the exclusivity period, a manufacturer may incorporate 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) into their food products only if they obtain the ingredient from Glycom, and provided that the use is in accordance with the agreed conditions specified in the approval from FSANZ. Specifically, Glycom is seeking exclusivity for the following:

Class of Food: Human-identical milk oligosaccharide (HiMO)

Brand of the Food: not available yet<sup>3</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> The brand name under that 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) will be marketed in Australia/New Zealand will be provided to FSANZ once this is known.

# B. TECHNICAL INFORMATION ON THE NOVEL FOOD

Technical information on Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients are described in this Section. Specifically, this section is completed in accordance with the information requirements outlined in the relevant sections of Guideline 3.5.2 (Novel Foods) and Guideline 3.3.2 (Processing Aids) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016). The corresponding Sections of this Application in which the information requirements have been addressed are summarised in the table below.

Relevant Guideline	Required Information Described in the Guideline	Section of the Application where this is Addressed	
Guideline 3.5.2 –	B. Technical information on the novel food		
Novel Foods	B.1 Information on the type of novel food	Section B.1	
	B.2 Information on the purpose of adding a novel food ingredient to food	Section B.2	
	B.3 Information on the physical and chemical properties of the novel food or novel food ingredient	Section B.3	
	B.4 Information on the impurity profile for a typical preparation	Section B.5	
	B.5 Manufacturing process for a novel food ingredient	Section B.4	
	B.6 Specification for identity and purity for a novel food ingredient	Section B.6	
	B.7 Analytical method for detection of a novel food ingredient	Section B.8	
Guideline 3.3.2 – Processing Aids	D. Additional information related to the safety of an enzyme processing aid derived from a microorganism		
	D.1 Information on the source microorganism	Section B.4.3	
	D.2 Information on the pathogenicity and toxicity of the source microorganism	Section B.4.3.3	
	D.3 Information on the genetic stability of the source organism	Section B.4.3.4	
	E. Additional information related to the safety of an enzyme processing aid derived from a genetically-modified microorganism		
	E.1 Information on the methods used in the genetic modification of the source organism	Section B.4.3.2	

# B.1 Information on the Type of Novel Food

Glycom obtains 2'-FL from the fermentation with an *Escherichia coli* K-12-derived strain that has been optimised for the biosynthesis of 2'-FL. The 2'-FL is secreted into the fermentation medium. The *E. coli* cells are removed by filtration, and as described further in Section B.5, a number of further purification steps are applied to result in a single, isolated, high-purity crystalline ingredient that is specified to contain a minimum of 94% of 2'-FL (and a minimum of 96% of the sum of human-identical milk saccharides). 2'-FL occurs only as one specific constitutional isomer.

To produce LNnT, a separate, independent fermentation process has also been developed by Glycom. This production process is similar to the one used to manufacture 2'-FL. LNnT is secreted into the fermentation medium by the *E. coli* K-12-derived strain that has been optimised for the biosynthesis of LNnT. The *E. coli* cells are removed by filtration, and as described further in Section B.5, a number of further purification steps are applied to result in a single, isolated, high-purity crystalline ingredient that is specified to contain a minimum of 92.0% of LNnT (and a minimum of 95% of the sum of human-identical milk saccharides). LNnT also occurs only as one specific constitutional isomer.

Therefore, of the major novel food categories listed in Section 3.5.2 – Novel Foods of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand *Application Handbook* (FSANZ, 2016), Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients are most appropriately classified as:

(IV) Single chemical entities.

## B.2 Information on the Purpose of Adding a Novel Food Ingredient to Food

2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) is intended for addition to infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children. A detailed discussion of the purpose for adding 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) to these products is presented in Section E.

In brief, the addition of 2'-FL and LNnT to infant formula and follow-on formula is intended to result in products that better reflect the compositional profile of oligosaccharides of human breast milk. This is consistent with efforts to produce formula products that better match the nutrient composition of human milk, as set forth by principles in the Australia and New Zealand Food Regulation Ministerial Council's *Policy Guideline on the Regulation of Infant Formula Products* and the Codex *Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants* (Codex Stan 72). Given their unique presence and abundance in human breast milk, the physiological roles of 2'-FL and LNnT have been investigated in a number of preclinical and clinical studies (see Section E). HMOs including 2'-FL and LNnT are non-digestible oligosaccharides; their ability to positively modulate the commensal microflora within the gastrointestinal tract (*i.e.*, exert bifidogenic properties) has been well established, which has important implications on the hosts' health. Other mechanisms have also been proposed by which HMOs may be beneficial, including their ability to adhere to pathogens, and improve intestinal barrier function and immune modulation (see Section E). Therefore, the proposed uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Australia/New Zealand could serve to benefit both infants and young children alike.

# B.3 Information on the Physical and Chemical Properties of the Novel Food Ingredient

#### B.3.1 Identity of 2'-FL

Common Name:	2'-O-Fucosyllactose
Common Abbreviations:	2'-FL (2'FL, 2-FL, 2FL)
International Union of Pure and Applied Chemistry (IUPAC) Name:	α-D-Fucopyranosyl-(1→2)-β-D-galactopyranosyl-(1→4)-D- glucopyranose
Alternative Denotations:	2′- <i>O</i> -L-Fucosyl-D-lactose; Fucosyl-α-1,2-galactosyl-β-1,4-glucose; Fuc-α-( 1→2)-Gal-β-(1→4)-Glc
Chemical Abstracts Service (CAS) Registry Number:	41263-94-9
Chemical Formula:	C <sub>18</sub> H <sub>32</sub> O <sub>15</sub>
Molecular Weight:	488.44
Structural Formula:	D-Lactose HO COH HO COH C-Glucose C-

2'-FL is a naturally occurring trisaccharide consisting of L-fucose, D-galactose, and D-glucose. Alternatively, the molecular constitution can be described as consisting of the monosaccharide L-fucose and the disaccharide D-lactose, which are linked by an alpha  $(1\rightarrow 2)$  bond to form the trisaccharide. 2'-FL occurs only as one specific constitutional isomer.

The molecular structure of 2'-FL was elucidated for the first time using classical chemical techniques by Richard Kuhn in 1955 (Kuhn *et al.*, 1955), and shortly after by Jean Montreuil (Montreuil, 1956). Since then, the structure has been independently confirmed by a range of modern structure characterisation techniques, including spectroscopic techniques [*e.g.*, <sup>1</sup>H-, <sup>13</sup>C, and 2D-nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR)] (Jenkins *et al.*, 1984; Ishizuka *et al.*, 1999; Rundlöf *et al.*, 2001; Urashima *et al.*, 2002, 2004, 2005; Almond *et al.*, 2004; Wada *et al.*, 2008), mass spectrometric (MS) techniques (Fura and Leary, 1993; Asres and Perreault, 1996; Perreault and Costello, 1999), and X-ray crystallography (Kuhn *et al.*, 1956; Svensson *et al.*, 2002).

2'-FL produced by fermentation with an *E. coli* K-12-derived strain is chemically and structurally identical to the 2'-FL present in human breast milk, as confirmed by <sup>1</sup>H- and 2D-NMR-spectroscopy, mass spectrometry and x-ray crystallography (see Appendix IV for analytical report).

#### B.3.2 Identity of LNnT

Common Name:	Lacto-N-neotetraose	
Common Abbreviation:	LNnT	
IUPAC Name:	$\beta$ -D-Galactopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -2-acetamido-2-deoxy- $\beta$ -D-glucopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - $\beta$ -D-galactopyranosyl- $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -D-glucopyranose	
Alternative Denotations:	Gal- $\beta$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-GlcNAc- $\beta$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 3)-Gal- $\beta$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-Glc N-Acetyl-D-lactosamine- $\beta$ -(1 $\rightarrow$ 3)-D-lactose	
Chemical Abstracts Service (CAS) Registry Number:	13007-32-4	
Chemical Formula:	C <sub>26</sub> H <sub>45</sub> NO <sub>21</sub>	
Molecular Weight:	707.63	
Structural Formula:	HO OH OH	
	N*-AcetyI-D-factosamine         D-Lactose           β-D-Galactopyranosyl-(1-4)-2-acetamido-2-deoxy-β-D-glucopyranosyl-(1-3)-β-D-galactopyranosyl-(1-4)-D-glucopyranoyylad-yyl-(1-4)-D-glucopyranoyyl-(1-4)-D-glucopyrano	

= Lacto-N-neotetraose

LNnT is a naturally occurring tetrasaccharide consisting of D-galactose, *N*-acetyl-D-glucosamine, D-galactose and D-glucose. It occurs only as one specific constitutional isomer. The molecular structure of LNnT was characterised by Richard Kuhn in 1962, and since then a number of publications reported detailed structure characterisation by <sup>1</sup>H- and <sup>13</sup>C-NMR techniques (Strecker *et al.*, 1989; Urashima *et al.*, 2002, 2005).

LNnT produced by fermentation with an *E. coli* K-12-derived strain is chemically and structurally identical to LNnT that is present in human breast milk, as confirmed by <sup>1</sup>H- and 2D-NMR-spectroscopy, mass spectrometry and x-ray crystallography (see Appendix IV for analytical report).

## B.4 Manufacturing Process

## B.4.1 Manufacturing Process for 2'-FL

### B.4.1.1 Overview

Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient is currently manufactured in compliance with current Good Manufacturing Practice (cGMP) and the principles of Hazard Analysis Critical Control Point (HACCP). The manufacturing process can be broadly divided into 2 stages. In Stage 1 [upstream processing (USP)], D-lactose and D-sucrose are converted to 2'-FL by the cellular enzymes of the 2'-FL production microorganism, which uses D-sucrose as an exclusive energy and carbon source and D-lactose as a substrate for 2'-FL biosynthesis. In Stage 2 [downstream processing (DSP)], a series of purification and isolation steps are used to generate the final high-purity 2'-FL ingredient. A schematic overview of the manufacturing process for 2'-FL is presented in Figure B.4.1.1-1 below. Confidential details on the production process are provided in Appendix V-a.

To note, Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient is currently manufactured in Denmark/the European Union, it will not itself be manufactured in Australia or New Zealand, thus the fermentation substrates, organism and processing aids used for its manufacture will not enter the territory.

Figure B.4.1.1-1 Overview of the Manufacturing Process for 2'-FL



#### B.4.1.2 Identity of Raw Materials and Processing Aids

The raw materials/processing-aids used to make 2'-FL are D-lactose and D-sucrose (both meeting the specifications established in the European Pharmacopoeia). These reagents are sterilised before use and are subject to quality control pre-screening using High-Performance Liquid Chromatography (HPLC) for purity (*e.g.*, lactose can isomerise to lactulose through the Lobry de Bruyn–van Ekenstein aldose-ketose isomerisation). Fermentation is performed in a chemically-defined, salt-based, minimal growth medium with D-sucrose as the only carbon source and D-lactose as the substrate. All processing aids, raw materials, unit operations and filter aids have been sourced with Halal certificates, and the production line and ingredient will be certified as Halal by the Halal Food Council of Europe.

The materials used in the production of 2'-FL by fermentation are listed in Table B.4.1.2-1.

Material	Function
Raw Material Substrates (Bioreagents)	
D-Sucrose	Carbon and energy source
D-Lactose	Substrate/source raw material
Other Components of Fermentation Medium	
Ammonium hydroxide	Fermentation medium ingredient (nitrogen source)

pH adjustment

pH adjustment

Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element)

Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element)

Fermentation medium ingredient (nitrogen and phosphate source) Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element and phosphate)

Table B.4.1.2-1 Raw Materials and Processing Aids Used in the Manufacture of 2'-FL

Thiamine Fermentation medium ingredient (vitamin growth factor) Minerals Fermentation medium ingredient (essential elements) Processing Aids Acetic acid Crystallisation Food-grade anti-foaming agent Anti-foaming agent **Filters and Filtration Aids** Ultrafiltration Removal of cell matter and proteins Nanofiltration Removal of small molecules Ion-exchange resin Removal of small molecules Removal of small charged molecules (e.g., salts) Electrodialysis Charcoal filter Decolourisation and removal of impurities Microfiltration Filter sterilisation

2'-FL = 2'-O-Fucosyllactose

Magnesium sulphate

Potassium hydroxide

Sodium hydroxide

Citric acid

Ammonium dihydrogen phosphate

Potassium dihydrogen phosphate

#### B.4.1.3 Details of the Manufacturing Steps

#### Manufacturing Stage 1: Fermentation Procedure

Fermentation is performed in a chemically-defined, salt-based, minimal medium, with D-sucrose as the only carbon source and D-lactose as the substrate. Fermentation is maintained for several days until inprocess quality controls indicate a favourable ratio of 2'-FL to other carbohydrates, as well as high consumption of D-lactose.

2'-FL is efficiently excreted into the fermentation broth; therefore, disruption of the cells is not required for isolation of 2'-FL from the culture broth. The microbial biomass containing the intact production organism is then removed from the culture supernatant containing 2'-FL by an ultrafiltration/ diafiltration aid and the separated microbial biomass is deactivated by heat treatment. The quality of the clear ultrafiltration/diafiltration permeate is assessed by a range of in-process quality controls and then further purified in the second stage of the production process, the downstream processing.

#### Manufacturing Stage 2: Purification and Isolation

Stage 2 of the manufacturing process consists of a series of purification steps, most notably the final selective crystallisation step, that generates the single, isolated, high-purity, crystalline trisaccharide 2'-FL ingredient. During this stage, water, minerals, small molecules, and other potential impurities are removed by nanofiltration, ion-exchange resin, and activated charcoal filtration, followed by concentration by nanofiltration and highly controlled crystallisation with the use of defined amounts of acetic acid. These resulting crystals are dried until the required specification limit for acetic acid is met.

Quality control measures are in place during the entire purification and isolation process to ensure that final batches of 2'-FL released conform to the product specifications.

#### B.4.1.4 Quality Control

As previously mentioned, the manufacture of 2'-FL is conducted in accordance with GMP and HACCP principles. Both manufacturing stages are controlled by a HACCP plan which includes specifications for the equipment, raw materials, product, and packaging materials used in the manufacturing process. The manufacture of 2'-FL employs a number of in-process controls to ensure the purity of the final product and minimise the amount of potential inherent impurities to the level that is technically feasible.

#### B.4.2 Manufacturing Process for LNnT

#### B.4.2.1 Overview

LNnT is manufactured in compliance with cGMP and HACCP principles. The raw materials from which LNnT is derived include D-lactose as a substrate, and D-glucose and D-glycerol as energy- and carbonsources in a fermentation process. The manufacturing process can be broadly divided into 2 stages: in Stage 1 USP), D-lactose is converted *via* the metabolic intermediate "lacto-*N*-triose II" to LNnT by the cellular enzymes of the LNnT production organism. In Stage 2, (DSP), a series of purification and isolation steps generate the final high-purity LNnT product. A schematic overview of the manufacturing process for LNnT is presented in Figure B.4.2.1-1 below. Confidential details of the production process are provided in Appendix V-a.

To note, Glycom's LNnT ingredient is currently manufactured in Denmark/the European Union, it will not itself be manufactured in Australia or New Zealand, thus the fermentation substrates, organism and processing aids used for its manufacture will not enter the territory.

Figure B.4.2.1-1 Overview of the Manufacturing Process for LNnT



#### B.4.2.2 Identity of Raw Materials and Processing Aids

The D-lactose, D-glucose and D-glycerol raw materials used meet the specifications established in the European Pharmacopeia or food grade equivalent standard. The raw materials are sterilised before use and monitored by HPLC for potential side products (*e.g.*, lactose can isomerise to lactulose through the well-known aldose-ketose isomerisation). Fermentation is performed in a chemically well-defined, salt-based, minimal medium. D-Glucose, D-glycerol and ammonium salts are used as carbon and nitrogen sources and D-lactose serves as a substrate for LNnT synthesis. All processing aids, raw materials, unit operations and filter aids have been sourced with Halal certificates, and the production line and ingredient will be certified as Halal by the Halal Food Council of Europe.

The materials used in the production of LNnT are listed in Table B.4.2.2-1.

Material	Function
Raw Material Substrates (Bioreagents)	
D-lactose	Substrate/source raw material
D-glucose	Energy/carbon source
D-glycerol	Energy/carbon source
Other Components of Fermentation Medium	
Ammonium hydroxide	Fermentation medium ingredient (nitrogen source)
Magnesium sulphate	Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element)
Ammonium dihydrogen phosphate	Fermentation medium ingredient (nitrogen and phosphate source)
Potassium dihydrogen phosphate	Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element and phosphate)
Potassium hydroxide	pH adjustment
Sodium hydroxide	pH adjustment
Citric acid	Fermentation medium ingredient (essential element)
Thiamine	Fermentation medium ingredient (vitamin growth factor)
Minerals	Fermentation medium ingredient (essential elements)
Processing Aids	
Methanol	Crystallisation
Food-grade anti-foaming agent	Anti-foaming agent
Filters and Filtration Aids	
Ultrafiltration	Removal of cell matter and proteins
Nanofiltration	Removal of small molecules
Ion-exchange resin	Removal of small molecules
Electrodialysis	Removal of small charged molecules (e.g., salts)
Charcoal filter	Decolourisation and removal of impurities
Microfiltration	Filter sterilisation

Table B.4.2.2-1 Raw Materials and Processing Aids Used in the Manufacture of LNnT

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose.

#### B.4.1.3 Details of the Manufacturing Steps

#### Manufacturing Stage 1: Fermentation Procedure

During Stage 1, D-lactose (substrate), D-glucose, and D-glycerol (carbon and energy source) are converted into LNnT by the production organism. The fermentation is maintained for several days until in-process controls indicate a favourable ratio LNnT to other carbohydrates, and a high consumption of D-lactose.

LNnT is excreted into the fermentation broth; therefore, disruption of the cells is not required for isolation of LNnT from the culture broth. The microbial biomass containing the production organism is then removed from the culture supernatant containing LNnT by ultrafiltration/ diafiltration and the separated microbial biomass is deactivated by heat treatment. The quality of the clear ultrafiltration/diafiltration permeate is assessed by a range of in-process controls and then further purified by the second stage of the production process, the downstream processing.

#### Manufacturing Stage 2: Purification and Isolation

Stage 2 of the manufacturing process consists of a series of purification steps, most notably the final selective crystallisation step, that generate the single, isolated, high-purity, crystalline tetrasaccharide LNnT ingredient. During this stage, water, minerals, small molecules, and other potential impurities are removed by nanofiltration, ion-exchange resin/electrodialysis, activated charcoal filtration, and chromatography, followed by concentration by vacuum distillation or nanofiltration and crystallisation with the use of highly controlled amounts of methanol. The crystals are then dried. Quality control measures are in place during the entire purification and isolation process to ensure that final batches of LNnT released conform to the product specifications.

### B.4.2.4 Quality Control

As previously indicated, the manufacture of LNnT is conducted in accordance with GMP and HACCP principles. Both manufacturing stages are controlled by a HACCP plan which includes specifications for equipment, raw materials, product, and packaging materials. The manufacture of LNnT employs a number of in-process controls to ensure the purity of the final product and minimise the amount of potential inherent impurities to the level that is technically feasible.

### B.4.3 Description of the Source Microorganism

### B.4.3.1 Origins and History of Use

Comprehensive documentation on the production organism, including its development, historical use, and information on its safety as a production strain is provided in Appendix V-b. Briefly, the fermentation organisms used in the production of both 2'-FL and LNnT are derived from *E. coli* K-12. *E. coli* K-12 has been specifically developed and recognised as a "safety strain" for molecular biological research in the 1970s (Manning *et al.*, 1977; Smith, 1978) and is since then the most widest applied microorganism in biotechnology research laboratories around the world. In 1997, it was also among the first organisms in history of modern sequencing technologies for which the whole genome sequence became available (Blattner *et al.*, 1997). Recent comparison of sequenced *E. coli* genomes shows that K-12 and closely related "safety strains" of *E. coli* K 12-derived strains cannot colonise in the human gastrointestinal system, possess a strongly reduced ability for survival in the environment, and do not produce protein-type toxins (U.S. EPA, 1997). *E. coli* K-12 is today one of the preferred microorganisms for industrial biotechnology with wide application scope (Chen *et al.*, 2013; Theisen and Liao, 2017).

The safety of *E. coli* derivatives for use in industrial applications has been comprehensively reviewed in the United States Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA) *Final Risk Assessment of Escherichia coli K-12 Derivatives* (U.S. EPA, 1997). The host strain *E. coli* K-12 and its derivatives are generally recognised as safe and suitable for use as a host organism in the construction of biotechnologically engineered microorganisms used for the industrial production of food ingredients, food enzymes, food additives and biochemical (such as biofuels, organic acids, amino acids, sugar alcohols and biopolymers) (Chen *et al.*, 2013; Theisen and Liao, 2017). For example, in the EU, *E. coli* K-12 has been recommended as a safe host organism by the EU Commission and derivatives have been repeatedly assessed by the European Food Safety Authority (EFSA) as safe for the production of food and feed ingredients, additives, and food

enzymes [*e.g.*, chymosin (JECFA, 2010), gamma cyclodextrin (ACNFP, 2012), L-methionine (EFSA, 2013), L-valine (EFSA, 2008), L-threonine (EFSA, 2014a), L-lysine (EFSA, 2014b), L-isoleucine (EFSA, 2010), L-tryptophan (EFSA, 2016)]. Additionally, the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) has assessed *E. coli* K-12 as a safe host for food enzyme preparations [*e.g.*, chymosin (JECFA, 1991, 2006)] and the French government explicitly lists chymosin derived from *E. coli* K-12 fermentation as an approved processing aid (see <u>www.legifrance.gouv.fr</u>) (Legifrance, 2006). Moreover, *E. coli* K-12 has been approved for the production of Chymosin A in China by the MOH (Ministry of Health, now National Health and Family Planning Commission) in GB 2760-2014 (Ministry of Health of the PRC, 2014). In the U.S., *E. coli* K-12 and B-strain derivatives are used in the production of a range of GRAS ingredients and food enzymes [*e.g.*, alpha cyclodextrin (U.S. FDA, 2004), chymosin (U.S. FDA, 2016c), L-leucine (U.S. FDA, 2010), and β-galactosidase (U.S. FDA, 2014)].

Other food ingredients and/or food additives produced with *E. coli* K-12-derived strains include xylitol (Khankal *et al.*, 2008; von Rymon Lipinski, 2014), thaumatin (Daniell *et al.*, 2000; von Rymon Lipinski, 2014), tagatose (Roh *et al.*, 2000; von Rymon Lipinski, 2014), formic acid (Murarka *et al.*, 2008; Shams Yazdani and Gonzalez, 2008), L-phenylalanine (Karau and Grayson, 2014), L-tyrosine (Karau and Grayson, 2014), and L-valine (Karau and Grayson, 2014).

#### B.4.3.2 Information on the Genetic Modifications of the Source Microorganism

#### Production of 2'-FL

The fermentation organism for the production of 2'-FL is *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) SCR6, a highly stable and reliable production strain that provides high titres of 2'-FL. A comprehensive description of the genetic modifications and steps taken to construct the final production strain is provided in Appendix V-b. The strain has been deposited in the DSMZ (Deutsche Sammlung von Mikroorganismen und Zellkulturen GmbH) in Braunschweig, Germany (see Appendix V-c).

It is important to recognise that the genetic modifications made to production organism are intended to introduce the metabolic pathway to allow for 2'-FL biosynthesis. The newly expressed proteins are not the material of commercial interest; rather, it is the substance (*i.e.*, 2'-FL) that is synthesised by these newly expressed proteins. Figure B.4.3.2-1 shows the biochemical pathway by which the production strain generates 2'-FL using D-lactose and D-sucrose as a substrate and carbon source, respectively. During manufacture, the production strain remains intact, secretes the 2'-FL, and then is entirely removed through a series of purification steps.



Figure B.4.3.2-1 Pathway for 2'-FL Biosynthesis by Escherichia coli K-12 (DH1) SCR6

#### Production of LNnT

The fermentation organism for the production of LNnT is *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) MP572, a highly stable and reliable production strain that provides high titres of LNnT. A comprehensive description of the genetic modifications and steps taken to construct the final production strain is provided in Appendix V-b. The strain has been deposited in the DSMZ in Braunschweig, Germany (see Appendix V-c).

It is important to recognise that the genetic modifications made to production organism are intended to introduce the metabolic pathway to allow for LNnT biosynthesis. The newly expressed proteins are not the material of commercial interest; rather, it is the substance (*i.e.*, LNnT) that is synthesised by these newly expressed proteins. Figure B.4.3.2-2 shows the biochemical pathway by which the production strain generates LNnT using lactose, glucose, and glycerol. During manufacture, the production strain remains intact, secretes the LNnT, and then is entirely removed through a series of purification steps.





#### **B.4.3.3** Information on the Pathogenicity and Toxicity of the Source Microorganism

*E. coli* K-12 (and its derivative DH1) is defective in at least three cell wall characteristics, making it unable to colonise the human intestinal tract under normal conditions. Experiments in humans and animals have confirmed that the K-12 strain does not colonise the intestine and moreover that indigenous intestinal microorganisms have a competitive advantage (U.S. EPA, 1997). Furthermore, the K-12 strain does not possess adhesion properties or virulence factors and thus does not meet the requirements for pathogenicity.

With regards to toxigenicity, K-12 strain does not produce significant quantities of toxins that affect humans. No antibiotic production from *E. coli* K-12 nor its derivative DH1 have been characterised to date.

#### B.4.3.4 Information on the Genetic Stability of the Source Microorganism

The *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) strain used in the production of 2'-FL and LNnT carries the *recA1* genotype, which has a significantly reduced homologous recombination rate of the plasmid DNA. Secondly, the plasmids used in the production strain carry metabolic markers (*i.e.*, sucrose operon and the *nadC* gene; for details see Appendix V-b), so that by careful design of the growth media used during cell banking, propagation and fermentation, the production strains are protected from plasmid loss.

Full details of the measures taken by Glycom to ensure genetic stability of the production strain is provided in Appendix V-b. To help ensure that the cell line is preserved, Glycom uses a two-tiered cell banking system where a master cell bank (MCB) is used to generate the working cell banks (WCB) that are in turn used to start the production batches. Such a cell banking system is generally accepted as the most practical approach to providing sufficient quantities of cells for continued manufacture of the product, and warrants that each and every fermentation is performed from a consistent basis. The MCB and WCB must meet a number of acceptance criteria to ensure purity, productivity and quality prior to

their use. The MCB is derived from an initial cell clone (ICC), which is generated from a mother clone vial; the mother clone is deposited externally and is also stored internally in a secured -80°C freezer. Glycom conducts fermentation performance tests to ensure that the ICC is stable for at least the number of generations that is expected to be needed for production use (see Appendix V-b). A comprehensive dataset is available to demonstrate that the source microorganism does not undergo strain drift, and that the culture conditions can be consistently applied across batches (see Appendix V-b).

Additionally, a number of quality control steps are employed during the production process of 2'-FL and LNnT. The following are used as indication of the genetic stability of the production strain:

- 1) Cell growth parameters have to be within historical range;
- 2) Titres have to be within historical range;
- 3) The final 2'-FL and LNnT product exhibits a consistent impurity profile and is compliant with the specifications defined in Section B.6.1.

# **B.5** Information on the Impurity Profile for a Typical Preparation

#### B.5.1 Carbohydrate Impurity Profile

#### B.5.1.1 Carbohydrate Impurity Profile for 2'-FL

Batch analyses from multiple lots of 2'-FL have been analysed using HPLC, High-Performance Anion Exchange Chromatography (HPAEC) and Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometry (ICP-MS). All batches displayed as similar impurity profile demonstrating consistency of the manufacturing process. Figure B.5.1.1-1 shows a representative impurity profile of several batches as measured by HPLC using a Corona Charged Aerosol Detector (cCAD). The main advantages of the detector used are high sensitivity, wide dynamic detection range, consistent performance with excellent precision and more consistent response over wide range of chemical structures (*e.g.*, no chromophores are required for detection).



Figure B.5.1.1-1 Representative Impurity Profile of 2'-FL as Measured by High Performance Liquid Chromatography and Corona Charged Aerosol Detector

Results of the HPLC-cCAD analyses demonstrate that saccharides that are structurally related to 2'-FL can be present at small quantities in the final isolated product, namely D-lactose (not more than 3%), L-fucose (not more than 1%), difucoslylactose (not more than 1%) and 2'-fucosyl-D-lactulose (not more than 1.0%). The first 3 (lactose, fucose and difucosyllactose) are all natural components of breastmilk

and the resulting exposure from the levels in 2'-FL would be insignificant compared to the exposure from each of these saccharides at the naturally occurring levels.

2'-Fucosyl-D-lactulose is an isomerisation product of 2'-FL where the terminal glucose moiety is converted into a fructose sugar. This type of isomerisation is pH and temperature dependent and has been commonly reported for the closely related conversion of D-lactose into D-lactulose during heat treatment [*i.e.*, ultra-high temperature (UHT) processing and pasteurisation] of milk, including human donor milk (Beach and Menzies, 1983; Schuster-Wolff-Bühring *et al.*, 2010; Gómez de Segura *et al.*, 2012). This isomerisation reaction of carbohydrates is also known as the Lobry de Bruyn–van Ekenstein transformation (Angyal, 2001; Wang, 2010). Different infant formulas have been reported to contain D-lactulose at relative levels between 1 and 7% of their D-lactose content, and absolute levels up to 13.7 mmol/L (Beach and Menzies, 1983). Although the isomerisation product of 2'-FL has not been specifically evaluated in heat treated human donor milk, D-lactulose has also been detected at significant proportions of D-lactose (Gómez de Segura *et al.*, 2012), and it can thus be reasonably assumed that 2'-fucosyl-D-lactulose is present at comparable ratios and can thereby be equally regarded to have a history of safe use from heat treated human donor milk.

#### B.5.1.2 Carbohydrate Impurity Profile for LNnT

Batch analyses from multiple lots of LNnT have been analysed using HPLC-cCAD and all batches exhibit comparable impurity profiles, thereby demonstrating consistency of the manufacturing process. Figure B.5.1.2-1 shows a representative impurity profile for LNnT and Figure B.5.1.2-2 presents the results of 3 batches analysed for impurities. Small amounts of carbohydrate-type impurities may be detected in the LNnT ingredient; however, these compounds are HiMOs themselves or fall into the general structural patterns observed in HMOs. Such carbohydrate-type compounds that may form during the fermentation process include lacto-*N*-triose II, *para*-lacto-*N*-neohexaose, and LNnT fructose isomer. The LNnT fructose isomer is an isomerisation product of LNnT where the terminal glucose moiety is converted into a fructose sugar; this isomerisation is also described as the Lobry de Bruyn–van Ekenstein transformation as mentioned previously. As with 2'-FL, it can be reasonably assumed that the LNnT fructose isomer is present at comparable ratios to that of heat-treated human milk and can therefore be equally regarded to have a history of safe consumption.



Figure B.5.1.2-1 Representative Impurity Profile for LNnT, as Measured by High Performance Liquid Chromatography with a Corona Charged Aerosol Detector
# Figure B.5.1.2-2 Impurity Profile for Three Batches of LNnT, as Measured by High Performance Liquid Chromatography with a Corona Charged Aerosol Detector



Specifications for these carbohydrate-type compounds have been established and in-process controls (*i.e.*, for temperature and pH) and purification steps (*i.e.*, chromatography) have been included in the manufacturing process in order to minimise the formation of these substances. The results of batch analyses demonstrate that concentrations of each compound do not exceed 2% of the total ingredient, and at such low levels of concentration, they are not anticipated to have any significant effect on the safety or nutritive value of the LNnT ingredient produced by Glycom.

#### B.5.2 Manufacturing Impurities and Contaminants

#### B.5.2.1 Absence of Amino Acids and Biogenic Amines

Both 2'-FL and LNnT are harvested from the fermentation medium without disruption of the production strain; however, it is noted that batches of the ingredients also have been analysed for secondary metabolites and cellular components that may originate from the fermentation medium. Analyses of the ingredients for biogenic amines (*e.g.*, histamine, tyramine, spermidine, cadaverine and putrescine), and amino acids and their metabolites [*e.g.*, glutamic acid, gamma-aminobutyric acid (GABA)] did not identify detectable levels of these contaminants in either ingredient.

#### B.5.2.2 Absence of Microbial Endotoxins and Residual Proteins

Internal specifications for lipopolysaccharides (*i.e.*, endotoxins) originating from the fermentation organism have been established as an additional quality control point to ensure that microbial endotoxins are efficiently removed and/or not introduced during the production process of 2'-FL and LNnT. The endotoxin specifications are assayed using the *Limulus* amebocyte lysate kinetic chromogenic assay described in the European Pharmacopoeia. Batch analyses of 2'-FL and LNnT demonstrate compliance to the endotoxins specifications (see Tables B.6.2-1 and B.6.2-2).

The absence of residual proteins is confirmed by an adaptation of the Bradford protein method, which has been validated to detect and quantify residual protein down to a level of 0.0005 and 0.0017%, respectively. Protein levels were consistently below the quantitation limit for all batches and 2'-FL and LNnT tested (see Tables B.6.3-1 and B.6.3-2).

#### B.5.2.3 Absence of Production Organism

In the manufacturing of both 2'-FL and LNnT, the production microorganism is efficiently removed by the ultrafiltration step which is applied directly after fermentation during USP. Additionally, during DSP, various sequential purification processes are applied to ensure the absence of microbiological contamination. The overall purification process comprises of the following steps:

- 1. Ultrafiltration/diafiltration
- 2. Nanofiltration
- 3. Ion removal
- 4. Decolouration (e.g., active charcoal filtration)
- 5. Microfiltration
- 6. Chromatography (for the purification of LNnT only)
- 7. Pre-concentration
- 8. Crystallisation
- 9. Solid-liquid-separation (e.g., filtration)
- 10. Washing
- 11. Drying.

The absence of the microorganisms in the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients is demonstrated by microbial testing for *Enterobacteriaceae* during batch analyses according to internationally-recognised methods (ISO 21528-1:2004, MSZ ISO 21528-2:2007). The ISO 21528-1:2004 method includes a pre-enrichment step to allow for resuscitation of the microorganism before enrichment. Additionally, the ISO 7251:2005 method for analysis of *E. coli* also has been applied to production batches of the ingredient during QC testing to further corroborate the absence of *Enterobacteriaceae*.

Finally, the absence of the production organism in the ingredient is also supported by the analysis of residual DNA in batches of the final ingredients. As shown in Table B.5.2.3-1, the absences of residual DNA from the production organism for 2'-FL and LNnT are each confirmed by 3 different validated quantitative polymerase chain reaction (qPCR) methods. The qPCR methods for 2'-FL target short subsequences of the marker genes *ampR* and *tetR* (located on the high-copy plasmids) and a short subsequence of the multicopy operon encoding the 23S ribosomal subunit of *E. coli*. For LNnT, the qPCR methods target subsequences of the inserted genes *galT* and *lgtA* as well as the same subsequence of the 23S ribosomal subunit of *E. coli*. Analysis of 4 batches of 2'-FL and LNnT demonstrate no quantifiable levels of residual DNA (limit of quantification = 4 ppb) present in the final ingredient.

Parameter	Specification	Average Batch Result	Lot 00215	Lot 00315	Lot 00415	Lot 00515
2'-FL						
Residual DNA by qPCR (AMP assay)	<loqª< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loqª<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>
Residual DNA by qPCR (TET assay)	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>
Residual DNA by qPCR (EC23S assay)	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>
LNnT						
Residual DNA by qPCR ( <i>galT</i> assay)	<loqª< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loqª<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>
Residual DNA by qPCR ( <i>lgtA</i> assay)	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>
Residual DNA by qPCR (EC23S assay)	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""><td><loq< td=""></loq<></td></loq<>	<loq< td=""></loq<>

#### Table B.5.2.3-1 Levels of Residual DNA in 4 Batches of 2'-FL and LNnT

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; AMP = adenosine monophosphate; DNA = deoxyribonucleic acid; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose;

LOQ = limit of quantitation; qPCR = quantitative polymerase chain reaction; TET = tetracycline.

<sup>a</sup> LOQ = 4  $\mu$ g/kg (parts per billion)

#### B.5.2.4 Residual Minerals from the Fermentation Medium

Although some residual amounts of minerals may remain in the 2'-FL ingredient, as a result of it being carried over from the fermentation medium, this is not expected to contribute significantly to the overall mineral content in finished food products (*i.e.*, infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children). As an example, the approximate contribution of minerals from its residual presence in the 2'-FL ingredient is presented in the table below, as compared against the mineral content requirements established in Schedule 29 of the Food Standards Code for finished infant formula products. The amount of minerals in the finished infant formula product, as contributed by its residual presence in the 2'-FL ingredient, is considered to be minimal. It should also be highlighted that the finished infant formula product will conform to the composition requirements as established in Standard 2.9.1 and Schedule 29 of the Food Standards Code.

Nutrient	Mean Results from 4 Lots of 2'-FL Produced by Fermentation (mg/kg)	Nutrient Value Provided by a Use-Level of 1.2 g/L 2'-FLª (mg/100 kJ)	Mineral Requirements in Infant Formula (Schedule 29) (mg/100 kJ)
Phosphate	3 (as orthophosphate)	0.0001	6 to 25 (as phosphorus)
Chloride	≤40	≤0.0019	12 to 35
Sodium (Na)	232	0.0111	5 to 15
Potassium (K)	163	0.0078	20 to 50
Magnesium (Mg)	826	0.0396	1.2 to 4
Calcium (Ca)	648	0.0311	12 to 33 <sup>b</sup>
Iron (Fe)	3.5	0.0002	0.2 to 0.5
Zinc <mark>(</mark> Zn)	<2	<0.0001	0.12 to 0.43
Copper (Cu)	<1	<0.00005	0.014 to 0.043
Manganese (Mn)	1.25	0.0001	0.00024 to 0.0024

<sup>a</sup> In accordance with Standard 2.9.1 of the Food Standards Code (2.9.1–9), it was assumed that 1 L of formula contained a minimum of 2,500 kJ of energy.

<sup>b</sup> No maximum level for calcium that is required to be met for infant formula products is provided for under Schedule 29 (S29–9) of the Food Standards Code. However, under S29 – 10 (Guidelines for infant formula products), the recommended maximum level for calcium in infant formula products is 33 mg/100 kJ.

For LNnT, there are no appreciable levels of minerals carried over from the production process into the final ingredient. The results of trace element analyses for LNnT are presented in Table B.5.2.4-2 below.

Trace Element	LNnT Internal	Batch Results			
	Specification	2547750801	2547750901	2547750902	2547750903
Phosphorus (as orthophosphate) (%)	Max. 0.5	<0.0010	<0.0010	<0.0010	<0.0010
Chloride (Cl) (%)	Max. 0.1	<0.0010	<0.0010	<0.0010	<0.0010
Sodium (Na) (mg/kg)	Max. 5,000	<10	<10	<10	<10
Potassium (K) (mg/kg)	Max. 5,000	<10	<10	<10	<10
Magnesium (Mg) (mg/kg)	Max. 3,000	<10	<10	<10	<10
Calcium (Ca) (mg/kg)	Max. 1,000	<10	<10	<10	<10
Iron (Fe) (mg/kg)	Max. 20	3	<1	<1	<1
Zinc (Zn) (mg/kg)	Max. 20	0.3	0.2	0.2	0.4
Copper (Cu ) (mg/kg)	Max. 20	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Manganese (Mn) (mg/kg)	Max. 10	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Aluminium (Al) (mg/kg)	Max. 10	<2	<2	<2	<2
Chromium (Cr) (mg/kg)	Max. 3.0	0.2	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Molybdenum (Mo) (mg/kg)	Max. 1.0	0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Cobalt (Co) (mg/kg)	Max. 1.0	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Arsenic (As) (mg/kg)	Max. 0.4	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1
Cadmium (Cd) (mg/kg)	Max. 0.05	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01
Mercury (Hg) (mg/kg)	Max. 0.2	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01

LNnT = lacto-N-Neotetraose; Max. = maximum

#### B.6 Specification for the Identity and Purity of the Novel Food Ingredient

#### B.6.1 Product Specifications for 2'-FL

2'-FL is not currently covered by one of the specifications described in Schedule 3 (Identity and Purity) of the Code. As mentioned, 2'-FL has been accepted for use in the EU and the U.S., and the material that will be marketed in Australia/New Zealand will meet the same product specification as defined in these other jurisdictions. The established specification for Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient, along with the methods of analysis, are provided in Table B.6.1-1. All of the methods of analysis used are nationally or internationally-recognised; when such methods do not exist, they were developed internally by Glycom and validated. Details of the internal methods of analysis are provided in Appendix VI-a.

Table B.0.1-1 Floudet Speci		
Parameter	Specification	Method
Appearance	Powder or agglomerates	ISO 6658:2007
Colour	White to off white	ISO 6658:2007
Identification	RT of main component corresponds to RT of standard $\pm$ 3%	Glycom method HPLC-202-2C4-002
Assay (water free) for human- identical milk saccharides (HiMS)ª	Not less than 96.0 w/w %	Glycom methods HPLC-202-2C4-002, HPLC-206-2C4-001 and HPAEC-206-001
Assay (water free) 2'-FL	Not less than 94.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-202-2C4-002
D-Lactose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-206-2C4-001
L-Fucose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPAEC-206-001
Difucosyllactose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPAEC-206-001
2'-Fucosyl-D-lactulose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-206-2C4-001
pH (20°C, 5% solution)	3.2 to 5.0	Ph. Eur. 2.2.3
Water	Not more than 5.0 w/w %	Karl-Fischer (Ph. Eur. 2.5.32)

Table B.6.1-1	Product Specification	for 2'-FL
---------------	-----------------------	-----------

Parameter	Specification	Method
Ash, sulphated	Not more than 1.5 w/w %	Ph. Eur. 6.7 04/2010:20414
Acetic acid (as free acid and/or sodium acetate)	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	Megazyme K-ACETRM 07/12
Residual proteins	Not more than 0.01 w/w %	Bradford Assay; Glycom method UV-001
Heavy metals		
Lead	Not more than 0.1 mg/kg	ICP-MS by EPA 6020A:2007
Microbiological Parameters		
Salmonella	Absent in 25 g	ISO 6579:2006
Total plate count	Not more than 500 CFU/g	ISO 4833-1:2014
Enterobacteriaceae	Absent in 10 g	ISO 21528-1:2004, ISO 21528-2:2007
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii	Absent in 10 g	ISO-TS 22964:2006
Listeria monocytogenes	Absent in 25 g	ISO 11290-1:1996/A1:2005
Bacillus cereus	Not more than 50 CFU/g	ISO 7932:2005
Yeasts	Not more than 10 CFU/g	ISO 7954:1999
Moulds	Not more than 10 CFU/g	ISO 7954:1999
Residual endotoxins	Not more than 10 EU/mg	Eur. Ph. 2.6.14

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; CFU = colony forming units; Eur. Ph. = European Pharmacopeia; EU = endotoxin units; HPAEC = highperformance anion-exchange chromatography; HPLC = high performance liquid chromatography; ISO = International Organization for Standardization; RT = retention time.

<sup>a</sup> Human-identical milk saccharides (HiMS) is defined as the sum of 2'-FL, lactose, difucosyllactose, and fucose.

#### B.6.2 Product Specifications for LNnT

LNnT is not currently covered by one of the specifications described in Schedule 3 (Identity and Purity) of the Code. As mentioned, LNnT has been accepted for use in the EU and the U.S., and the material that will be marketed in Australia/New Zealand will meet the same product specification as defined in these other jurisdictions. The established specification for Glycom's LNnT ingredient, along with the methods of analysis, are provided in Table B.6.2-1. All of the methods of analysis used are nationally or internationally-recognised; when such methods do not exist, they were developed internally by Glycom and validated. Details of the internal methods of analysis are provided in Appendix VI-a.

Parameter	Specification	Method
Appearance	Powder or agglomerates	ISO 6658:2007
Colour	White to off white	ISO 6658:2007
Identification	RT of standard ± 3%	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
Assay (water free) for human- identical milk saccharides (HiMS)ª	Not less than 95.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
Assay (water free) Lacto-N- neotetraose	Not less than 92.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
D-Lactose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
Lacto-N-triose II	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
para-Lacto-N-neohexaose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
LNnT fructose isomer	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	Glycom method HPLC-106-1C6-002
pH (20°C, 5 % solution)	4.0 - 7.0	Eur. Ph. 2.2.3
Water	Not more than 9.0 w/w %	Karl-Fischer (Ph. Eur. 2.5.12)
Ash, sulphated	Not more than 1.5 w/w %	Eur. Ph. 6.7 04/2010:20414
Methanol	Not more than 100 mg/kg	Glycom method GC-109-1C6-001
Residual proteins	Not more than 0.01 w/w %	Bradford Assay; Glycom method UV-001

Table B.6.2-1 Product Specifications for LN
---

Parameter	Specification	Method		
Heavy metals				
Lead	Not more than 0.1 mg/kg	ICP-MS by EPA 6020A:2007		
Microbiological Parameters				
Salmonella	Absent in 25 g	ISO 6579:2006		
Total plate count	Not more than 500 CFU/g	ISO 4833-1:2014		
Enterobacteriaceae	Absent in 10 g	ISO 21528-1:2004, ISO 21528-2:2007		
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii	Absent in 10 g	ISO-TS 22964:2006		
Listeria monocytogenes	Absent in 25 g	ISO 11290-1:1996/A1:2005		
Bacillus cereus	Not more than 50 CFU/g	ISO 7932:2005		
Yeasts	Not more than 10 CFU/g	ISO 7954:1999		
Moulds	Not more than 10 CFU/g	ISO 7954:1999		
Residual endotoxins	Not more than 10 EU/mg	Eur. Ph. 2.6.14		

CFU = colony forming units; Eur. Ph. = European Pharmacopeia; EU = endotoxin units; GC-HS = headspace gas chromatography; HPLC = high performance liquid chromatography; ISO = International Organization for Standardization; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; RT = retention time.

<sup>a</sup> Human-identical milk saccharides (HiMS) is defined as the sum of LNnT, lactose, lacto-N-triose II, and para-lacto-N-hexaose.

#### B.6.3 Batch Analysis

Batch analyses for 4 independent production batches of 2'-FL are provided in Table B.6.3-1 below. The results demonstrate that the final 2'-FL ingredient complies with the product specifications summarised in Table B.6.1-1 above. Certificates of Analyses for these batches, which include additional parameters initially monitored for reassurance, are provided in Appendix VII.

Parameter	Specification	Manufacturing Batch Number				
	-	Batch 00215	Batch 00315	Batch 00415	Batch 00515	
Appearance	Powder or agglomerates	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Colour	White to off white	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Identification	RT of standard ± 3%	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Assay (water free) HiMSª	Not less than 96.0 w/w %	98.4%	99.1%	97.9%	99.3%	
Assay (water free) 2'-FL	Not less than 94.0 w/w %	97.6%	98.4%	97.2%	98.4%	
D-Lactose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	0.6%	0.57%	0.57%	0.84%	
L-Fucose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	<0.03%	0.03%	0.03%	<0.03%	
Difucosyllactose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	0.21%	0.12%	0.05%	0.08%	
2'-Fucosyl-D-lactulose	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	0.28%	0.23%	0.34%	0.32%	
pH (20°C, 5% solution)	3.2 to 5.0	4.2	4.1	3.9	3.8	
Water	Not more than 5.0 w/w %	0.47%	0.35%	0.38%	0.23%	
Ash, sulphated	Not more than 1.5 w/w %	0.62%	0.69%	0.77%	0.77%	
Acetic acid (as free acid and/or sodium acetate)	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	0.20%	0.25%	0.32%	0.41%	
Residual proteins	Not more than 0.01 w/w %	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	<lod<sup>b</lod<sup>	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	
Heavy metals						
Lead	Not more than 0.1 mg/kg	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	<0.1	

	Table B.6.3-1	Batch Anal	yses for 2'-FL
--	---------------	------------	----------------

Parameter	Specification	Manufacturing Batch Number				
		Batch 00215	Batch 00315	Batch 00415	Batch 00515	
Microbiological Paramete	rs					
Salmonella	Absent in 25 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Total plate count	Max. 500 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Enterobacteriaceae	Absent in 10 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii	Absent in 10 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Listeria monocytogenes	Absent in 25 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Bacillus cereus	Max. 50 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Yeasts	Max. 10 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Moulds	Max. 10 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Residual endotoxins	Not more than 10 EU/mg	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	

#### Table B.6.3-1 Batch Analyses for 2'-FL

2'-FL = 2'-O-Fucosyllactose; CFU = colony forming units; EU = endotoxin units; LOD = limit of detection; w/w = weight/weight. <sup>a</sup> Human-identical milk saccharides (HiMS) is defined as the sum of 2'-FL, lactose, difucosyllactose, and fucose. <sup>b</sup> The LOQ is 0.0017% (w/w), the LOD is 0.0005 % (w/w).

Batch analyses for 4 independent production batches of LNnT are provided in Table B.6.3-2 below. The results demonstrate that the final LNnT ingredient complies with the product specifications established above in Table B.6.2-1. Certificates of Analyses for these batches, which include additional parameters initially monitored for reassurance, are provided in Appendix VII.

Parameter	Specification	Manufacturing Batch Number				
		5247750801	2547750901	2547750902	2547750903	
Appearance	Powder or agglomerates	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Colour	White to off white	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Identification	RT of standard ± 3%	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Assay (water free) HiMSª	Not less than 95.0 w/w %	98.5%	97.9%	97.2%	98.6%	
Assay (water free) LNnT	Not less than 92.0 w/w %	97.1%	94.4%	95.0%	97.2%	
D-Lactose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	0.25%	0.66%	0.38%	0.21%	
Lacto-N-triose II	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	1.01%	1.62%	0.65%	0.65%	
para-Lacto-N-neohexaose	Not more than 3.0 w/w %	0.13%	0.95%	1.02%	0.45%	
LNnT fructose isomer	Not more than 1.0 w/w %	0.03%	0.40%	0.41%	0.29%	
pH (20 °C, 5 % solution)	4.0 to 7.0	5.3	5.8	5.4	6.0	
Water	Not more than 9.0 w/w %	6.6%	8.0%	7.8%	7.6%	
Ash, sulphated	Not more than 1.5 w/w %	<0.03%	<0.01%	0.03%	<0.01%	
Methanol	Not more than 100 mg/kg	57 mg/kg	19 mg/kg	32 mg/kg	22 mg/kg	
Residual proteins	Not more than 0.01 w/w %	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	<lod<sup>b</lod<sup>	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	<loq<sup>b</loq<sup>	
Heavy metals						
Lead	Not more than 0.1 mg/kg	<0.1 mg/kg	<0.1 mg/kg	<0.1 mg/kg	<0.1 mg/kg	
<b>Microbiological Parameters</b>					,	
Salmonella	Absent in 25 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Total plate count	Not more than 500 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Enterobacteriaceae	Absent in 10 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii	Absent in 10 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Listeria monocytogenes	Absent in 25 g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Bacillus cereus	Not more than 50 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	

#### Table B.6.3-2 Batch Analyses for LNnT

						_
Parameter	Specification	Manufacturing Batch Number				
		5247750801	2547750901	2547750902	2547750903	
Yeasts	Not more than 10 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Moulds	Not more than 10 CFU/g	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
Residual endotoxins	Not more than 10 EU/mg	Complies	Complies	Complies	Complies	
						-

#### Table B.6.3-2 Batch Analyses for LNnT

CFU = colony forming units; EU = endotoxin units; HiMS = human-identical milk saccharides; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; RT = retention time.

<sup>a</sup> Human-identical milk saccharides (HiMS) is defined as the sum of LNnT, lactose, lacto-*N*-triose II, and para-lacto-*N*-hexaose. <sup>b</sup> The LOQ is 0.0017% (w/w), the LOD is 0.0005% (w/w).

#### B.7 Stability of the Novel Food Ingredient

#### B.7.1 Bulk Stability

#### B.7.1.1 Real-Time Stability Studies for 2'-FL

The stability of crystalline 2'-FL has been established for 2'-FL produced by chemical synthesis, and current investigation for crystalline 2'-FL produced by fermentation has shown similar results to date. It has been confirmed that the crystalline 2'-FL from the fermentation production process possesses the identical crystal form as the crystalline 2'-FL from chemical synthesis. Therefore, data from both stability studies are presented as they apply to crystalline 2'-FL independent of its source.

The bulk stability of crystalline 2'-FL from chemical synthesis has been evaluated under several longterm studies conducted both in real-time conditions (25°C, 60% relative humidity) and accelerated conditions (40°C, 75% relative humidity). Representative results of the 5-year real-time stability study are presented in the table below. Overall, the results of this study indicate that there are no changes in organoleptic properties of 2'-FL, no appreciable degradation of 2'-FL, no changes in impurity profile, and no alterations in the microbiological quality of the ingredient following storage for up to 5 years under ambient storage conditions. 2'-FL was analysed by HPLC and water content was analysed by Karl Fischer titration at each time point.

The current shelf-life of crystalline 2'-FL has thus been established as 5 years when stored at ambient temperature, protected from humidity.

Parameter	Baseline		Sample Time (Months)			
		12	24	48	60	
Purity						
Description	Α	А	А	А	В	
Water content (w/w%)	0.1	0.3	0.5	0.4	0.3	
2'-FL Assay (w/w%) (corrected for water content)	99.9	99.0	99.9	96.8	97.4	
Lactose (w/w%)	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	
Microbiological Quality						
Salmonella (/25 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	
Aerobic mesophilic total count (CFU/g)	10	<10	<10	<10	<10	
Enterobacteriaceae (/10 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii (/10 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	

Table B.7.1.1-1 Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on Chemically Synthesised Crystalline 2'-FL

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; CFU = colony forming units.

Note: A: White powder. B: Slightly agglutinated powder.

Similarly, the stability of crystalline 2'-FL produced from fermentation, as described herein, is currently being investigated in an ongoing 5-year study, with interim results available to 18 months (see Table B.7.1.1-2 below). The results further confirm that the ingredient is stable when stored at ambient room temperature (25°C, 60% relative humidity) for at least 18 months.

Table B.7.1.1-2	Interim Results of the 5-Year Real-Time Stability Study on Crystalline 2'-FL Obtained
	by Fermentation

Parameter	Baseline		Sample Time (Months)				
		3	6	12	18		
Physical Properties							
Colour	White	White	White	White	White		
Appearance	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder		
Purity							
2'-FL Assay, Water-free (w/w%)	98.1	96.0	97.1	98.0	97.7		
Water content (w/w%)	0.60	0.60	0.58	0.51	0.40		
Lactose (w/w%)	0.50	0.56	0.58	0.70	0.59		
Fucose (w/w%)	Not tested	Not tested	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1		
Monoacetyl-2'-FL (w/w%)	0.27	0.27	0.28	0.30	0.28		
Microbiological Quality							
Microbiological Quality	Meets spec	Not tested	Not tested	Meets spec	Not tested		

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; spec = specifications.

#### B.7.1.2 Accelerated Stability Studies for 2'-FL

The stability of crystalline 2'-FL produced by chemical synthesis and fermentation has been evaluated in 2-year accelerated stability studies at 40°C and 75% relative humidity. No changes in any of the parameters assessed were observed in the 2-year accelerated stability study for 2'-FL produced by chemical synthesis. The interim results (up to 18 months) obtained for the 2'-FL produced by fermentation in the accelerated stability study are presented below in Table B.7.1.2-1-2. As with the real-time stability testing, no appreciable changes in organoleptic properties nor degradation of the ingredient or alterations in impurity profiles were observed.

Obtained by rementation						
Parameter	Baseline		Sample Time (Months)			
		1	6	12	18	
Physical Properties						
Colour	White	White	White	White	White	
Appearance	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	
Purity						
2'-FL Assay, Water-free (w/w%)	98.1	96.3	96.9	97.4	96.7	
Water content (w/w%)	0.60	0.60	0.60	0.46	0.38	
Lactose (w/w%)	0.50	0.71	0.60	0.72	0.62	
Fucose (w/w%)	Not tested	Not tested	< 0.1	< 0.1	< 0.1	
Monoacetyl-2'-FL (w/w%)	0.27	0.39	0.32	0.33	0.32	
Microbiological Quality						
Microbiological Quality	Meets spec	Not tested	Meets spec	Meets spec	Not tested	

## Table B.7.1.2-1 Interim Results of the 2-Year Accelerated Stability Study on Crystalline 2'-FL Obtained by Fermentation

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; spec = specifications.

#### B.7.1.3 Real-Time Stability Studies for LNnT

The stability of crystalline LNnT has been established for LNnT produced by chemical synthesis, and currently investigations for crystalline LNnT produced by fermentation have shown similar results to date. It has been confirmed that the crystalline LNnT from the fermentation production process possesses the identical crystal form as the crystalline LNnT from chemical synthesis. Therefore, the data from both stability studies are presented as they apply to crystalline LNnT independent of its source.

The bulk stability of crystalline LNnT from chemical synthesis has been comprehensively evaluated under several long-term studies conducted both in real-time conditions (25°C, 60% relative humidity) and accelerated conditions (40°C, 75% relative humidity). Representative results of the 5-year real-time stability study are presented in the table below. Overall, the results of this study indicate that there are no changes in organoleptic properties of LNnT, no appreciable degradation of LNnT, no changes in impurity profile, and no alterations in the microbiological quality of the ingredient following storage for up to 5 years under ambient storage conditions. LNnT was analysed by HPLC and water content was analysed by Karl Fischer titration at each time point.

The current shelf-life of crystalline LNnT has thus been established as 5 years when stored at ambient temperature, protected from humidity.

## Table B.7.1.3-1 Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on Chemically-Synthesised Crystalline LNnT Image: Comparison of the second stability Study on Chemically-Synthesised Crystalline

Parameter	Baseline	Sample Time (Months)			
		12	24	48	60
Purity					
Sensory	White powder	White powder	White powder	White powder	lvory white powder
Water content (w/w%)	1.8	2.9	4.3	4.0	2.3
LNnT Assay (w/w%) (corrected for water content)	98.9	99.4	97.6	98.1	99.9
Microbiological Quality					
Salmonella (/25 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative (in 10 g)	Negative
Aerobic mesophilic total count (CFU/g)	10	<10	<10	<10	<10
Enterobacteriaceae (/10 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative
Cronobacter (Enterobacter) sakazakii (/10 g)	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative	Negative

CFU = colony forming units; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose.

Similarly, the stability of crystalline LNnT produced from fermentation, as described herein, is currently being investigated in an ongoing 5-year study, with interim results available to 12 months (see table below). The results further confirm that the ingredient is stable when stored at ambient room temperature (25°C, 60% relative humidity) for at least 12 months.

Parameter	Baseline				
		3	6	9	12
Physical Properties					
Colour	White	White	White	White	White
Appearance	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder
Purity					
LNnT Assay, Water-free (w/w%)	97.6	97.5	97.2	97.2	96.8
Water content (w/w%)	8.40	9.40	9.32	9.13	8.90
Lactose (w/w%)	0.46	0.39	0.37	0.40	0.38
Lacto-N-triose (w/w%)	0.68	0.65	0.66	0.69	0.71
LNnT fructose isomer (w/w%)	0.39	0.34	0.36	0.35	0.39
Microbiological Quality					
Microbiological Quality	Meets spec	Not tested	Not tested	Not tested	Meets spec

 
 Table B.7.1.3-2
 Interim Results of the 5-Year Bulk Stability Study on LNnT Obtained by Fermentation

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; spec = specifications.

#### B.7.1.4 Accelerated Stability Studies for LNnT

The stability of crystalline LNnT produced by chemical synthesis and fermentation has been evaluated in a 2-year accelerated stability studies at 40°C and 75% relative humidity. No changes in any of the parameters assessed were observed in the 2-year accelerated stability study for LNnT produced by chemical synthesis. The interim results (up to 12 months) obtained for the LNnT produced by fermentation in the accelerated stability study are presented in the Table below. As with the real-time stability testing, no appreciable changes in organoleptic properties nor degradation of the ingredient or alterations in impurity profiles were observed.

Parameter	Baseline	Sample Time (Months)			
		3	6	9	12
Physical Properties					
Colour	White	White	White	White	White
Appearance	Slightly agglutinated powder	Slightly agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder	Agglutinated powder
Purity					
LNnT Assay, Water-free (w/w%)	97.6	97.2	97.0	97.0	97.1
Water content (w/w%)	8.4	9.3	9.3	8.6	9.0
Lactose (w/w%)	0.46	0.41	0.40	0.41	0.40
Lacto-N-triose (w/w%)	0.68	0.67	0.71	0.72	0.73
LNnT fructose isomer (w/w%)	0.39	0.35	0.38	0.39	0.41
Microbiological Quality					
Microbiological Quality	Meets spec	Not tested	Meets spec	Not tested	Meets spec
	- ana alfications				

#### Table B.7.1.4-1 Interim Results of the 2-Year Accelerated Stability Study on LNnT Obtained by Fermentation

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; spec = specifications.

#### B.7.2 Stability Under the Intended Conditions of Use

#### B.7.2.1 Stability of 2'-FL and LNnT in Powdered Infant Formula

The stability of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula has been investigated following long-term storage. The infant formula powder tested was a whey-based starter formula (see Table B.7.2.1-1 for composition). In addition to 2'-FL and LNnT, the infant formula contained long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids (LC-PUFA), as well as vitamins and minerals at concentrations intended to provide complete nutrition for infants from birth to 6 months of age. The composition of this infant formula powder is representative of commercial infant formulas on the market.

Tuble Divizit 2 Composition of the infunction during of the infunction of the information of the in
--

Parameter	Content
Protein	1.889 g/100 kcal
(Whey proteins/caseins)	(71.6 %/28.4 %)
Carbohydrate	11.182 g/100 kcal
Fat	5.302 g/100 kcal
Dry matter	97.51 %
Moisture	2.49 %
Caloric density	66.9 kcal/100 mL

The infant formula powder samples were produced following a commercial infant formula production process in which 2'-FL (Batch L06112K) and LNnT (Batch L01032K) were added in the wet mixture together with other ingredients (salts, carbohydrates, proteins). 2'-FL was added at a target concentration of 0.90 g/100 g (dry matter), while LNnT was added at a target concentration of 0.45 g/100 g (dry matter). This level of addition for 2'-FL and LNnT is considered to be representative of the usage that could occur under the intended conditions of use. Following dissolution of the ingredients in water, the mixture was heat-treated at a temperature of 105°C for 5 seconds. Subsequent steps consisted of evaporation, homogenisation, and spray drying to produce a powdered product. Samples were stored in gassed  $(N_2/CO_2)$  tin cans (1 can per time and temperature point) at a temperature of 4, 20, 30, or 37°C. Samples were dissolved immediately prior to analysis at a

reconstitution rate of 129 g/L and 2'-FL content was measured at regular time points up to 900 days of storage.

As demonstrated in the figures below, no significant loss of 2'-FL or LNnT occurred when these ingredients are added to an infant formula powder prior to processing, and stored at temperatures of up to 37°C over a period of 900 days. 2'-FL is therefore stable under the intended conditions of use in powdered infant formula under the recommended storage conditions and when subjected to higher storage temperatures (of up to 37°C) for prolonged periods.





Time [days]

Figure B.7.2.1-2 Stability of LNnT in a Commercially Representative Infant Formula Following Storage for Up to 900 Days at Various Temperatures (Reconstituted at 129 g/L)



#### B.7.2.2 Stability of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Food Matrices

It has been demonstrated that 2'-FL and LNnT are stable in other food products, including liquid matrices. 2'-FL and LNnT have been individually added to various food products, including yogurts, ready-to-drink flavoured milk, and citrus fruit beverages, following which their contents have been assessed using the same HPLC method with fluorescent detection as applied in the analysis of these HiMOs in infant formula. These stability studies were conducted using formulations representative of commercial food products on the market, and they were subjected to the processing (*i.e.*, pasteurisation and/or ultra-high-temperature heating) and storage conditions (*e.g.*, temperature) that would normally be applied to such products.

These studies demonstrate that there was no loss of 2'-FL or LNnT in yogurt, a citrus fruit drink, or ready-to drink chocolate-flavoured milk, at each time point tested, when compared to the initial concentrations. Pasteurisation and/or ultra-high temperature heating did not affect the stability of 2'-FL and LNnT in these foods. Therefore, 2'-FL and LNnT were demonstrated to be stable in liquid matrices, including yoghurt, citrus fruit drinks, and ready-to-drink chocolate-flavoured milk (see GRN 546 and 547 for analytical results; U.S. FDA, 2015a,c).

# B.8 Analytical Method for the Detection of the Novel Food Ingredient in Foods

The presence of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children can be detected, differentiated from other oligosaccharides, and reliably quantified using a derivatisation step prior to HPLC with fluorescent detection. Details of the method and its validation are provided in Appendix VI-b.

## C. INFORMATION ON THE SAFETY OF THE NOVEL FOOD

Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients belong to the following category of novel food: (IV) single chemical entities. The data to support the safety of these ingredients under their proposed conditions of use is described in this Section. Specifically, this Section is completed in accordance with the information requirements outlined in the relevant sections of Guideline 3.5.2 (Novel Foods), Guideline 3.6.2 (Special Purpose Food – Infant Formula Products), and Guideline 3.6.3 (Special Purpose Foods – Other Foods) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016). The corresponding Sections of this Application in which the information requirements have been addressed are summarised in the table below.

Relevant Guideline	Required Information Described in the Guideline	Section(s) of the Application where this is Addressed		
Guideline 3.5.2 –	C.4 Single chemical entities and Dietary macro-components			
Novel Foods	C.4.1 Information on the toxicokinetics and metabolism of the single chemical entity and, where appropriate, its degradation products and major metabolites	Section C.2		
	C.4.2 Information from studies in animals or humans that is relevant to the toxicity of the single chemical entity and, where appropriate, its degradation products and major metabolites	Sections C.1, C.3, C.4, C.5, C.6		
	C.4.3 Safety assessment reports prepared by international agencies or other national government agencies	Section C.7		
Guideline 3.6.2 –	A. Information related to composition			
Special Purpose Food (Infant Formula Products)	A.3 Specific information requirements for the nutritional safety, tolerance and efficacy of the proposed compositional change (specifically subsection A.3.1)			
	<ul> <li>b) Nutritional safety and tolerance of the proposed compositional change</li> </ul>	Section C.1 to C.8		
Guideline 3.6.3 –	A. Information related to general compositional requirements			
Special Purpose Food (Other foods)	A.3 Information related to the safety of the proposed compositional change	Section C.1 to C.8		
Guideline 3.3.2 –	C.2 Information on the potential toxicity of the enzyme processing aid			
Processing Aids	<ul> <li>a) Information on the enzyme's prior history of human consumption and its similarity to proteins with a history of safe human consumption</li> </ul>	Section C.6		
	<ul> <li>Information on any significant similarity between the amino acid sequence of the enzyme and that of known protein toxins.</li> </ul>			
	<b>C.3</b> Information on the potential allergenicity of the enzyme processing aid	Section C.6		

#### C.1 History of Safe Consumption from Human Breast Milk

#### C.1.1 Human Milk Oligosaccharides

Human milk contains as its third largest solid component a fraction consisting of a complex family of structurally-related oligosaccharides (Kuhn, 1952; Kunz and Rudloff, 1993; Bode, 2012; Newburg, 2013). These oligosaccharides are referred to as HMOs because they were first discovered in human breast milk (Malpress and Hytten, 1958), and they occur in human milk at much higher concentrations than in any other mammalian milk (Urashima *et al.*, 2001). HMOs consist of a lactose core, to which one or several of the 4 monosaccharides *N*-acetyl-D-glucose, D-galactose, L-fucose and/or *N*-acetyl-D-neuraminic acid ("sialic acid") are attached in specific connectivity and linkages. HMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, are biosynthesised in their free form exclusively in the lactating mammary gland by specific enzymes. Although HMOs are diverse in structure, they can be categorised into 3 main classes: neutral core HMOs (containing the aminosugar GlcNAc), neutral fucosylated HMOs (containing fucose), and acidic HMO (containing sialic acid).

The highest concentrations of HMOs occur in human colostrum (20 to 25 g/L), and concentrations between 5 to 20 g/L occur in mature human milk (Bode, 2012). In contrast, bovine milk contains approximately 20 times lower concentrations of a far less complex oligosaccharide mixture (Tao *et al.*, 2009; Aldredge *et al.*, 2013; Urashima *et al.*, 2013), which does not contain fucosylated oligosaccharides at any appreciable level (Gopal and Gill, 2000; Aldredge *et al.*, 2013). The respective composition of each mammalian milk oligosaccharide fraction allows interesting insights into evolutionary aspects of lactation (Urashima *et al.*, 2012).

#### C.1.2 Levels of 2'-FL in Human Breast Milk

The concentration of 2'-FL in human milk has been measured and reported to date in at least 28 independent publications. The following table summarises the levels of 2'-FL that have been reported in breast milk across these various studies. Additional details of these studies are available in Appendix III-b.

The data demonstrate that 2'-FL is, on average, the most abundant HMO of pooled human milk. It is worth mentioning that approximately 20% of women do not express the  $\alpha$ -1,2-fucosyltransferase enzyme in their mammary glands (termed "non-secretors") (Castanys-Muñoz *et al.*, 2013; Austin *et al.*, 2016). This enzyme is responsible for fucosylating oligosaccharides and lactose at the 2'-O-position, resulting in the production of other HMOs, including 2'-FL. A further discussion of the secretor phenotype is provided in Section E and Appendix III-a, including data from observational studies that suggest that infants from Secretor mothers have various health benefits as compared to infants from non-Secretor mothers.

Lactation Time	Key Findings	References
Pooled milk		
Days 1-4 ("colostrum")	Reported Range: 1.0 to 8.4 g/L Average: 3.2 g/L	Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Morrow <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Asakuma <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015
Days 5-14 ("transitional milk")	Reported Range: 2.1 to 2.8 g/L Average: 2.5 g/L	Erney et al., 2000; Spevacek et al., 2015; Austin et al., 2016
Days 10-60 ("mature milk")	Reported Range: 0.7 to 3.9 g/L Average: 2.2 g/L	Chaturvedi <i>et al.</i> , 1997, 2001; Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000, 2001; Musumeci <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Austin <i>et al.</i> , 2016 ; McGuire <i>et al.</i> , 2017
After 2 months ("mature milk")	Reported Range: 0.7 to 3.4 g/L Average: 1.9 g/L	Erney <i>et al.,</i> 2000; Asakuma <i>et al.,</i> 2011; Smilowitz <i>et al.,</i> 2013; Austin <i>et al.,</i> 2016 ; McGuire <i>et al.,</i> 2017

Table C.1.2-1	2'-FL Concentration	in Human	Milk after	r Full-Term	Birth
Table C.T.Z-T	Z -IL CONCENTIATION	minuman	WIIIK arte		

Lactation Time	Key Findings	References
Secretor milk		
Days 1-4 ("colostrum")	Reported Range: 3.9 to 4.1 g/L Average: 4.0 g/L	Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Leo <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017
Days 5-14 ("transitional milk")	Reported Range: 3.0 to 3.6 g/L Average: 3.3 g/L	Coppa <i>et al.,</i> 1999; Kunz <i>et al.,</i> 2017
Days 10-60 ("mature milk")	<b>Reported Range: 1.0 to 7.8 g/L</b> Average: 3.0 g/L	Coppa <i>et al.,</i> 1999, 2011; Leo <i>et al.,</i> 2009; Galeotti <i>et al.,</i> 2012, 2014; Bao <i>et al.,</i> 2013; Hong <i>et al.,</i> 2014; Olivares <i>et al.,</i> 2015; Kunz <i>et al.,</i> 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.,</i> 2017a; McGuire <i>et</i> <i>al.,</i> 2017
After 2 months ("mature milk")	<b>Reported Range: 1.0 to 3.6 g/L</b> Average: 2.4 g/L	Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a ; McGuire <i>et al.</i> , 2017

 Table C.1.2-1
 2'-FL Concentration in Human Milk after Full-Term Birth

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose.

The average levels in pooled milk are highest in colostrum (3.2 g/L), followed by transitional milk (2.5 g/L) and continue to decline slowly in mature milk (2.2 g/L) and mature milk from a lactation stage later than 2 months (1.9 g/L). In the context of relative abundance, 2'-FL ranks first with approximately 15 to 20 w/w % (corresponding to 24 to 30 mol %) of the total HMO biomass (Castanys-Muñoz *et al.*, 2013). In milk from Secretor mothers, the corresponding levels are significantly higher, with average levels reported at 4.0 g/L in colostrum, 3.3 g/L in transitional milk, 3.0 g/L in mature milk and 2.4 g/L in mature milk from a lactation stage later than 2 months. It is notable that 2'-FL concentrations between different mothers can be highly variable, with reported levels reaching beyond 5 g/L in some cases.

Several studies have also investigated the regional (ethnic) dependency of the 2'-FL concentration of milk and reveal that the correlation to the Secretor frequency within a population is predictive. There are negligible differences of average 2'-FL concentrations (2.2 to 2.4 g/L) between Asia, China, Europe and the U.S., regions which all possess Secretor frequencies between 70 and 80% (see table below). In Mexico, Peru, and the Hispanic populations of the U.S., where the Secretor frequency is reported to reach nearly 100%, the average concentration of 2'-FL is highest with 3.2 to 3.4 g/L.

Region	Secretor frequency	Key findings	References
Latin America (Mexico, Peru)	~ 98-100 %	Average: 3.2 g/L	Erney <i>et al.,</i> 2000; Morrow <i>et al.,</i> 2004; McGuire <i>et al.,</i> 2017
Asia	~ <mark>80 %</mark>	Average: 2.3 g/L	Erney et al., 2000
China	~ 80 %	Average: 2.3 g/L	Austin <i>et al.</i> , 2016
Europe	~ 76-80 %	Average: 2.4 g/L	Erney <i>et al.,</i> 2000; McGuire <i>et al.,</i> 2017
U.S.	~ 68-75 %	Average: 2.2 g/L	Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Chaturvedi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015; McGuire <i>et al.</i> , 2017
U.S. (Hispanic)	~ 95 %	Average: 3.4 g/L	McGuire et al., 2017
Africa	~ <mark>65-85 %</mark>	Average: 1.3 g/L	McGuire et al., 2017
World	~ 80%	Global average: 2.4 g/L Reported Range: 0 to 7.8 g/L	Ferrer-Admetlla <i>et al.,</i> 2009

 Table C.1.2-1
 2'-FL Concentration in Mature Human Milk (Lactation Days 10 to 60) by Global Regions

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; U.S. = United States.

#### C.1.3 Levels of LNnT in Human Breast Milk

The concentration of LNnT in human milk has been measured and reported to date in at least 26 independent publications. The following table summarises the levels of LNnT that have been reported in breast milk across these various studies. Additional details of these studies are available in Appendix III-b.

Lactation time	Key findings	References	
Pooled milk			
Days 1-4 ("colostrum")	<b>Reported Range: 0.21 to 0.49 g/L</b> Average: 0.34 g/L Outlier: 2.04 g/L (Coppa)	Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Sumiyoshi <i>et al.</i> , 2003; Asakuma <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Bao <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017	
Days 5-14 ("transitional milk")	<b>Reported Range: 0.15 to 0.55 g/L</b> Average: 0.32 g/L Outlier: 1.83 g/L (Coppa)	Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Sumiyoshi <i>et al.</i> , 2003; Leo <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Leo <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Austin <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017	
Days 10-60 ("mature milk")	<b>Reported Range: 0.09 to 1.08 g/L</b> Average: 0.31 g/L Outliers: 0.95 to 4.1 g/L (Coppa, Galeotti)	Chaturvedi <i>et al.</i> , 1997; Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Sumiyoshi <i>et al.</i> , 2003; Leo <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Bao <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Galeotti <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Hong <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Spevacek <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Austin <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017; McGuire et al., 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a	
After 2 months ("mature milk")	<b>Reported Range: 0.04 to 1.08 g/L</b> Average: 0.28 g/L Outliers: 1.37 g/L (Coppa)	Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 1996; Coppa <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Nakhla <i>et al.</i> , 1999; Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Chaturvedi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Sumiyoshi <i>et al.</i> , 2003; Leo <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Asakuma <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Smilowitz <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Austin <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017; McGuire et al., 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a	
Secretor milk			
Days 1-30	Average: 0.30 g/L Reported Range: 0.24 to 0.36 g/L Outliers: 2.57 g/L (Galeotti)	Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Galeotti <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Hong <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a	
Non-secretor milk			
Days 1-30	Average: 0.19 g/L Reported Range: 0.11 to 0.25 g/L Outliers: 3.53 g/L (Galeotti)	Thurl <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Galeotti <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Hong <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Kunz <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a	

Table C.1.3-1 LI	NnT Concentration in Human Milk after Full-Term Birth
------------------	---

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose.

It is important to recognise that LNnT is present in the milk of all mothers. The average levels in pooled milk are highest in colostrum (0.34 g/L), followed by transitional milk (0.32 g/L) and continue to decline slowly in mature milk (0.31 g/L) and mature milk from a lactation stage later than 2 months (0.28 g/L). The reported ranges are between 0.04 and 1.08 g/L. Some studies find significantly higher levels of LNnT in breast-milk, but as these studies are all connected to the same group of investigators and are inconsistent with numerous reports by a several independent researchers, applying a set of different analytical methods, they have been considered as outliers for this analysis (Coppa *et al.*, 1999; Gabrielli *et al.*, 2011; Galeotti *et al.*, 2012, 2014).

In milk from Secretor mothers, the corresponding LNnT levels (0.30 g/L) are consistently higher than in the milk of non-Secretor mothers (0.19 g/L), as confirmed by four independent studies (Thurl *et al.*, 2010; Hong *et al.*, 2014; Kunz *et al.*, 2017; Sprenger *et al.*, 2017a) and suggesting a possible corregulation of Secretor function and LNnT expression.

Several studies have also investigated the regional (ethnic) dependency of the LNnT concentration of milk. The average LNnT concentrations are comparable across Latin America, Asia, Europe, U.S. and Samoa (0.25 to 0.33 g/L). The reported levels for China appear to be lower (0.15 g/L), but are based on a single study to date. Although the African populations appear to possess higher levels of LNnT in their milk (0.7 g/L), this data is also based on a single study. Therefore, it is possible that the reported low

and high extremes may be study-biased, rather than real differences. The most parsimonious conclusion is that there is a wide variation between individual mothers that covers ranges up to more than 1 g/L of LNnT.

Region	Key Findings	References
Latin America (Mexico, Peru)	Average: 0.33 g/L	Chaturvedi <i>et al.,</i> 1997; Erney <i>et al.,</i> 2000; McGuire et al., 2017
Asia	Average: 0.25 g/L	Erney <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Sumiyoshi <i>et al.</i> , 2003; Asakuma <i>et al.</i> , 2008, 2011; Sprenger <i>et al.</i> , 2017a
China	Average: 0.15 g/L	Austin et al., 2016
Europe	Average: 0.32 g/L	Erney <i>et al.,</i> 2000; Thurl <i>et al.,</i> 2010; Kunz <i>et al.,</i> 2017; McGuire <i>et al.,</i> 2017
U.S.	Average: 0.33 g/L	Erney et al., 2000; Bao et al., 2013; Hong et al., 2014; Spevacek et al., 2015; McGuire et al., 2017
Africa	Average: 0.70 g/L	McGuire <i>et al.</i> , 2017
World	Global Average: 0.34 g/L Reported Ranges: 0.04 to 1.08 g/L	

 Table C.1.2-2
 LNnT Concentration in Mature Human Milk (Lactation Days 1 to 60) by Global Regions

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; U.S. = United States.

#### C.2 Metabolic Fate

As mentioned, analytical data have demonstrated that Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients are structurally and chemically identical to the 2'-FL and LNnT that are present in human breast milk (see Appendix IV). Therefore, Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients will be subjected to the same metabolic pathways as their naturally occurring counterparts in human breast milk.

HMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, are recognised to be highly resistant to hydrolysis by digestive enzymes (Brand-Miller *et al.*, 1995, 1998; Engfer *et al.*, 2000; Gnoth *et al.*, 2000), and they reach the large intestine largely intact. While the majority of ingested HMOs pass through the gastrointestinal tract and are subject to fermentation by the microbiota in the large intestine (Brand-Miller *et al.*, 1995, 1998) or are excreted intact in the faeces (Chaturvedi *et al.*, 2001; Coppa *et al.*, 2001), there is a small fraction of HMOs that is absorbed into the systemic circulation. Mechanistically, Gnoth *et al.* (2001) have suggested that small quantities of HMOs are transported transcellularly across the intestinal epithelium by receptor-mediated transcytosis, and/or by paracellular means, and low quantities of HMOs have been detected unchanged in the urine of breast-fed infants (Rudloff *et al.*, 1996, 2012; Obermeier *et al.*, 1999; Chaturvedi *et al.*, 2001; Dotz *et al.*, 2014). The proportion of HMOs detected in the blood or urine are relatively small, with some reports of intact HMO concentrations in the blood and urine to be 0.1 and 4% of the concentrations measured in human milk (Goehring *et al.*, 2014). More recently, the work of Marriage *et al.* (2015) demonstrate that the relative absorption<sup>4</sup> of 2'-FL in the plasma is in the region of 0.02 and 0.07% for infants receiving formulae supplemented with 0.2 and 1.0 g 2'-FL/L, respectively.

The absorption and fermentability of specific HMOs have been demonstrated to be selective and agedependent in human infants. The results of nano-high performance liquid chromatography - chip/timeof-flight mass spectrometry have shown that the chromatograms of human breast milk and that of the infant's faeces do differ in oligosaccharide profile, and levels of intact HMO structures are decreased in the faeces with increasing age (Davis *et al.*, 2016). It was also reported that intact 2'-FL was detected in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Relative absorption was defined as the concentration of 2'-FL in plasma relative to the concentration in the formulae.

infant faeces at significantly lower concentrations than human breast milk, while LNnT was not detected at all, providing indirect evidence of their utilisation by the gut bacteria (Davis *et al.*, 2016).

Overall, it is expected that the majority of 2'-FL and LNnT consumed by infants will be transported intact to the large intestine and be subjected to fermentation by the intestinal microbiota populations, or otherwise become excreted intact in the faeces.

#### C.3 Toxicological Data for 2'-FL

#### C.3.1 Test Articles Used in the Toxicological Assessments

Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient obtained by fermentation has been the subject of comprehensive toxicological assessments, including a 90-day oral toxicity study, an *in vitro* bacterial reverse mutation assay, and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay. In addition, toxicological testing has also been conducted with chemically synthesised 2'-FL (also manufactured by Glycom), as well as a 2'-FL preparation obtained from fermentation that is manufactured by Jennewein.

A comparison of the test articles used in the various available toxicity studies is presented below in Table C.3.1-1. Glycom has conducted analysis demonstrating that the 2'-FL produced by fermentation is structurally identical to their purified 2'-FL obtained by chemical synthesis (see Appendix IV). The 2'-FL ingredient produced by Jennewein by fermentation is also a purified preparation consisting largely of 2'-FL. Therefore, the toxicological data obtained for these other 2'-FL preparations are considered to be relevant and are discussed herein.

Parameter	2'-FL Preparation				
	2'-FL as Described Herein	Glycom A/S (Coulet <i>et al.,</i> 2014)	Jennewein (GRN 571)		
Test Article Purity	97.6%	99%	94.1%		
Manufacture Process	Fermentation	Chemical synthesis	Fermentation		
Production Organism	Escherichia coli K-12	NA	E. coli BL21		
Specification					
Assay by HPLC	Min. 94.0%	Min. 95.0%	≥ 90%*		
D-Lactose	Max. 3.0 w/w%	Max. 3.0 w/w%	≤ 5%*		
L-Fucose	Max. 1.0 w/w%	Max. 1.0 w/w%	≤ 3%*		
Difucosyllactose	Max. 1.0 w/w%	Max. 1.0 w/w%	≤ 5%*		
2'-Fucosyl-D-lactulose	Max. 1.0 w/w%	Max. 0.6 w/w%	NS		
Fucosyl galactose	NS	NS	≤ 3%*		
Protein	0.01%	0.1%	≤ 100 ppm		
Ash	Max. 1.5%	0.2%	≤ 5%		
Preclinical Studies	Bacterial reverse mutation	Bacterial reverse mutation	90-day feeding study		
Conducted	test	test	Ames test		
	<i>In vitro</i> micronucleus assay 90-day oral toxicity study	In vitro micronucleus assay In vitro mammalian cell gene	In vivo mouse micronucleus test		
		mutation test 90-day oral toxicity study	Hanlon and Thorsrud (2014) Piglet feeding study		

Table C.3.1-1 Comparison of Z -FL Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studie	Table C.3.1-1	Comparison of 2'-FL Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studies
--	---------------	---

2'-FL = 2'-O-Fucosyllactose; HPLC = high-performance liquid chromatography; NA = not applicable; NS = not specified; ppm = parts per million; w/w = weight/weight.

\* Percent of total carbohydrates by HPLC (area under the curve)

#### C.3.2 Mutagenicity/Genotoxicity

#### C.3.2.1 Studies Conducted with Glycom's 2'-FL Obtained by Fermentation

The mutagenicity of 2'-FL produced by fermentation (97.6% 2'-FL by assay), as described herein, was evaluated in a bacterial reverse mutation assay in *S*. Typhimurium strains TA98, TA100, TA1535, and TA1537 and in *E. coli* strain WP2uvrA in the presence or absence of metabolic activation (S9), using the plate incorporation and pre-incubation methods (Verspeek-Rip, 2015; Appendix VIII). The study was conducted in accordance with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) principles of Good Laboratory Practice (GLP) and according to OECD Test Guideline No. 471 (OECD, 1997a, 1998a). The water vehicle served as a negative control for all strains. One of the following compounds was employed as a positive control for different strains in assays conducted in the absence of S9: 2-nitrofluorene (TA98, TA1537, pre-incubation assay), methylmethanesulfonate (TA100), sodium azide (TA1535), ICR-191 (TA1537, direct plate assay), 9-aminoacridine (TA1537), or 4-nitroquinoline n-oxide (WP2uvrA). For assays conducted in the presence of S9, 2-aminoathracene was employed as the positive control.

Using the plate incorporation method, bacterial strains were treated with 2'-FL at concentrations of 52, 164, 512, 1,600, or 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate. For the pre-incubation method, bacterial strains were incubated with 2'-FL at concentrations of 492, 878, 1,568, 2,800, or 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate. No cytotoxicity or precipitation was observed in any strain treated with 2'-FL in the presence or absence of S9. Treatment with 2'-FL did not result in a biologically significant increase in the number of revertant colonies compared with the negative control at any concentration in both experiments either in the presence or absence of S9. In contrast, positive control agents substantially induced an increase in the number of revertant colonies compared to the negative control. Thus, 2'-FL was determined to be non-mutagenic under the conditions of the bacterial reverse mutation assay in the presence or absence of exogenous metabolic activation at concentrations up to 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate.

The genotoxicity of 2'-FL produced by fermentation (97.6% 2'-FL by assay) was further investigated in an *in vitro* micronucleus assay conducted in cultured peripheral human lymphocytes (Verbaan, 2015a; Appendix VIII). This study also was conducted in compliance with the OECD principles of GLP and according to OECD Test Guideline No. 487 (OECD, 1998a, 2014). Mitomycin C and cyclophosphamide were used as the positive controls in the absence and presence of S9, respectively, and water was used as the negative control. In the short-term exposure experiment, lymphocytes were incubated with 2'-FL at concentrations of 512, 1,600, or 2,000  $\mu$ g/mL for 3 hours in the presence or absence of S9, following which the cells were rinsed and incubated for another 24 hours prior to scoring. In the long-term exposure experiment, cells were treated with 2'-FL at concentrations of 512, 1,600, or 2,000  $\mu$ g/mL for 24 hours in the absence of S9. At least 1,000 binucleated cells and 1,000 mononucleated were scored for micronuclei under each treatment condition.

In both experiments, there were no signs of precipitation or cytotoxicity (as determined by the cytokinesis block proliferation index) observed in cells treated with 2'-FL at any concentration. No statistically or biologically significant increases in the frequency of mono- or bi-nucleated cells with micronuclei were observed in cells treated with 2'-FL, in both experiments. 2'-FL was determined to be non-clastogenic and non-aneugenic in human lymphocytes under the conditions of the assay.

#### C.3.2.2 Studies Conducted with Other 2'-FL Preparations

A summary of the genotoxicity studies conducted on the chemically synthesised 2'-FL produced by Glycom and on the ingredient produced with fermentation by Jennewein is presented in the table below. The results are consistent with the product-specific studies summarised above and confirm that 2'-FL is not expected to be genotoxic.

Test	Concentration	Metabolic Activation	Result	Reference	
2'-FL Produced by Fermentation					
Bacterial reverse mutation (S. Typhimurium strains and <i>Escherichia</i> <i>coli</i> strain	Concentrations of up to 5,000 µg/plate (2'-FL produced by fermentation, Jennewein)	± \$9	Negative	Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, 2015	
<i>In vivo</i> micronucleus assay in CrI:CD (SD) rats	Doses of 500, 1,000, or 2,000 mg/kg body weight (2'-FL produced by fermentation, Jennewein)	Not applicable	Negative	Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, 2015	
2'-FL Produced by Chemical Synthesis					
Bacterial reverse mutation (S. Typhimurium strains and Escherichia coli strain)	52, 164, 512, 1,600, or 5,000 μg/plate (2'-FL* produced by chemical synthesis)	± \$9	Negative	Coulet <i>et al</i> . (2014)	
L5178Y <i>tk</i> +/- mouse lymphoma assay	Up to 5,000 µg/mL (2'-FL* produced by chemical synthesis)	± S9	Negative	Coulet <i>et al</i> . (2014)	
Micronucleus assay (cultured peripheral human lymphocytes)	512, 1,600, or 2,000 μg/mL (2'-FL* produced by chemical synthesis)	± \$9	Negative	Verbaan (2015b)	

\* Manufactured by the Applicant; 2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; S9 = activation with Aroclor 1254-induced rat liver S9.

#### C.3.3 Repeated-Dose Toxicity Studies

#### C.3.3.1 Studies Conducted with Glycom's 2'-FL Obtained by Fermentation

The oral toxicity of 2'-FL produced by fermentation, as described herein, was investigated in an adapted subchronic (90-day) oral toxicity study in 7-day-old Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] rats (Penard, 2015; Appendix VIII). The study was conducted in accordance with the OECD Test Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998a,b), with an adaptation to include the use of neonatal rats. The studies were conducted in rats starting on Postnatal Day (PND) 7 to adequately cover the developmental window during which infants will be exposed. Fructo-oligosaccharide (FOS; tradename Orafti® P95), was used as the reference control on the basis that it is currently authorised as an ingredient in infant and follow-on formulae. Doses of the test article were based on the previous results from the 90-day oral toxicity study conducted with chemically synthesised 2'-FL, in which doses of 6,000 mg/kg body weight/day resulted in the unscheduled mortality of 2 pups which was deemed possibly related to treatment (although there was no evidence of a direct toxic effect). The no-observed-adverse-effect level (NOAEL) of the previous study with the chemically synthesised 2'-FL ingredient was reported to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day. Test doses of 2,000, 4,000, and 5,000 mg 2'-FL/kg body weight/day were selected for the testing of the 2'-FL ingredient produced by fermentation. The reference, FOS, was tested at a dose of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day. Rats (10/sex/group) were orally administered by gavage at doses of 0 (water vehicle control), 2,000 (low-dose), 4,000 (mid-dose), or 5,000 (high-dose) mg/kg body weight/day of 2'-FL (97.6% 2'-FL by assay) or the reference compound, FOS, at 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day for 90 or 91 days. Additional groups of 5 males and 5 females were given the control, 2'-FL, or FOS doses for 90 days and were terminated after a 28-day recovery period. Individual dams with reconstituted litters of at least 5 male and 5 female pups were housed in plastic cages until weaning on PND 21. All pups in each reconstituted litter were treated at the same dose level (starting on PND 7). On PND 21, pups were weaned and placed in plastic cages according to sex and dose group such that a total of 5 pups of the same sex and dose group were housed per cage. A standard diet (A04C-10) and water were provided ad libitum. Animals were observed twice daily for mortality and morbidity, and clinical observations were performed daily. A detailed clinical examination was performed weekly.

Body weights were assessed at time of randomisation, prior to dosing, twice weekly during the first 8 weeks of the administration period, and then once weekly thereafter. Food intake also was measured twice weekly after weaning and for the first 6 weeks post-weaning, and then once weekly thereafter. Ophthalmological examinations were performed on all animals from the control, high-dose 2'-FL, and FOS groups during the last week of administration. Fasting blood and urine samples were collected from all animals of all groups for clinical pathology analysis (*i.e.*, haematology, coagulation, clinical chemistry, and urinalysis) at the end of the administration period. Clinical pathology also was performed for all animals from all groups at the end of the recovery period. Complete necropsy was performed and selected organs were removed and weighed for all animals at the end of the treatment period or at the end of the 4-week recovery period. Histopathological examinations of all organs and tissues were performed for all animals in the control, high-dose 2'-FL, and FOS groups at the end of the administration period. Kidneys from all females in the low- and mid-dose groups and in all recovery groups also were microscopically examined.

No test article-related mortalities occurred during the study<sup>5</sup>. The majority of animals receiving the reference compound presented with liquid faeces, which was also observed in mid- and high-dose animals receiving 2'-FL. Mid- and high-dose animals receiving 2'-FL also had soiled urogenital regions. Hypersalivation, abnormal foraging and/or pedalling were observed in animals receiving the reference compound and also in the mid- and high-dose groups receiving 2'-FL from Day 35 onward, with the incidence of these clinical signs being most prominent in the high-dose 2'-FL group. No test article-related ophthalmological findings were observed. No remarkable effects in body weight, body weight gain, or food consumption were observed. No toxicologically relevant effects in tibia length, reflex and physical development, time to sexual maturation, learning capacity, memory, motor activity (as evaluated in the Morris water maze), exploratory behaviour, or general movement (as evaluated in the open-field test) were observed at any dose level.

Minor differences in certain haematological parameters were deemed to be of no toxicological significance<sup>6</sup>. Triglyceride concentrations were decreased in mid- and high-dose males receiving 2'-FL compared with the water control group and the FOS reference group. Cholesterol concentrations also were decreased in low-, mid-, and high-dose males receiving 2'-FL and in females receiving mid- and high-dose 2'-FL as compared to the water control group. Individual urea concentrations also were noted to be high for a few animals receiving high-dose 2'-FL. However, it was noted that overall, these changes in serum chemistry parameters were low in magnitude and/or within the normal historical control data range; furthermore, these differences in serum parameters were not observed following the recovery period. Thus, it was concluded that no adverse effect of treatment was observed in serum biochemical parameters.

No test article-related differences in urinalysis parameters were observed between treatment groups and the water control or reference compound<sup>7</sup>. No treatment-related differences in organ weights or macroscopic observations were observed between rats receiving 2'-FL and the control and reference groups. No evidence of treatment-related effects in histological observations was observed in animals receiving 2'-FL compared to control and reference groups.

A NOAEL of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, was determined for this study.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> One death of a mid-dose male and one death of a female animal receiving the reference compound FOS were deemed to be accidental and related to test article administration error, respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> A minor decrease in mean red blood cell count was observed in females receiving the reference compound and 2'-FL and a slightly prolonged mean prothrombin time was observed in animals receiving the reference compound or mid- and high-dose 2'-FL. However, these were of low magnitude or within the normal historical control data range and thus were considered to be not toxicologically relevant.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Minor differences in mean specific gravity or mean urinary pH were not considered of toxicological significance as they were within the normal historical control data range and of low magnitude.

#### C.3.3.2 Studies Conducted with Other 2'-FL Preparations

#### A) 90-Day Oral Toxicity Study Conducted with Chemically Synthesised 2'-FL

The oral toxicity of 2'-FL has been evaluated in another 90-day study in rats conducted in accordance with the OECD Test Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998a,b), with an adaptation to include the use of neonatal rats (Coulet *et al.*, 2014). The 2'-FL used in the study (Glycom AS, Denmark) was produced by chemical synthesis and had a purity of 99% (by HPLC, on a dry weight basis). Neonatal (PND 7) Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] pups<sup>®</sup> were administered 2'-FL by oral gavage at doses of 0 (water vehicle control), 2,000 (low-dose), 5,000 (mid-dose), or 6,000 (high-dose) mg/kg body weight/day from PND 7 to up to 13 weeks of age. A reference control group (15 rats/sex/group) was administered 6,000 mg/kg body weight/day for 13 weeks, with the only notable observations reported by the authors being transient lower body weight gain<sup>®</sup> and coloured/liquid faeces during the first few days of the administration period. The authors reported three unexplained deaths, 1 male and 1 female in the 6,000 mg/kg group on Day 2, and 1 male in the FOS control group on Day 12. No cause of death could be determined following gross or histopathological investigations, and were not associated with marked changes in any other safety indices measured at the end of the study. Nevertheless, due to the unexplained deaths, a NOAEL of 5,000 mg/kg body weight, the mid-dose, was reported by the study authors.

This study (Coulet *et al.*, 2014) has been reviewed within a recent novel food opinion published by EFSA (2015a) for the use of 2'-FL in infant formula and conventional food products. That agency stated that *"based on the decrease in the relative kidney weight in the 2'-FL high-dosed female group, two unexplained deaths in the high-dose 2'-FL group and high-dosed female group, and the significant changes in the haematological and clinical blood parameters in the 2'-FL mid- and high-dosed group, the Panel considers that the no observed adverse effect level (NOAEL) is 2 000 mg/kg body weight per day." (EFSA, 2015a). The haematological effects were limited to slight reductions in (<5%) red blood cell count that were not consistent between sexes and were not associated histopathological or gross pathological correlates. Changes in clinical chemistry parameters were limited to dose responsive reductions in AST levels <sup>10</sup> in both sexes. AST levels were similarly decreased by a comparable magnitude in both males and females of the FOS group (<i>i.e.*, positive control). In the absence of further clinical chemistry, haematological or histopathological correlates, the reduction in AST levels were not considered an adverse finding by the GRAS Expert Panel (GRN 546) (U.S. FDA, 2015a).

#### B) 90-Day Feeding Study Conducted with 2'-FL Obtained by Fermentation (Jennewein)

A 90-day feeding study has been conducted with the 2'-FL material produced by Jennewein. The study was conducted in accordance with GLP and with consideration of OECD Test Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998a,b). The 2'-FL used in the study was produced by microbial fermentation and had a purity of 94.1% (see Table 5.4-1). A summary of the study results, as well as full study report, are publicly available for review in GRN 571 (Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, 2015; U.S. FDA, 2015b). In brief, the study was conducted using groups of 10 four-week-old male and female CD<sup>®</sup> CrI:CD Sprague-Dawley rats randomised to 1 of 2 treatment allocations administered 2'-FL in the diet at concentrations of 0 or 10% for 90 days. Additional groups of 3 and 9 animals per sex were included in the control (0%) and treatment (10%) groups, respectively, and used exclusively for blood sampling. 2'-FL was well tolerated by the test animals, with the only notable effects being sporadic pale coloration of the faeces in the treatment group, which was attributed to the presence of undigested 2'-FL. No animal deaths were reported. No test article-related effects in body weight, body weight gain, food consumption, water consumption, neurological parameters, haematological and blood biochemical parameters, urinalysis,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> The control and high-dose groups each consisted of 15 males and 15 females, while the low- and mid-dose groups each consisted of 10 males and 10 females.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> No significant difference in food consumption was observed between the groups receiving 2'-FL and the control group. <sup>10</sup> AST levels decreased by up to ~20% (P<0.05) in the male and female high dose 2-FL groups.

ophthalmological observation, organ weights, or macroscopic or histopathological findings were observed. The NOAEL was concluded by Jennewein to be 10% dietary concentration of 2'-FL (the only dose tested in this study), which corresponds on average to 7,660 mg/kg body weight/day in males and 8,720 mg/kg body weight/day in females.

#### C.3.4 Neonatal Piglet Feeding Study

The tolerability of 2'-FL produced by fermentation was also evaluated in a neonatal piglet model. The study was conducted in compliance with the OECD and FDA's principles of GLP (Hanlon and Thorsrud, 2014). Domestic Yorkshire Crossbred farm piglets received liquid diets <sup>11</sup> containing 0 (control), 200 (low-dose), 500 (mid-dose), or 2,000 (high-dose) mg/L of 2'-FL, corresponding to doses of 0, 29.37, 72.22, or 291.74 mg/kg body weight/day in males and 0, 29.30, 74.31, and 298.99 mg/kg body weight/day in females, respectively. The 2'-FL was produced by fermentation as described within GRN 571 and was characterised as the following: 97.9% 2'-FL, 4.2% water, 0.37% ash, 3.3% difucosyllactose, 1.9% fucosyl-galactose, and <50 ppm protein (Jennewein, 2015; U.S. FDA, 2015b) 12. Piglets were administered the liquid diet for the first 3 weeks of life (modelling the first 3 weeks of human life) 13. Due to the imbalance of the number of male and female piglets available at the initiation of the study, animals were assigned to treatment groups strategically to ensure the control and highest dose group had an equal distribution of male and female animals. Thus, 6, 8, 7, and 6 male piglets, and 6, 4, 5, and 6 female piglets were assigned to the control, low-, mid-, and high-dose groups, respectively. Diets were offered orally via a feeding bowl filled by hand size times per day at a dose volume of 500 mL/kg body weight/day for at least 20 consecutive days during the study. Individual piglet doses were based on the most recent body weight measurements and food consumption was measured and recorded daily during the study. All animals were monitored for morbidity, mortality, injury, availability of food, body weight, and food efficiency during the study period. Blood samples were obtained on Study Days 7 and 21 and evaluated for haematological (including leukocytes, erythrocytes, haemoglobin, haematocrit, mean corpuscular volume, mean corpuscular haemoglobin, platelet count, reticulocytes, neutrophils, lymphocytes, monocytes, eosinophils, basophils, and other cells), coagulation (including activated partial thromboplastin time, prothrombin time, and fibrinogen), and blood biochemical parameters (including sodium, potassium, chloride, calcium, phosphorus, alkaline phosphatase, bilirubin, gamma glutamyltransferase, aspartate aminotransferase, alanine aminotransferase, sorbitol dehydrogenase, urea nitrogen, creatine, total protein, albumin, triglycerides, cholesterol, and glucose. Urine samples were collected at terminal necropsy and evaluated for urine volume, specific gravity, and pH. Organ weights were recorded for the brain, heart, kidney, large intestine, liver, small intestine, and spleen and the pH of the intestinal contents of the cecum and colon also were recorded. Histopathological examinations were performed on the organs listed above, as well as the eye, gall bladder, stomach, gross lesions, lung with bronchi, mesenteric lymph nodes, pancreas, and Peyer's patch.

Dietary administration of 2'-FL was noted by the study investigators to be "well tolerated". All animals survived to the scheduled necropsy. Clinical observations included the following: watery faeces were noted in 2 low-dose males and 2 low-dose females, 1 mid-dose male and 2 mid-dose females, and 3 high-dose males and 2 high-dose female. One high-dose male and 2 high-dose females exhibited a lack of appetite on 1 day. Lastly, 1 low-dose female exhibited a lack of appetite for 2 days during the study. These observations in appetite were not considered to be toxicologically relevant as there was no dose relationship and there were no differences in body weight observed between treated piglets and controls. No differences in food consumption were observed between treatment groups. No test-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Land O'Lakes<sup>®</sup> ProNurse<sup>®</sup> Specialty Milk Replacer from Purina Animal Nutrition, Gray Summit, Missouri.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> No detectable levels of lactose, glucose, galactose, fucose, or protein were noted. The purity of the test article (based on mass balance) was established to be 103.87%.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> It is noted that neonatal piglets have similarities to human infants in respect to presence of specific digestive enzymes, nutrient absorption, gut closure, dietary requirements, microbial population, and gut transit time. This makes neonatal piglets a good animal model for the first 3 months of life for human infants.

article related effects in haematological, coagulation, or blood biochemical parameters were noted <sup>14</sup>. Similarly, no test article-related effects on urinalysis parameters were noted. No gross or histopathological findings were associated with the test article <sup>15</sup>. Although there was a statistically significant increase in the absolute weights of the heart and kidneys for low-dose males, there was not a difference in the relative (to body weight) organ weights and thus were not considered to be test articlerelated.

It was thus concluded that the addition of 2'-FL to milk replacer at concentrations of up to 2,000 mg/L was well tolerated by neonatal farm piglets and did not result in adverse health effects or impact piglet growth at doses equivalent to 291.74 mg/kg body weight/day in males and 298.99 mg/kg body weight/day in females.

#### C.4 Toxicological Data for LNnT

#### C.4.1 Test Articles Used in the Toxicological Assessments

Glycom's LNnT ingredient obtained by fermentation has been the subject of comprehensive toxicological assessments, including a 90-day oral toxicity study, an *in vitro* bacterial reverse mutation assay, and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay. In addition, toxicological testing has also been conducted with chemically synthesised LNnT (also manufactured by Glycom), as well as an LNnT preparation obtained from a fermentation process using yeast (Prieto, 2005). The toxicological dataset pertaining to LNnT is summarised in the following sections; a comparison of the characteristics of the test articles used in these studies is provided in the table below for reference.

Parameter	LNnT Preparation				
	LNnT Produced by Fermentation, as Described Herein	Glycom A/S Coulet <i>et al</i> . (2013)	Prieto (2005)		
Test Article Purity	97.9%	98.9%	Not reported		
Manufacture Process	Fermentation	Chemical synthesis	Coupled yeast fermentation and enzymatic conversion		
Production Organism	Escherichia coli K-12	NA	Yeast ( <i>Candida famata</i> ; ATCC 32550) and Escherichia coli JM101 for overexpression of enzymes		
<b>Specification</b> Assay by HPLC Water Ash, sulfated Aerobic mesophilic total plate count	≥95.0% ≤9.0% ≤0.4% ≤500 CFU/g	≥95.0% ≤9.0% ≤0.4% ≤500 CFU/g	Specifications not reported. Authors reported that the LNnT was "practically devoid of other carbohydrates and organic contaminants with the exception of lactose" (present at less than 2%). The test material also was free of heavy metals, microbial toxins, and microbial contamination.		

#### Table C.4.1-1 Comparison of LNnT Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studies

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> A statistically significant increase (125%) in alanine aminotransferase concentration was observed in high-dose males; however, there were no significant differences in the other clinical chemistry markers for toxicity and no differences in absolute and relative liver weight were observed compared to controls. Furthermore, there were no histopathological correlates and thus this observation was deemed to be not test article-related.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Animals in all treatment groups and the controls had variable minimal-to-mild focal acute inflammation within the keratinized portion of the nonglandular stomach. There was no clear dose dependence and in the absence of similar findings in the stomach, this observation was not definitively linked to the test article. It was further noted by the study investigators that the incidence matched historical control data from the same facility.

Parameter	LNnT Preparation				
	LNnT Produced by Fermentation, as Described Herein	Glycom A/S Coulet <i>et al</i> . (2013)	Prieto (2005)		
Preclinical Studies Conducted	Ames test In vitro micronucleus assay 90-day oral toxicity study	Bacterial reverse mutation test Mouse lymphoma cell gene mutation test <i>In vitro</i> micronucleus assay 90-day oral toxicity study	Bacterial reverse mutation test and other i <i>n vitro</i> mutagenicity studies (not further specified) 28-day oral toxicity studies		

#### Table C.4.1-1 Comparison of LNnT Test Articles Used in Toxicological Studies

CFU = colony-forming units; HPLC = high-performance liquid chromatography; NA = not applicable

#### C.4.2 Mutagenicity/Genotoxicity

#### C.4.2.1 Studies Conducted with LNnT Obtained by Fermentation

The mutagenicity of LNnT (94.4% LNnT by assay), as described herein, was evaluated in a bacterial reverse mutation assay in *S. typhimurium* strains TA98, TA100, TA1535, and TA1537 and in *E. coli* strain WP2uvrA in the presence or absence of metabolic activation (S9), using the plate incorporation and preincubation methods (Verspeek-Rip, 2016). The study was conducted in accordance with the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) principles of Good Laboratory Practice (GLP) and according to OECD Test Guideline No. 471 (OECD, 1997a, 1998a). The water vehicle served as a negative control for all strains. One of the following compounds was employed as a positive control for different strains in assays conducted in the absence of S9: 2-nitrofluorene (TA98, TA1537, preincubation assay), methylmethanesulfonate (TA100), sodium azide (TA1535), ICR-191 (TA1537, direct plate assay), 9-aminoacridine (TA1537), or 4-nitroquinoline n-oxide (WP2uvrA). For assays conducted in the presence of S9, 2-aminoathracene was employed as the positive control.

Using the plate incorporation method, bacterial strains were treated with LNnT at concentrations of 52, 164, 512, 1,600, or 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate in the presence or absence of S9. For the pre-incubation method, bacterial strains also were incubated with LNnT at concentrations of 52, 164, 512, 1,600, or 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate in the presence or absence of S9. No cytotoxicity or precipitation was observed in any strain treated with LNnT in any of the experiments. Treatment with LNnT did not result in a biologically significant increase in the number of revertant colonies compared with the negative control at any concentration in both experiments either in the presence or absence of S9. In contrast, positive control agents substantially induced an increase in the number of revertant colonies compared to the negative control. Thus, LNnT was determined to be non-mutagenic under the conditions of the bacterial reverse mutation assay in the presence or absence of exogenous metabolic activation at concentrations up to 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate.

The genotoxicity of LNnT produced by fermentation (94.4% LNnT by assay) was further investigated in an *in vitro* micronucleus assay conducted in cultured peripheral human lymphocytes (Verbaan, 2016). This study also was conducted in compliance with the OECD principles of GLP and according to OECD Test Guideline No. 487 (OECD, 1998a, 2014). Mitomycin C and colchicine were used as the positive controls in the absence of metabolic activation (S9 mix) and cyclophosphamide was used as the positive control in the presence of S9 mix. Water was used as the negative control. In the short-term exposure experiment, lymphocytes were incubated with LNnT at concentrations of 512, 1,600, or 2,000  $\mu$ g/mL for 3 hours in the presence or absence of S9, following which the cells were rinsed and incubated for another 24 hours prior to scoring. In the long-term exposure experiment, cells were treated with LNnT at concentrations of 512, 1,600, or 2,000  $\mu$ g/mL for 24 hours in the absence of S9. At least 1,000 binucleated cells and 1,000 mononucleated were scored for micronuclei under each treatment condition.

In both experiments, there were no signs of precipitation or cytotoxicity (as determined by the cytokinesis block proliferation index) observed in cells treated with LNnT at any concentration. No statistically or biologically significant increases in the frequency of mono- or bi-nucleated cells with micronuclei were observed in cells treated with LNnT, in both experiments. The positive controls produced the expected responses. Thus, LNnT was determined to be non-clastogenic and non-aneugenic in human lymphocytes under the conditions of the assay.

#### C.4.2.2 Studies Conducted with Other LNnT Preparations

Prieto (2005) reported that LNnT (produced by a coupled yeast /*E. coli* JM101 system) was not mutagenic in the Ames test or in other *in vitro* mutagenicity studies; however, details on these studies were not provided.

The potential mutagenicity of Glycom's chemically synthesised LNnT (purity of 98.9%) has been evaluated in the bacterial reverse mutation assay (Ames test) using S. typhimurium strains TA98, TA100, TA1535, TA1537, and TA102 in the presence or absence of metabolic activation (S9), using the plateincorporation and pre-incubation methods (Coulet et al., 2013). This study was conducted in compliance with the OECD principles of GLP and according to OECD Testing Guideline No. 471 (OECD, 1997a, 1998a). The water vehicle served as a negative control for all strains. One of the following compounds was employed as a positive control, depending on the strain, in assays conducted in the absence of S9: 2-nitrofluorene (TA98), sodium azide (TA100 and TA1535), 9-aminoacridine (TA1537), or t-butyl hydroperoxide (TA102). For assays conducted in the presence of S9, 2-aminoathracene was employed as the positive control. In the first experiment using the plate incorporation method, bacterial strains were treated with LNnT at concentrations of 52, 164, 512, 1,600, or 5,000 μg/plate. In the second experiment using the pre-incubation method, bacterial strains were incubated with LNnT at concentrations of 492, 878, 1,568, 2,800, or 5,000 µg/plate. No cytotoxicity or precipitation was observed for any of the strains treated with LNnT in the presence or absence of S9. In both experiments, treatment with LNnT did not result in significant increases in the number of revertants compared with the negative control at any concentration either in the presence of absence of S9. In contrast, positive control agents substantially induced the number of revertant colonies compared to the negative control. Thus, LNnT was determined to be non-mutagenic in the Ames test at concentrations up to 5,000  $\mu$ g/plate.

The mutagenic potential of LNnT (purity of 98.9%) was further investigated in an *in vitro* mammalian cell gene mutation test in L5178Y tk+/- mouse lymphoma cells (Coulet *et al.*, 2013). This study was conducted in compliance with the OECD principles of GLP and according to OECD Testing Guideline No. 476 (OECD, 1997b, 1998a). Methylmethanesulfonate (MMS) and cyclophosphamide were used as the positive controls in the absence and presence of S9, respectively, while water was used as the negative control. In the first experiment, cells were incubated with LNnT at concentrations ranging from 1.4 to 4,250  $\mu$ g/mL for 24 hours without S9. In the second experiment, cells were treated with LNnT at concentrations ranging from 418 to 4,250  $\mu$ g/mL for 4 hours with or without S9. In both experiments, no precipitation or cytotoxicity was observed in cells treated with LNnT at any concentrations were observed in cells treated with LNnT, with or without S9. Therefore, LNnT was determined to be non-mutagenic in L5178Y tk +/- mouse lymphoma cells.

Lastly, LNnT was evaluated in an *in vitro* micronucleus assay in cultured peripheral human lymphocytes (Verbaan, 2015c). In the study, conducted in accordance with OECD principles of GLP and in accordance to OECD Testing Guideline No. 487 (OECD, 2014), cultured peripheral human lymphocytes were incubated with LNnT (purity of 98.9%) at a concentration of 512, 1,600, or 2,000 µg/mL for either

3 hours (in the presence and absence of S9) or for 24 hours (in the absence of S9) and the number of mono- and binucleated cells were recorded. LNnT did not induce a statistically significant or biologically relevant increase in the number of mono- and binucleated cells with micronuclei in the presence or absence of S9. The positive controls, mitomycin C cyclophosphamide, and colchicine produced the expected responses. Therefore, it was concluded by the study investigators that LNnT was not clastogenic or aneugenic under the conditions of the study.

#### C.4.3 Repeat Dose Toxicity Studies

#### 6.4.3.1 Studies Conducted with Glycom's LNnT Obtained by Fermentation

The oral toxicity of LNnT, as described herein, was investigated in an adapted subchronic (90-day) oral toxicity study in 7-day-old Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] rats (Penard, 2016). The study was conducted in accordance with the OECD Principles of Good Laboratory Practices (GLP) (OECD, 1998a), OECD Test Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998b) with an adaptation to include the use of neonatal rats. The studies were conducted in neonatal rats starting on PND 7 to adequately cover the developmental window during which infants will be exposed. Fructo-oligosaccharide (FOS; tradename Orafti<sup>®</sup> P95), was used as the reference control on the basis that it is currently authorised as an ingredient in infant and follow-on formulae. Doses of the test article were based on the previous results from the 28-day oral toxicity study conducted with synthetic LNnT, in which a NOAEL of 5,000 was established. Therefore, test doses of 1,000, 2,500, and 5,000 mg LNnT/kg body weight/day were selected for the testing of the LNnT ingredient produced by fermentation. The reference, FOS, was tested at a dose of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day. Rats (10/sex/group) were orally administered by gavage at doses of 0 (water vehicle control), 1,000 (low-dose), 2,500 (mid-dose), or 5,000 (high-dose) mg/kg body weight/day of LNnT (94.4% LNnT by assay) or the reference compound, FOS, at 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day for 90 or 91 days. Additional groups of 5 males and 5 females were given the control, LNnT, or FOS doses for 90 days and were terminated after a 28-day recovery period. Individual dams with reconstituted litters of at least 5 male and 5 female pups were housed in plastic cages until weaning on PND 21. All pups in each reconstituted litter were treated at the same dose level (starting on PND 7). On PND 21, pups were weaned and placed in plastic cages according to sex and dose group such that a total of 5 pups of the same sex and dose group were housed per cage. A standard diet (A04C-10) and water were provided ad libitum. Animals were observed twice daily for mortality and morbidity, and clinical observations were performed daily. A detailed clinical examination was performed weekly. Body weights were assessed at time of randomisation, prior to dosing, twice weekly during the first 8 weeks of the administration period, and then once weekly thereafter. Food intake also was measured twice weekly after weaning and for the first 6 weeks post-weaning, and then once weekly thereafter. Ophthalmological examinations were performed on all animals from the control, high-dose LNnT, and FOS groups during the last week of administration (Day 90). Fasting blood and urine samples were collected from all animals of all groups for clinical pathology analysis (*i.e.*, haematology, coagulation, clinical chemistry, and urinalysis) at the end of the administration period. Physical development endpoints included pinna unfolding (evaluated daily from PND 2 until confirmation), eye opening (evaluated daily from PND 12 until confirmation), incisor eruption (evaluated daily from PND 7 until confirmation), and left tibia length (evaluated weekly from PND 7 onward) for all pups. For females, detection of day of vaginal opening and body weight on the day of the occurrence was evaluated daily from PND 28 until detection. In males, detection of the day of balano preputial skinfold cleavage and body weight on the day of the occurrence was evaluated daily from PND 38 until detection. Reflex tests were conducted on all pups and assessments of neurological development were evaluated by water maze (on Weeks 8 or 9) and open field test (on Week 10). Complete necropsy was performed and selected organs were removed and weighed for all animals at the end of the treatment period or at the end of the 4-week recovery period. Histopathological examinations of select organs and tissues were performed for all early decedents and animals administered the vehicle control or high-dose LNnT.

No test article-related mortalities occurred during the study. Isolated occurrences of hypersalivation were noted in 1 high-dose male and 3 high-dose females receiving LNnT but were considered by the study authors to be unrelated to LNnT administration. No test article-related ophthalmological findings were observed. No remarkable effects in body weight, body weight gain, or food consumption were observed. No toxicologically relevant effects in tibia length, reflex and physical development, time to sexual maturation, learning capacity, memory, motor activity (as evaluated in the Morris water maze), exploratory behaviour, or general movement (as evaluated in the open-field test) were observed at any dose level.

Statistically significant differences in haematology parameters were noted <sup>16</sup>, however lacked a doseresponse relationship, were minimal in magnitude (*i.e.*, ~10% or less), and were considered unrelated to LNnT administration. Similarly, no test article-related effects in serum clinical chemistry parameters were observed <sup>17</sup> and any statistically significant differences in serum clinical chemistry parameters were considered to be unrelated to LNnT administration.

A statistically significant increase in urine volume in high-dose animals and a statistically significant decrease in specific gravity were noted in high-dose animals compared with controls. However, these were deemed by the study investigators to be incidental and of no toxicological relevance due to the lack of dose-response or histopathological changes in the kidney. No treatment-related differences in organ weights, macroscopic observations, or histological observations were observed between rats receiving LNnT and the control and reference groups.

A NOAEL of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, was determined based on the results of this study.

#### C.4.3.2 Studies Conducted with Other LNnT Preparations

#### A) LNnT Produced by Chemical Synthesis

Glycom's chemically synthesised LNnT ingredient was investigated in an adapted subchronic (90-day) oral toxicity study using 7-day-old Han Wistar rats. The toxicological studies package also includes a 14-day dose-range finding study and a 28-day repeated-dose study (Coulet et al., 2013). Juvenile rats were selected for these studies to supplement the standard OECD 408 protocol to better reflect the intended use and target population (i.e., infants) (OECD, 1998b; Barrow, 2007). Thus, the studies were conducted in rats starting at PND 7 to adequately cover the developmental window during which infants will be exposed. In all studies, OF (also known as short-chain fructo-oligosaccharide) was used as the reference control on the basis that it is currently used in infant formula. The OF used has been determined to be GRAS for use in infant formula with no questions from FDA (GRN 392) (U.S. FDA, 2012). The doses selected for these studies (*i.e.*, 1,000, 2,500, and 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day) and overall experimental design were based on a published subchronic 90-day toxicity study conducted in rats investigating the safety of other oligosaccharides (*i.e.*, galacto-oligosaccharides and fructooligosaccharides) for use in infant formulas (Anthony et al., 2006). It should be noted that the highest dose tested of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day was the highest dose able to be tested as administration of macronutrients at higher levels may result in nutritional imbalances, which would complicate a proper safety assessment. The highest dose tested also corresponds to 5 times the current limit dose of 1,000 mg/kg body weight/day recommended in OECD Testing Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998b).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> These changes included a decrease activated partial thromboplastin time in high-dose males and females (≤10.1%), decreases in fibrinogen in low-, mid-, and high-dose males and high-dose females (≤12.6%), decrease in red blood cell count in low-dose females (≤6.0%), and decreases in absolute (but not relative) reticulocytes in females receiving LNnT and FOS (≤10.3%). <sup>17</sup> These changes included decreases in mean total bilirubin concentration in low-, mid-, and high-dose males and low-dose females, decreases in calcium in low-dose males, decrease in glucose in low-dose females, and an increase in creatinine in highdose females.

In the dose-range finding study for subsequent longer term toxicity studies, Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] pups (5/sex/group) were administered by gavage 0 (water vehicle control), 1,000, 2,500, or 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day of Glycom's LNnT (purity of 98.9%) from PND 7 to weaning on PND 20 (Coulet et al., 2013). A reference control group was orally administered 5,000 mg OF/kg body weight/day for the same period of time. Individual dams with litters of at least 5 male and 5 female pups were housed in plastic cages. One pup of each sex in each litter was randomly allocated to 1 of the 5 groups. A standard diet (A04C-10) and water were provided ad libitum. Animals were observed twice daily for mortality and morbidity, and clinical observations were performed daily. Detailed clinical examination was performed weekly, and body weights were measured on PND 1, 4, 7, 10, 14, 17, and 20. Feed intake was not measured. All animals were euthanised at the end of the administration period on PND 21 and macroscopic examinations were performed. No mortality and no abnormalities in clinical signs, body weights, and necropsy were observed in rats administered LNnT throughout the administration period. In rats administered OF, erythema in the anal region was observed from Days 5 to 8 of the administration period, which was associated with diarrhoea. A transient reduction in body weight gain during the first 3 days of the administration period also, was observed. Based on these findings, the authors determined that the highest dose of LNnT considered suitable for longer-term rat studies was 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested.

In the subsequent 28-day repeated-dose study, juvenile Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] rats were administered Glycom's LNnT (purity of 98.9%) via gavage at doses of 0 (water vehicle control), 1,000 (low-dose), 2,500 (mid-dose), or 5,000 (high-dose) mg/kg body weight/day for 28 consecutive days beginning on PND 7 (Coulet *et al.*, 2013). The study was conducted in compliance with the OECD Principles of Good Laboratory Practices (GLP) and according to OECD Testing Guideline No. 407 (OECD, 1998a, 2008). A reference control group received 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day of OF for the same period of time. Individual dams with litters of at least 5 male and 5 female pups were housed in plastic cages until weaning on PND 21. One pup of each sex in each litter was randomly allocated to one of the 5 groups. On PND 21, pups were weaned and placed in plastic cages according to sex and dose group such that a total of 5 pups of the same sex and dose group were housed per cage. A standard diet (A04C-10) and water were provided ad libitum. The low- and mid-dose groups consisted of 10 male and 10 female rats, while the control, high-dose, and OF groups consisted of 15 male and 15 female rats. Animals were observed twice daily for mortality and morbidity, and clinical signs were recorded daily. A detailed clinical examination was performed weekly. Body weights were assessed at time of randomisation, prior to dosing, then every 2 days until weaning on PND 21 and twice weekly thereafter during the administration and recovery periods. Food and water intake also were measured twice weekly after weaning on PND 21 during the administration and recovery periods. Ophthalmology was performed on all animals in the control, high-dose LNnT, and OF groups during the last week of administration. Fasting blood and urine samples were collected from all animals for clinical pathology evaluation (*i.e.*, haematology, serum chemistry, and urinalysis) at the end of the administration and recovery periods. Blood samples were drawn from the retro-orbital sinus under isoflurane anaesthesia. Twenty (20) animals from each group (10/sex) were euthanised and necropsied on the day after the last day of dosing. The remaining animals in the vehicle control, high-dose, and OF groups (5/sex/group) were monitored over a 14-day recovery period and then euthanised and necropsied. Complete necropsy was performed and selected organs were removed and weighed from all animals. Histopathological examinations of all organs and tissues were performed for all animals in the control, high-dose, and OF groups.

Four males (2 control and 2 low-dose) died after blood sampling on the day of necropsy likely due to the high volume of blood (3.5 mL) taken. In addition, 1 female in the OF group died on Day 4; the cause of death was not determined. The majority of animals in the OF group exhibited soft, liquid, yellow-coloured faeces and erythema on the urogenital area from Day 1 of the study until weaning (Day 13 to 14 of the study). Similar findings were noted in the high-dose LNnT group prior to weaning, but this was reported to occur at a much lower frequency and in only a few animals. These findings were not observed in the control or low- and mid-dose LNnT groups. The authors noted that gastrointestinal

effects, such as increased soft stool, diarrhoea, and intestinal weights, as well as caecal distension, have been reported in other preclinical studies on OF, and that these findings have been attributed to the non-digestible, fermentable nature of OF as soluble fibres. There were no other compound-related clinical observations reported. In addition, there were no compound-related ophthalmological abnormalities observed in any group.

No significant differences in mean body weight or adverse effects on mean body weight gain were reported between the LNnT groups and the control group. Lower mean body weight gain was reported in the OF group during the first 3 days of the administration period, which resulted in a significantly lower mean body weight between Days 2 and 10 compared to the control group. There were no significant differences in body weight gain between the OF and control groups thereafter, and mean body weights were similar among all groups from Day 12 onwards to the end of the administration period. No statistically significant changes in food or water intake were observed during the administration or recovery period.

Haematology revealed statistically significant increases (30%) in total white blood cell (WBC) and absolute monocyte counts in the high-dose female LNnT group compared to the control group. These changes were considered by the investigators to be slight in nature, and therefore, incidental changes of no toxicological significance. Moreover, changes in WBC and absolute monocyte counts were not observed in females in the 90-day study detailed below. No changes in relative monocyte counts were observed. Slight, yet statistically significant, differences (<10%) were noted in males of the mid- and high-dose groups, consisting of the following: decreased reticulocytes and mean cell volume (MCV) and increased mean corpuscular haemoglobin concentration. However, since these changes were slight in magnitude and not associated with any clinical or histopathological changes, these findings were considered to have no biological or toxicological significance. Furthermore, the haematological variations observed in rats administered LNnT were not observed in the 90-day study (apart from the decrease in reticulocytes). No significant differences in coagulation parameters were observed.

Several slight, yet statistically significant, differences (<5%) in clinical chemistry parameters were observed between the LNnT or OF groups and the control group, including lower mean serum total protein (all dose groups), albumin (high-dose group), and globulin concentrations (all dose groups) in LNnT-administered females and in both males and females of the OF group. The authors noted that these differences tended to be slightly more pronounced in the OF group, but that there were no significant differences in the albumin/globulin ratio between the control group and the LNnT or OF groups. Moreover, the changes observed in females of the LNnT groups were non-dose-dependent as changes in these groups were of similar magnitude. Furthermore, variations observed in both males and females administered LNnT were not observed in the 90-day study. Several other statistically significant differences in clinical chemistry parameters observed between the control and LNnT groups consisted of decreased sodium concentrations in high-dose males and females (<1%) and increased glucose concentrations in all male dose groups (12 to 15%); however, these findings were not considered to be toxicologically relevant due to their small magnitude of change. Statistically significant decreases in alanine aminotransferase (ALT) activity (13%) and aspartate aminotransferase (AST) activity (19%) were observed in high-dose females and a statistically significant decrease (11 to 17%) in AST activity was observed in all male dose groups. While the decreased ALT levels observed in male LNnT groups appeared dose-dependent, changes in other liver enzymes [AST and aspartate aminotransferase (ALP)] were not observed in males and no association with histopathological findings were observed. Furthermore, a reduction in liver enzyme activity levels would not be indicative of liver toxicity. None of the other changes observed were dose-dependent. Similar changes observed in the LNnT groups were noted in the OF group when compared to the control group. No compound-related effects on urinalysis parameters were observed.

No compound-related changes in organ weights or macroscopic findings were observed. Histopathological examination revealed lobular degeneration/atrophy of acinar cells from the pancreas in one male of the high-dose LNnT group. This finding is consistent with the normal background of spontaneous lesions observed in Wistar rats, and therefore, was not considered to be compound-related. A minimal increase in zymogen content of acinar cells was observed focally in 2 high-dose females (statistical analysis not performed). Given the focal distribution and the low incidence and severity of this finding, the authors considered this observation to be incidental and related to individual variation. All other microscopic findings noted also were considered by the authors to be incidental and unrelated to LNnT administration. Based on the results of this study, the NOAEL for LNnT determined for this study is 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, in juvenile Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] rats.

In the subchronic 90-day toxicity study, Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] pups (15/sex/group) were orally administered by gavage 0 (water vehicle control), 1,000 (low-dose), 2,500 (mid-dose), or 5,000 (highdose) mg/kg body weight/day of LNnT (purity of 98.9%) from PND 7 to up to 13 weeks of age (Coulet et al., 2013). A 28-day recovery period was included in the study. The study was conducted in compliance with the OECD principles of GLP and in accordance with the OECD Testing Guideline No. 408 (OECD, 1998a,b). A reference control group (15 rats/sex/group) administered 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day of OF were included in the study. Individual dams with litters of at least 5 male and 5 female pups were housed in plastic cages until weaning on PND 21. One pup of each sex in each litter was randomly allocated to one of the 5 groups. On PND 21, pups were weaned and placed in plastic cages according to sex and dose group such that a total of 5 pups of the same sex and dose group were housed per cage. A standard diet (A04C-10) and water were provided ad libitum. Animals were observed twice daily for mortality and morbidity, and clinical observations were performed daily. A detailed clinical examination was performed weekly. Body weights were assessed at time of randomisation, prior to dosing, and then twice weekly during the administration and recovery periods. Food intake also was measured twice weekly after weaning on PND 21 during the administration and recovery periods. Ophthalmology was performed on all animals from the control, high-dose LNnT, and OF groups during the last week of administration. Fasting blood and urine samples were collected from all animals of the control, highdose LNnT, and OF groups for clinical pathology analysis (i.e., haematology, clinical chemistry, and urinalysis) at the end of the administration period. Blood samples were drawn from the retro-orbital sinus under isoflurane anaesthesia. Clinical pathology also was performed for all animals from all groups at the end of the recovery period. Twenty (20) animals from each group (10/sex) were euthanised and necropsied on the day after the last day of dosing. The remaining animals in all groups (5/sex/group) were monitored over a 4-week recovery period to evaluate the regression of any observed effects and then euthanised and necropsied. Complete necropsy was performed and selected organs were removed and weighed for all animals. Histopathological examinations of all organs and tissues were performed for all animals in the control, high-dose LNnT, and OF groups, as well as for all animals in all recovery groups. The spleen and pancreas from all animals in the low- and mid-dose groups also were microscopically examined.

One male and 1 female in the mid-dose group and 1 female in the OF group died after dosing on either Day 13 or 14. Although there were no evident signs noted at necropsy, the authors considered that the most likely cause of death in these animals was intubation error or trauma during administration of the test compounds. As in the 28-day study, yellow liquid faeces and reddening of the urogenital region were observed in the majority of the animals in the OF group up to the time of weaning. Similar findings were occasionally observed in the high-dose LNnT group before weaning, but again this was reported to occur at a much lower frequency than in the OF group and in only a few animals. These findings were not observed in the control or low- and mid-dose LNnT groups. No other compound-related clinical signs were observed, and no compound-related ophthalmological findings were noted.

No statistically significant differences in mean body weights were observed between the LNnT and control groups. A marginal decrease in body weight gain was observed in the high-dose LNnT group compared to the control group during the first 3 days of administration; however, the effect was not statistically significant. No significant differences in body weight gain were observed in the low- or mid-

dose groups compared to the control group at any time point. As observed in the 28-day study, animals administered OF also displayed a transient, but statistically significant, reduction in body weight gain over the first 3 days of administration when compared to controls, resulting in a significant decrease in mean body weight. Animals in the OF groups subsequently displayed increases in growth rate such that mean body weights were comparable to controls by weaning. No notable variations in body weight gain were observed from weaning to the end of the administration period, and there were no compoundrelated effects on post-weaning food intake during either the administration or recovery period.

Several statistically significant differences in haematology parameters were observed in the high-dose LNnT group at the end of the administration period compared to the control group. These included decreased ( $\leq 6\%$ ) mean haemoglobin (Hb) concentration and packed cell volume (PCV) in females and decreased reticulocyte (17%) and platelet counts (10%) in males; the effects observed in males also were observed in OF-administered males. WBC counts were also significantly reduced by 14% in highdose LNnT males, which was accompanied by a significant 10% reduction in the absolute lymphocyte count. At the end of the 4-week recovery period, WBC counts remained significantly lower in males administered LNnT at all doses compared to control males. Similar findings of reduced WBC were noted in males administered OF compared to controls. The authors noted that the haematological changes observed in females were generally within the range of historical control data and that all changes noted were not sufficient in magnitude to be considered as adverse. Furthermore, none of the statistically significant findings were associated with changes in clinical parameters or histopathological abnormalities. The authors thus considered that the haematological changes observed were of no biological or toxicological significance. Several statistically significant differences in clinical chemistry parameters were observed in the high-dose LNnT group compared to the control group. These changes included the following: slightly decreased (1%) sodium concentrations in males and females, decreased urea (13%) and cholesterol (18%) concentrations and increased glucose concentration (13%) in males, decreased AST activity (23%) in males, and decreased ALT activity (12%) in females. Similar changes in sodium, glucose, AST, and ALT levels were also observed in the 28-day study. However, all findings were considered by the authors to be incidental with no association with histopathological findings, and therefore, are non-adverse in nature. Moreover, the reduction in liver enzyme activity levels observed would not be indicative of liver toxicity. No compound-related effects on urinalysis parameters were observed.

No compound-related adverse effects on organ weights were observed. In addition, no compoundrelated macroscopic or microscopic lesions were observed at necropsy following the administration or recovery periods. All findings were considered to be incidental and due to inter-individual variations. Based on the results of this 90-day study, the authors determined the NOAEL for LNnT to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, in Wistar [Crl:WI(Han)] rats. The authors also noted that, in terms of gastrointestinal symptoms, LNnT was better tolerated than OF during the first 2 weeks of administration (pre-weaning period) and was without adverse organ effects in all studies as assessed macroscopically at necropsy and through histopathological examinations. Therefore, the authors concluded that these findings further support the safety of LNnT for use in infant foods.

#### B) LNnT from Coupled Fermentation with Yeast and E. coli

Prieto (2005) also investigated the potential toxicity of LNnT in 4-week studies. The LNnT test article investigated in these studies was produced using glycosyltransferase derived from yeast. In the 28-day study, 12 litters (5/sex/litter) of Cri:CD<sup>\*</sup>BR rat pups (15 days old) were administered 0 (control), 10, 200, or 400 mg/kg body weight/day of LNnT (purity not reported) *via* gavage. Parameters evaluated included urinalysis, haematology, faecal analysis, and gross pathology. There were no significant differences in any of the parameters measured reported among groups. In the dietary study, 31- to 37-day-old rats (sex, strain, and number not reported) were fed diets containing 1 or 5% of LNnT for a period of

4 weeks <sup>18</sup>. The dietary levels of LNnT provided are equivalent to a dose of approximately 1,000 and 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, respectively, based on an average body weight of 100 g reported for young rats (U.S. FDA, 1993). It is unknown whether a control group was included in this study. Detailed clinical chemistry and histopathological examinations were conducted (no further details were provided). No test article-related adverse effects or macroscopic and microscopic changes were observed following LNnT administration. No further details on these studies were provided in the publication by Prieto (2005) although the publication provides a general indication that LNnT lacks toxicity in rats at the doses administered.

### C.5 Clinical Data

#### C.5.1 Infant Study Conducted with 2'-FL in Combination with LNnT

The safety of Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT has been evaluated in a randomised, double-blinded, controlled, multi-centre, parallel-design study conducted in healthy, full-term infants. In this study, infants were provided a standard term infant formula supplemented with 2'-FL (providing 1.0 to 1.2 g 2'-FL/L of reconstituted formula)<sup>19</sup> in combination with LNnT (providing 0.5 to 0.6 g LNnT/L reconstituted formula)<sup>20</sup> from 0 to 6 months of age (Puccio et al., 2017). The full study report is provided in Appendix IX. Both 2'-FL and LNnT were supplied by Glycom. Infants were aged 0 to 14 days at enrolment and clinic visits were scheduled at 1, 2, 3, 4, 6, and 12 months of age. A comparator group receiving a standard whey-predominant starter infant formula without HiMOs was included as controls. The infants were exclusively fed the test or control formulas for the first 4 months of age. Complementary foods were allowed to be introduced beginning at 4 months of age. At 6 months of age, the infants in both study groups (test and control formula) were switched to an intact protein, cow's milk-based, follow-up formula without HiMOs for feedings through to 12 months of age. Body weight gain through to 4 months was evaluated as the primary endpoint, with secondary endpoints being additional anthropometric measures including body weight, body length, and head circumference, as well as gastrointestinal tolerance, behavioural patterns, and morbidity through to age 12 months. Additionally, the effects of 2'-FL and LNnT supplementation on the intestinal microbiota profile was also assessed in this study (Alliet et al., 2016; Steenhout et al., 2016). The outcomes of this analysis are described further in Section E.

A total of 175 infants were enrolled in the study. The mean weight gain in the test group was similar and "non-inferior" to the mean weight gain in the control group in both the intent-to-treat population and the per protocol population. Based on the recommendations from the American Academy of Pediatrics, weight gain in the test group receiving the formula supplemented with LNnT and 2'-FL was defined as "non-inferior" to controls if the lower bound of the one-sided 97.5% confidence interval on the difference between the test and control groups was greater than the non-inferiority margin of -3 g/day. Mean daily formula consumption was similar between groups at all time points examined.

The proportion of infants who experienced at least one serious adverse event was 6.8% (6 infants) in the group receiving the test formula containing 2'-FL and LNnT and 11.5% (10 infants) in the standard infant formula group. The proportion of infants experiencing at least one adverse event in the first 4 months of the study was similar between the test and control groups. One infant receiving the test formula experienced an adverse event considered to be related to the study formula (the infant developed a cow's milk protein allergy). Twelve infants in the test group and 11 infants in the control group

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> There is some ambiguity with respect to the duration of this study that was reported by Prieto (2005). In the *Materials and Methods* section of this publication, it was indicated that these rats were administered diets containing LNnT for 4 weeks. However, within the *Results* section, the dietary experiment was referred to as being 4 months in duration.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Analytical results indicated a concentration range of 1.04 to 1.14 g/L (SD 0.073 to 0.08 g/L) of 2'-FL in test formula (unpublished data).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Analytical results indicated a concentration range of 0.52 to 0.61 g/L (SD 0.028 to 0.033 g/L) of LNnT in test formula (unpublished data).
experienced adverse events resulting in the discontinuation of the study formula. Overall, the incidence of adverse events was not significantly different in infants fed the test formula compared to the control standard formula.

The mean length, head circumference, and body mass index of the infants were not statistically significantly different between the test and control groups at any study visit. Furthermore, growth data indicated the formula containing 2'-FL and LNnT supported age-appropriate normal infant growth when compared to the World Health Organization (WHO) Growth Standards. Digestive symptoms (infant flatulence, spitting up, vomiting) and behaviour patterns (restlessness/irritability, colic) were comparable between the 2 groups, with the exception of softer stool and fewer night-time wake-ups in infants receiving 2'-FL and LNnT compared to controls. Infants receiving the HiMOs also had significantly fewer parental reports of bronchitis, lower respiratory tract infections, antipyretic use, and antibiotic use compared to controls and endpoints examined. The study authors concluded that "Infant formula with 2'-FL and LNnT is safe, well tolerated, and supports age-appropriate growth."

#### C.5.2 Other Studies Conducted in Infants

#### A) 2'-FL in Combination with Galacto-oligosaccharides (GOS) in Infant Formula

The safety of 2'-FL (Inalco SpA, Milan, Italy) was evaluated in a published randomised, controlled, double-blinded, prospective study conducted in healthy, full-term, singleton infants (Marriage et al., 2015). Infants were enrolled within Day of Life (DOL) 5 and were provided 1 of 3 formulae: i) a standard, milk-based, commercially available infant formula containing 2.4 g GOS/L (control formula); ii) the standard formula supplemented with 0.2 g 2'-FL/L and 2.2 g GOS/L; or iii) the standard infant formula supplemented with 1.0 g 2'-FL/L and 1.4 g GOS/L. All formula had a caloric density of 64.3 kcal/dL (comparable to human milk) and contained a total of 2.4 g/L of non-digestible oligosaccharides<sup>21</sup>. The mothers of infants receiving formulae were instructed to feed the study formulae as their infant's sole source of nutrition until DOL 119. A comparator (reference) group comprised of infants consuming human milk (by breast and/or bottle) also was included <sup>22</sup>. The primary endpoint was body weight gain from DOL 14 to DOL 119. Secondary endpoints included measures of tolerance and other anthropometric parameters. The presence of 2'-FL also was evaluated in blood and urine collected from a subset of infants at DOL 42 and 119 and in the comparator group at DOL 42. Moreover, the effects of 2'-FL supplementation on biomarkers of immune function among infants in this study have been separately reported in a publication by Goehring *et al.* (2016). The outcome of this analysis are described in Section E.

A total of 338 infants completed the study; the number of infants discontinuing the study formulae was not different among the formula-fed groups. No significant differences in body weight gain, body weight during clinical visits, length, or head circumference were observed between the formulae groups and the human milk reference group. The mean daily volume of study formula consumed during the study period was similar between the control and test formula groups; however, between enrolment and DOL 28, the control group consumed significantly more formula than the group receiving the formula supplemented with 0.2 g 2'-FL (661 mL/day compared to 614 mL/day, p = 0.024). The mean consumption values for other time points and for the other formula group were not disclosed by the authors. All formulae were well tolerated, and no significant differences in the overall percentage of infants with adverse events or serious adverse events were observed between infants receiving the experimental formulae and the standard formula. Average stool consistency, number of stools per day, and the percent of feedings associated with spit-up or vomit were comparable between all groups.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> The standard milk-based infant formula contained 2.4 g GOS/L. The 2 experimental formulae contained 0.2 g 2'-FL + 2.2 g GOS per liter; and 1.0 g 2'-FL + 1.4 g GOS/L, respectively.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Infants belonging to the breastfed reference group were not to receive greater than 240 mL of infant formula per week.

2'-FL was detected in the plasma and urine of infants provided 2'-FL in formula and in infants consuming human milk. The plasma concentrations of 2'-FL on DOL 42 reflected the amount of 2'-FL present in the feeds (*i.e.,* human milk > formula containing 1.0 g 2'-FL/L > formula containing 0.2 g 2'-F/L); however, the mean plasma concentrations were not similarly correlated for samples obtained on DOL 119<sup>23</sup>. No 2'-FL was detected in the plasma of infants fed the un-supplemented standard milk-based commercial formula containing GOS. Mean urine concentrations of 2'-FL were greatest in infants fed human milk and the formula containing 1.0 g 2'-FL/L, followed by infants fed the formula containing 0.2 g 2'-FL/L and the un-supplemented standard formula. The relative excretion was calculated to be 1.44 and 1.12% for the group receiving the 0.2 g 2'-FL/L and 1.0 g 2'-FL/L formulae, respectively.

Based on the results of the study, the investigators concluded that the feeding of infant formula with a caloric density similar to that of human milk resulted in comparable growth rates to that of human milk-fed infants and that formulae supplemented with 2'-FL were well tolerated.

#### B) 2'-FL in Combination with Short-Chain Fructo-Oligosaccharides in Infant Formula

The gastrointestinal tolerance of an infant formula containing 2'-FL in combination with short-chain fructo-oligosaccharides (scFOS) was evaluated in a prospective, randomised, multi-centre, doubleblinded controlled study in full-term, singleton infants (Kajzer *et al.*, 2016). A total of 121 infants were enrolled between 0 to 8 days of age and were either breastfed (reference group) or assigned to receive 1 of 2 experimental milk-based formulas containing a caloric density of 643 kcal/L. The control formula did not contain oligosaccharides (composition not further detailed), and the test formula was supplemented with 0.2 g/L 2'-FL combined with 2.0 g/L scFOS. A record of milk/formula intake, stool patterns (including average mean rank stool consistency), anthropometrics, were obtained until 35 days of age and parental questionnaires (not further detailed) were also collected.

No significant differences in mean rank stool consistency were observed between groups. No significant differences among stool consistency were reported between groups, although the average number of stools per day was significantly higher in the breastfed group compared to both formula groups. No significant differences in formula intake, number of study formula feedings per day, anthropometric data, or percent feedings with spit up/vomit were observed by the investigators. The study authors concluded that the test formula was well tolerated, with anthropometric data and feeding characteristics similar to infants fed control formula or breastmilk.

### C) Studies Conducted with LNnT from Coupled Fermentation with Yeast / E. coli

One study on the consumption of LNnT produced using a coupled yeast / *E. coli* fermentation process in human infants was identified in the literature (Prieto, 2005). In this study, consisted of a double-blind, randomised, placebo-controlled study in which 228 healthy infants and young children (6 to 24 months old) were provided with a 220 mg/L of LNnT (22 kcal/30 mL) formula or control formula *ad libitum* for a period of 112 days (16 weeks). The study was conducted in accordance with the Independent Ethics Committee and Institutional Review Board, and the Declaration of Helsinki. The test subjects were monitored for 16 weeks, during which oropharyngeal swabs were carried out for *Streptococcus pneumoniae* every 2 weeks to determine the effects of LNnT on oropharyngeal colonisation with *S. pneumoniae*. Average consumption of both formulas was slightly greater than 500 mL/day per subject, and the variability of formula ingestion was not statistically significant between the control and the LNnT group. LNnT was well tolerated by subjects. A slightly higher body weight and length was observed in the LNnT group; however, these effects were not considered statistically significant. Although colonisation rate of *S. pneumoniae* was higher in the LNnT group when compared to the control group throughout the study, this finding was not statistically significant. During the biweekly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> This finding was hypothesized by the study investigators to be due to developmental changes in the structure and function of the gastrointestinal tract mucosa and compositional transformation of the intestinal microbiota leading to a less permeable gut and better utilization of 2'-FL by microbiota populations, respectively.

health assessment, ear status was examined by monitoring for otitis media (middle ear infection) or other signs of inflammation or disruption of the ear canal. Based on the results of the ear examination, the authors classified subjects as having "normal ears", "abnormal ears", or "indeterminable" (assigned when the child was unwilling or unavailable to undergo the ear examination). The LNnT group displayed a statistically significant lower rate of overall "abnormal ears" when compared to the control group. However, the significance was not maintained when antibiotic administration was considered a covariate for the analysis. Thus, based on the results of this study, LNnT was well tolerated in infants and was without adverse effects on growth and ear health at a concentration of 220 mg/L, which is consistent with the lower range of LNnT levels present in mature human breast milk (Kunz *et al.*, 2000; Erney *et al.*, 2001).

Prieto (2005) also reported that, previous to the infant study, 2 studies on adults were carried out in which adults were administered sequential bolus dosages of up to 10 g a day of LNnT without adverse effects reported. No further study details were provided in the publication.

#### C.5.3 Studies Conducted in Adults

The safety and tolerability of LNnT produced by Glycom was investigated in a randomised, placebocontrolled, double-blind, parallel-design study in which healthy adult volunteers (51 men and 49 women; mean age of 36.0 years) were provided either LNnT or 2'-FL alone, or in combination at different doses for 2 weeks (Elison *et al.*, 2016). A comparator control group receiving glucose as a placebo was also included. The intervention groups used in the study are summarised in the table below. All interventions were provided as daily bolus doses. Test articles were provided in powder form and participants were instructed to dissolve the powder in approximately 250 mL of water prior to intake in the morning with breakfast. Compliance was evaluated using a subject diary in which subjects were instructed to record the intake of the test article, which was confirmed by the collection of empty and un-opened bottles at the end of the intervention period.

Group No.	Daily Dose of LNnT (grams)	Daily Dose of 2'-FL (grams)
1	0	20
2	0	10
3	0	5
4	20	0
5	10	0
6	5	0
7	6.67	13.33
8	3.33	6.67
9	1.67	3.33
Control	2 grams Dextropure (glucose)	

 Table C.5.3-1
 Interventions Used in the Two-Week Healthy Adult Study (Elison et al., 2016)

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose

Adverse events were monitored during the study. Blood samples were collected at baseline and at the end of the intervention period (2 weeks) and evaluated for standard haematological and blood biochemistry parameters. Faeces were collected at baseline and at the end of the intervention period (2 weeks) and evaluated for calprotectin, secretory IgA, glucose, galactose, lactose, and short-chain fatty acids). Gastrointestinal symptoms were evaluated using the Gastrointestinal Symptom Rating Scale (GSRS) and changes in bowel habits were assessed using the Bristol Stool Form Scale (BSFS). Faecal DNA was also extracted to assess microbiota composition (by 16S rRNA sequencing) at baseline, during the first week of supplementation, and at Week 2. The effects of 2'-FL and LNnT on microbiota composition are described in Section E.

All adverse events reported during the study were judged to be "mild" and there were no cases of premature discontinuation from the trial due to adverse events. Most adverse events were judged to be "possibly" related to the test article; however, many symptoms were noted by the study investigators to be common and difficult to ascertain whether they were related to the test article, to normal day-to-day variation, or to increased awareness of gastrointestinal symptoms during the trial period.

Haematological and blood biochemistry analyses obtained at the 2-week time point remained within the normal range for all subjects and any minor changes over the course of the study compared to baseline values were not considered clinically relevant. The GSRS scores indicated that LNnT and 2'-FL were well tolerated. When compared to the placebo control, individuals receiving the highest dose of LNnT (20 g) reported an increased bloating and passing of gas, and harder stools and individuals receiving 10 g LNnT reported increased passing of gas after the 2-week intervention period. However, scores generally remained at a level of "mild discomfort" or less. The BSFS scores indicated a mild tendency to softer stools in individuals provided the high dose of LNnT or 2'-FL over the course of the study compared to baseline, but differences were small and clinically irrelevant.

Overall, the results support that the consumption of LNnT and 2'-FL, either alone or in combination, at the doses tested, was safe and well tolerated in healthy adult men and women. Acute intake of a bolus dose of 20 g of LNnT (or 2'-FL) may represent a gastrointestinal tolerability threshold for some individuals; however, bolus exposures of 20 g of LNnT are highly unlikely to be experienced by the consumer given the proposed use-levels and consequently required food intakes that would lead to such intakes.

# C.6 Safety of the Production Microorganism

#### C.6.1 History of Consumption

Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT are obtained by the fermentation of *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) SCR6 and *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) MP572, respectively. As described in Section B.4.3, *E. coli* K-12 and its derivatives are known as bacterial "safety-strains". Their safety has been well recognised and they are widely used as a host organism in the construction of biotechnologically engineered microorganisms used for the production of food ingredients and food enzymes.

Multiple genetic modifications have been made to E. coli K-12 (DH1) SCR6 and E. coli K-12 (DH1) MP572, in order to introduce the metabolic pathways needed to allow for the biosynthesis of 2'-FL and LNnT, respectively. A full listing of the genetic modifications made to the production strains is presented in Appendix V-b. The newly expressed proteins are "carbohydrate-active enzymes" ("CAZy"), a panel of enzymes that can degrade, modify, or create glycosidic bonds, and accordingly are involved in the metabolism of complex carbohydrates<sup>24</sup>. For 2'-FL production, the modifications also include changes that allow the strain to grow on sucrose as the sole carbon source. The genetic sequences of the newly introduced proteins are based on those present in various microbial donor strains (see Appendix V-b). The newly introduced proteins do not have an extensive history of consumption per se, considering the donor organisms are not widely consumed food sources, and that the resulting proteins are not the same as the carbohydrate-modifying enzymes that are widely used as processing aids by the food industry. Even so, the newly introduced proteins do not pose any safety concerns. The genetic modifications made to the production strains result in the expression of proteins that are involved in the normal carbohydrate processing within their donor microbial (bacterial) sources. When expressed together in the recipient strains, these proteins work in concert to convert the starting carbohydrates (lactose and sucrose for 2'-FL, and lactose, glucose and glycerol for LNnT) into oligosaccharides that are identical to those in human breastmilk. In contrast, bacterial protein toxins (exotoxins) are known to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> A database of CAZy enzymes is available at: <u>http://www.cazy.org/Welcome-to-the-Carbohydrate-Active.html</u>.

mediate their pathogenic effects by disrupting cellular processes through various mechanisms such as proteolysis (*e.g.*, tetanus and botulinum), ADP-ribosylation (*e.g.*, cholera, pertussis, and diphtheria), or membrane disruptions through pore formation (Finlay and Falkow, 1997; Popoff, 2018; Wilson *et al.*, 2002). Indeed, bioinformatic searches conducted using the amino acid sequences of the proteins introduced to the *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) SCR6 and *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) MP572 production strains by genetic modification confirmed that there is no relevant homology to known protein toxins or to known allergens (see Section C.6.2).

Additionally, it is important to highlight that during the manufacturing process of 2'-FL and LNnT, these HiMOs are secreted by the production organism. No cellular disruption is required, and the intact production organism is entirely removed by a series of purification steps, as outlined in Section B.4. Absence of the production organism from the final HiMOs ingredients is verified by a number of microbiological purity criteria, including the absence of *E. coli* and *Enterobacteriaceae*, and the absence of residual proteins, residual DNA, and residual bacterial endotoxins (see Section B.5.1). Accordingly, the production strains employed in the manufacture of 2'-FL and LNnT, which have been genetically modified to express the proteins required for the biosynthesis of these HiMOs, do not pose any safety concerns. This is further supported by the absence of any adverse effects in an extensive dataset of toxicological studies that have been conducted specifically with Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by fermentation (see Sections C.3 and C.4).

#### C.6.2 Bioinformatic Searches for Homology with Known Toxins and Allergens

The Basic Local Alignment Search Tool (BLAST) maintained by the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI) was used to search for homology between the sequences of the introduced proteins in the production strains [*E. coli* K-12 (DH1) SCR6 and MP572] against those of known animal venom proteins/toxins and virulence factors in databases maintained by UniProt (UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot Tox-Prot and UniProtKB/Swiss-Prot/TrEMBL). Details of this assessment are presented in Appendix X-a. The results of these bioinformatic searches suggest that the proteins introduced into the productions trains do not share homology or structural similarity with any known animal venom proteins/toxins or virulence factors. Additionally, the allergenic potential of the introduced proteins in the production strains was evaluated against the sequences of known allergens in the Allergen Online database and the NCBI Entrez database. As detailed in Appendix X-b, the results of these bioinformatic searches suggest that the newly introduced proteins in the production strains do not pose any allergenicity concerns.

It is important to reiterate that the production organism is completely removed in the intact form, and a series of purification steps are subsequently applied during the production of Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT. Accordingly, no proteins are detected in the final 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients. All batches of 2'-FL and LNnT are specified to contain <0.01% protein as analysed using a modified Bradford method, and analyses of production batches have demonstrated the level of protein to be below the quantification limit of 0.0017% (see Section B.6).

### C.7 Assessments by Authoritative Bodies

### C.7.1 European Union

#### 2'-FL and LNnT Obtained by Chemical Synthesis

2'-FL may be chemically synthesised by the use of L-fucose and D-lactose as substrates (with benzyl-2'-FL as an intermediate). Similarly, LNnT may be chemically synthesised by the use of D-lactose as a substrate (with benzyl-LNnT as an intermediate). These methods of manufacture result in products that are identical in structure to the ingredients produced by fermentation (as described herein).

In the EU, a novel food application was submitted for the use of 2'-FL obtained from chemical synthesis in 2014. At the request of the European Commission, the EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies (NDA Panel) delivered a scientific opinion on the safety of 2'-FL as a novel food ingredient (EFSA, 2015a). Concurrently, a novel food application was submitted for LNnT obtained from chemical synthesis, and the NDA Panel also delivered a Scientific Opinion on the safety of LNnT (EFSA, 2015b). Overall, the NDA Panel concluded that the use of 2'-FL and LNnT:

- Is safe for infants (up to one year of age) when added to infant and follow-on formulae, in combination with lacto-*N*-neotetraose (LNnT), at concentrations up to 1.2 g/L of 2'-FL and up to 0.6 g/L of LNnT, at a ratio of 2:1 in the reconstituted formulae;
- Is safe for young children (older than one year of age) when added to follow-on and young- child formulae, at concentrations up to 1.2 g/L of 2'-FL (alone or in combination with LNnT, at concentration up to 0.6 g/L, at a ratio of 2:1); and
- Is safe when added to other foods at the proposed uses and use levels.

Formal EU approval for the use of 2'-FL was acquired in 16 March 2016 under *Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/376 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-O-fucosyllactose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council* (Commission Decision 2016/376) (EU, 2016a). Formal approval of LNnT was acquired in 11 March 2016 under *Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/375 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of lacto-N-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EU) 2016/375 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of lacto-N-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council* (EU, 2016b).

The authorised uses and maximum levels for chemically synthesised 2'-FL are laid down under Annex II of Commission Decision 2016/376 and Commission Decision 2016/375 (EU, 2016a,b). These legislations permit the inclusion of 2'-FL and LNnT in combination in infant formulae and follow-on formulae at levels of 1.2 and 0.6 g/L, respectively, in the final product ready for use (marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer). 2'-FL and LNnT are also permitted for use in a range of other conventional food categories (see Section D.5 of this application).

#### 2'-FL and LNnT Obtained by Fermentation

In 2016, Glycom submitted an application to the Food Safety Authority of Ireland (FSAI) for an opinion on the substantial equivalence of their 2'-FL and LNnT obtained by microbial fermentation to the chemically-synthesised ingredients that are authorised for use under Commission Decision 2016/376 and Commission Decision 2016/375 (EU, 2016a,b). The FSAI issued a favourable opinion for both ingredients produced by fermentation, concluding that:

- "The FSAI is satisfied that the information provided by the applicant demonstrates that 2'FL produced by fermentation is substantially equivalent to the chemically synthesised comparator which was authorised for the EU market to Glycom A/S by Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/376 (EU, 2016a). The uses and maximum use levels of the novel 2'FL will be the same as for the EU-authorized synthetic 2'FL." (FSAI, 2016a); and
- "The FSAI is satisfied from the information provided that lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT) produced by Glycom A/S using microbial fermentation is substantially equivalent to the synthetic counterpart authorised for the EU market by Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/375 in terms of composition, nutritional value, metabolism, intended use and level of undesirable substances." (EU, 2016b; FSAI, 2016b)

The intent to market Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT produced by fermentation have been notified to the European Commission (European Commission, 2016a,b).

In addition, the 2'-FL produced by fermentation from Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH (Jennewein) is approved for use as a novel food ingredient under *Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2017/2201* of 27 November 2017 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-fucosyllactose produced with Escherichia coli strain BL21 as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council (EU, 2017). As outlined in Annex II of this Commission Implementing Decision, 2'-FL is authorised for use in infant formulae and follow-on formulae at levels of up to 1.2 g/L in the final product ready for use (marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer).

#### C.7.2 United States

#### 2'-FL and LNnT Produced by Chemical Synthesis

The FDA has issued a "no questions" response to the conclusion that chemically synthesised 2'-FL and LNnT is GRAS for use as an ingredient in term infant formula at a maximum level of 2.4 g 2'-FL per L (GRN 546) and 0.6 g LNnT per L (GRN 547), as consumed (U.S. FDA, 2015a,c). The ingredients are also GRAS for use in various foods [including baked goods and baking mixes, beverages and beverages bases, coffee and tea, dairy product analogues, infant and toddler foods, grain products and pastas, milk (whole and skim), processed fruits and juices, processed vegetables and juices, and sugar substitutes] at maximum levels ranging from 0.084 to 2.4 g of 2'-FL per serving (GRN 546), and 0.02 to 1.2 g LNnT per serving (GRN 547) (U.S. FDA, 2015a,c).

#### 2'-FL and LNnT Produced by Fermentation

Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient obtained from fermentation with an *E. coli* K-12 derived strain has been concluded as GRAS for use in term infant formula at a maximum level of 2.4 g 2'-FL per L, as well as for use in various other foods [including other baby foods and drinks for infants and young children such as toddler formula, beverages and beverages bases, dairy product analogues, grain products and pastas, milk (whole and skim), milk products, processed fruits and juices, and processed vegetables and juices] at maximum levels ranging from 0.084 to 2.4 g of 2'-FL per serving. The GRAS status was notified to the FDA in 2016 (GRN 650) and the FDA has issued a "no questions" response to Glycom's conclusion that 2'-FL was GRAS for its proposed uses (U.S. FDA, 2016a)

Glycom's LNnT ingredient obtained from fermentation with *E. coli* K-12-derived strain has been concluded as GRAS for use in term infant formula at a maximum level of 0.6 g LNnT per L, as well as for use in various other foods [including beverages and beverages bases, dairy product analogues, infant and toddler foods, grain products and pastas, milk (whole and skim), milk products, and processed fruits and juices] at maximum levels ranging from 0.02 to 3.0 g of LNnT per serving. The GRAS status of this LNnT ingredient was notified to the FDA in 2016 (GRN 659) and the FDA issued a "no questions" letter on 29 November 2016 (U.S. FDA, 2016b).

It is further noted that another manufacturer of 2'-FL obtained by microbial fermentation (Jennewein) has also concluded the use of their ingredient to be GRAS when used in term infant formula and toddler formula at levels of up to 2,000 mg 2'-FL per L (GRN 571), to which the FDA has issued a "no questions" response (U.S. FDA, 2015b). This ingredient is prepared from the fermentation of an *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) derived strain.

#### C.7.3 Israel

2'-FL obtained by fermentation as produced by Jennewein has been authorised as novel food in Israel for use in milk-based infant formulas (ages 0 to 6 months) and follow-on formulas (ages 6 to 12 months), at levels of up to 2.0 g/L of the ready-to-feed product (Israel MOH, 2017).

#### C.7.4 Singapore

In 2017, the Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority of Singapore (AVA) concluded that 2'-FL obtained by fermentation, as produced by Glycom, is permitted as an ingredient in infant formula (including followon formula) for infants 0 to 12 months old and growing up milk (for children aged 12 to 36 months), up to a level of 1.2 grams per litre of reconstituted formula (Singapore Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority, 2017a [personal communication]<sup>25</sup>). Additionally, the AVA concluded that LNnT obtained by fermentation, as produced by Glycom, is permitted for use in the same food categories at levels up to 0.6 grams per litre of reconstituted formula (Singapore Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority, 2017b [personal communication]<sup>26</sup>). The 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients may be used either singly or in combination.

Growing up milks (also termed formulated milks) containing the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients at the proposed level of use are now permitted for sale in Singapore. With regards to the uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula and follow-on formula, the infant formula standard within the Food Regulations will need to be amended to allow for this use before the import, manufacture and sale of such products are permitted. This amendment to the Food Regulations is expected to be formally gazetted in mid-2018.

# C.8 Summary of Safety Data

The 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients manufactured by Glycom has been accepted for use in the EU and U.S. in the same food categories (*i.e.,* infant formula, follow-on formula, and "toddler milks") and the same (or even higher) use levels as those proposed in Australia/New Zealand. No safety concerns are associated with the use of the source organisms, *E. coli* K-12 (DH1) SRC6 and MP572, that are used to produce 2'-FL and LNnT, respectively. HMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, do not undergo any significant digestion in the upper gastrointestinal tract, and are expected to enter the colon largely intact where they are subject to fermentation by the microbiota present.

The safety of 2'-FL and LNnT has been extensively evaluated in a number of preclinical and clinical studies. The pre-clinical toxicological dataset for 2'-FL includes three 90-day oral toxicity studies conducted in rats, a 3-week feeding study in neonatal piglets, and a series of mutagenicity/genotoxicity assays. Of these, a 90-day oral toxicity study, an *in vitro* bacterial reverse mutation assay, and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay were specifically conducted with Glycom's 2'-FL produced by fermentation (*i.e.*, the subject of this application). The NOAEL for 2'-FL produced using fermentation was determined to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, based on the results of a 90-day study conducted in Wistar rats starting from PND 7 (Penard, 2015). This NOAEL value is corroborated by the results of another 90-day oral toxicity study conducted with the chemically-synthesised 2'-FL ingredient in which the NOAEL also was determined to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day. Fu produced by microbial fermentation has been reported to be well tolerated in a neonatal piglet model when formulated in a milk replacer providing up to 291.74 mg/kg

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Singapore Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority (2017a) [personal communication]. [*Response to: Application for the Use of 2'-Fucosyllactose (2'-FI) in Infant Formula, Follow-On Formula, and Growing-Up Milk Powder*]. [*Confidential*]. Singapore: Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority, Regulatory Administration Group, Regulatory Programmes Department.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Singapore Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority (2017b) [personal communication]. [Response to: Application for the Use of Lacto-N-Neotetraose (LNnT) in Infant Formula, Follow-On Formula, and Growing-Up Milk Powder]. [Confidential]. Singapore: Agri-Food & Veterinary Authority, Regulatory Administration Group, Regulatory Programmes Department.

body weight/day in males and 298.99 mg/kg body weight/day in females during a 20-day treatment period (Hanlon and Thorsrud, 2014). The results of a bacterial reverse mutation test and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay conducted on the 2'-FL produced by fermentation demonstrate that the ingredient is not mutagenic/genotoxic, which is consistent with the results of studies conducted with other 2'-FL preparations.

Species	Dose (mg/kg/day bw)	Duration (days)	NOAEL (mg/kg bw)	Reference
Rat (Wistar)	2,000, 4,000, or 5,000 (2'-FL produced by microbial fermentation, Glycom)	90	5,000	Penard (2015)
Rats (Sprague-Dawley)	0 or 10% 2'-FL in diet (2'-FL produced by microbial fermentation, Jennewein)	90	Approximately 7,660 (males) and 8,720 (females)	Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH (2015)
Rat (Wistar)	0, 2,000, 5,000 or 6,000 (2'-FL produced by chemical synthesis)	90	5,000	Coulet <i>et al.</i> (2014)
Neonatal Piglet	0, 29.37, 72.22, or 291.74 in males 0, 29.30, 74.31, and 298.99 in females (2'-FL produced by microbial fermentation, Jennewein)	21	291.74 in males 298.99 in females	Hanlon and Thorsrud (2014)

Table C.7-1	Summary of the Repeated-Dose Toxicology Studies Conducted with 2'-FI
-------------	--

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; bw = body weight; NOAEL = no-observed-adverse-effect level.

The preclinical toxicological dataset for LNnT includes both dietary and gavage 28-day toxicity studies, two 90-day oral toxicity studies conducted in juvenile rats, 3 *in vitro* bacterial reverse mutation assays, 1 *in vitro* mammalian cell gene mutation test, and 2 *in vitro* micronucleus assays. Of these, a 90-day oral toxicity study, an *in vitro* bacterial reverse mutation assay, and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay were specifically conducted with Glycom's LNnT obtained by fermentation (*i.e.*, the subject of this application). The NOAEL for Glycom's LNnT produced using fermentation was determined to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested, based on the results of a 90-day study conducted in Wistar rats starting from PND 7 (Penard, 2016). This NOAEL value is corroborated by the results of another 90-day oral toxicity study conducted with the chemically-synthesised LNnT ingredient in which the NOAEL also was determined to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day (Coulet *et al.*, 2013). The results of a bacterial reverse mutation test and an *in vitro* micronucleus assay conducted on the LNnT produced by fermentation demonstrate that the ingredient is not mutagenic/genotoxic (Verspeek-Rip, 2016; Verbaan, 2016), which is consistent with the results of studies conducted with other LNnT preparations (Prieto, 2005; Coulet *et al.*, 2013; Verbaan, 2015b).

Species	Dose (mg/kg/day bw)	Duration (days)	NOAEL (mg/kg bw/day)	Reference
Rat (Wistar)	0, 1,000, 2,500, or 5,000	90 days	5,000	Penard (2016)
	(LNnT produced by microbial fermentation)			
Rat (Wistar)	0, 1,000, 2,500, or 5,000	28 days	5,000	Coulet <i>et al.</i> (2013)
	(LNnT produced by chemical synthesis)			
Rat (Wistar)	0, 1,000, 2,500, or 5,000	90 days	5,000	Coulet <i>et al.</i> (2013)
	(LNnT produced by chemical synthesis)			
Rat (Cri:CD <sup>®</sup> BR)	0, 10, 200, or 400	28 days	No effects compared to controls. NOAEL not	Prieto (2005)
	(LNnT produced by coupled fermentation with yeast and <i>Escherichia coli</i> )		established by investigators.	

#### Table C.7-2 Summary of the Repeated-Dose Toxicology Studies Conducted with LNnT

Species	Dose (mg/kg/day bw)	Duration (days)	NOAEL (mg/kg bw/day)	Reference
Rat (strain NR)	Equivalent to approx. 1,000 or 5,000 [Dietary concentration of 1 and 5%] (LNnT produced by coupled fermentation with yeast and <i>Escherichia coli</i> )	4 weeksª	No adverse test article- related effects. NOAEL not established by investigators.	Prieto (2005)

Table C.7-2 Summary of the Repeated-Dose Toxicology Studies Conducted with LNnT

bw = body weight; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; NOAEL = no-observed-adverse-effect level.

<sup>a</sup> There is some ambiguity with respect to the duration of this study that was reported by Prieto (2005). In the *Materials and Methods* section of this publication, it was indicated that these rats were administered diets containing LNnT for 4 weeks. However, within the *Results* section, this study was referred to as being 4 months in duration.

Four clinical studies have been conducted in which the safety of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT or other non-digestible oligosaccharides) was evaluated; these include 3 studies involving infants and 1 study in adults. Formula supplemented with 1.0 to 1.2 g 2'-FL (in combination with 0.5 to 0.6 g LNnT) for the first 4 months of life was shown to be well tolerated and supported age-appropriate growth (Puccio et al., 2017). This was corroborated by another study published by Marriage et al. (2015) in which formula supplemented with 0.2 or 1.0 g 2'-FL/L (in combination with 2.2 and 1.4 g GOS/L, respectively) for the first 4 months of life was well tolerated and did not result in any differences in growth or anthropometric measures, when compared to infants receiving a control infant formula containing GOS only, or to infants in the human breast milk reference group. A formula supplemented with 2'-FL at 0.2 g/L, in combination with 2.0 g/L scFOS, was well tolerated and did not result in any differences in intake, anthropometric data, or average rank stool consistency compared to control formula (without any oligosaccharides) and breastfed groups when administered up to 35 days of age (Kajzer et al., 2016). Additionally, one clinical study was conducted where formula containing LNnT at 0.22 g/L was administered to infants for 4 weeks (Prieto, 2005). No adverse changes in growth were reported, and formula containing LNnT was well tolerated; however, only limited details on this study were provided in the publication (Prieto, 2005). In adults, the results of a safety and tolerability study indicate that consumption of 2'-FL at doses of up to 20 g, LNnT at doses of up to 20 g, or their combination at a 2:1 ratio (for total sum of up to 20 g), when taken as a single bolus dose daily for 2 weeks, was well tolerated and did not result in any deviations in laboratory measures of safety (i.e., haematology and blood biochemistry) compared to normal reference values (Elison et al., 2016).

Study Population	Duration of Intervention	Study Groups and Test Articles	References
175 healthy full-term singleton <u>infants</u> 87-88 per group 0-14 days of age at	6 months (primary outcome assessment at 4 months)	<b>Control Formula:</b> Intact protein whey based infant formula (670 kcal/L) with LC-PUFA <b>Test Formula:</b> Same as control, plus <u><b>2'-FL</b></u> (1.0-1.2 g/L) and <u>LNnT</u> (0.5-0.6 g/L)	(Puccio <i>et al.,</i> 2017) (Alliet <i>et al.,</i> 2016)
enrolment		<i>Reference group:</i> Breast fed infants enrolled at 3 months of age	<b>Clinical trial</b> number NCT01715246
338 healthy full-term singleton <u>infants</u> 101- 109 per group day of life 5 at enrolment	4 months (5 to 119 days of age)	Control Formula: Lower Calorie Formula (643 kcal/L) with 2.4 g/L GOS Test Formula 1: Same as control, plus 2.2 g/L GOS and 0.2 g/L <u>2'-FL</u> Test Formula 2: Same as control, plus 1.4 g/L GOS, plus 1.0 g/L <u>2'-FL</u> Reference group: Breast fed infants	(Marriage <i>et al.</i> , 2015) (Goehring <i>et al.</i> , 2016) <i>Clinical trial</i> <i>number</i> NCT01808105
131 healthy full-term singleton <u>infants</u> 42-46 per group	27 to 35 days (until 35 days of age)	<b>Control Formula:</b> Milk-based infant formula (643 kcal/L), no oligosaccharides <b>Test Formula:</b> Same as control, plus 2 g/L <b>scFOS</b> and	(Kajzer <i>et al.,</i> 2016)
0-8 days of age at enrolment		0.2 g/L <u>2'-FL</u> <i>Reference group:</i> Breast fed infants	<b>Clinical trial</b> number NCT01808105
228 healthy infants and young children 6 to 24 months old at enrolment	4 weeks	<i>Control Formula:</i> Milk-based formula conforming to nutritional standards in Chile (not further detailed) <i>Test Formula:</i> Same as control, plus 220 mg/L <u>LNnT</u>	Prieto (2005)
100 healthy <u>adults</u>	14 days	Control: Glucose	(Elison <i>et al.</i> , 2016)
10 per group		<ul> <li><u>2'-FL alone:</u> 5, 10, 20 g/day</li> <li><u>LNnT alone</u>: 5, 10, 20 g/day</li> <li><u>2'-FL+LNnT (2:1 ratio)</u>: 5, 10, 20 g/day (as sum)</li> </ul>	<i>Clinical trial number</i> NCT01927900

Table C.7-3	Summary of the Clinical Studies Conducted with 2'-FL and LNnT
-------------	---

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; GOS = galacto-oligosaccharides; LC-PUFA = long chain polyunsaturated fatty acids; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; scFOS = short-chain fructo-oligosaccharides

Overall, the available data support that the proposed uses of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children will be safe and well tolerated. 2'-FL will be added to these formula products at use levels up to 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 0.6 g/L of LNnT, which are well within the ranges of these HMOs that have been reported in human breast milk. In addition to its history of safe consumption from breast milk, the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT has been demonstrated through extensive investigations in both preclinical toxicological studies and clinical studies. These include clinical studies that have been conducted to specifically investigate the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula consumed by young infants, as well as a tolerability study conducted in adults.

Although clinical studies have only been conducted in young infants and adults, the available dataset also supports that the inclusion of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) in formulated supplementary foods for young children will not result in any adverse effects or negatively impact growth in the target population for such products (*i.e.*, children age 1 to 3 years). The levels of exposure to 2'-FL and LNnT are expected to be the highest among young infants, who represent a particularly vulnerable population given that infant formula serves as the sole source of nutrition. In contrast, older infants and young children consume an increasingly diversified diet, and they also have a larger body weight, meaning that exposure on a mg/kg body weight/basis will be less than those of young infants. Accordingly, intakes modelling conducted as part of the EU novel food application and U.S. GRAS notices for 2'-FL and LNnT demonstrates that infants (up to 12 months of age) have a higher estimated level of intake of 2'-FL and LNnT on both an absolute (g/day) and body weight (mg/kg body weight/day) basis when compared to young children age 1 to 3 years (see Section D.6). As such, the data obtained from clinical studies in infants are considered to be relevant in supporting the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT for older infants and young children. It is also important to recognize that 2'-FL and LNnT are proposed for addition to formulated supplementary foods for young children (specifically milk products), at levels that are within the ranges of those present in human breast milk, which is considered inherently safe for not only breast-feeding infants, but also young children by extension.

Overall, the totality of data summarised herein demonstrate that the proposed addition of 2'-FL, either alone or in combination with LNnT, to infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children will be safe and well tolerated.

# D. INFORMATION ON DIETARY EXPOSURE TO THE NOVEL FOOD

Information is provided in this Section on the proposed uses and use levels for Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredient, and accordingly, their anticipated level of exposure. This Section is completed in accordance with the information requirements outlined in the relevant sections of Guideline 3.5.2 (Novel Foods), Guideline 3.6.2 (Special Purpose Food – Infant Formula Products), and Guideline 3.6.3 (Special Purpose Foods – Other Foods) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016). The corresponding Sections of this Application in which the information requirements have been addressed are summarised in the table below.

Relevant Guideline	Required Information Described in the Guideline	Section(s) of the Application where this is Addressed
Guideline 3.5.2 – Novel Foods	D.1 A list of the foods or food groups proposed to or which might contain the novel food ingredient or substance	Section D.1
	D.2 The proposed level of the novel food ingredient or substance for each food or food group	Section D.1
	D.3 For foods or food groups not currently listed in the most recent Australian or New Zealand (NNSs), information on the likely level of consumption	Section D.3
	D.4 The percentage of the food group in which the novel food ingredient is proposed to be used or the percentage of the market likely to use the novel food ingredient	Section D.4
	D.5 For foods where consumption has changed in recent years, information on likely current food consumption	Section D.3
	D.6 Data to show whether the food, or the food in which the novel food ingredient is used, is likely to replace another food from the diet, if applicable	Section D.4
	D.7 Information relating to the use of the novel food or novel food ingredient in other countries, if applicable	Sections D.5, D.6
Guideline 3.6.2 – Special Purpose	B.1 Data to enable the dietary intake or exposure of the target population to be estimated	Section D.1
Food (Infant Formula Products)	B.2 Data on the recommended level of formula consumption for the target population	Section D.6
	B.3 Information relating to the substance (background intake)	Section D.2
Guideline 3.6.3 – Special Purpose	B.1 Data to enable the dietary exposure of the target population to be estimated	Section D.1
Food (Other foods)	B.2 Data on the recommended level of consumption of the special purpose food for the target population	Section D.6

# D.1 Proposed Food Uses and Maximum Use Levels

2'-FL is intended for use in infant formula and follow-on formula at a maximum use level of 1.2 g/L of the ready-to-feed or reconstituted formula. 2'-FL may be added on its own, or in combination with up to 0.6 g/L of LNnT. In addition, Glycom also intends to use 2'-FL at up to 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 0.6 g/L of LNnT, in formulated supplementary foods for young children, specifically milk products, intended for children age 1 to 3 years. All proposed food uses and maximum use levels are summarised in Table D.1-1.

·				
Category in the FSANZ Code	Proposed Food-Uses	Maximum Proposed Use Level (as Consumed)		
Standard 2.9.1 – Infant formula	Infant formula	1.2 g/L of 2'-FL, alone or with 0.6 g/L of LNnT		
products	Follow-on formula	1.2 g/L of 2'-FL, alone or with 0.6 g/L of LNnT		
	Infant Formula Products for Special Dietary Use	1.2 g/L of 2'-FL, alone or with 0.6 g/L of LNnT		
Standard 2.9.3 – Formulated meal replacements and formulated supplementary foods	Division 4 - Formulated supplementary foods for young children	1.2 g/L of 2'-FL, alone or with 0.6 g/L of LNnT		

Table D.1-1 Proposed Food-Uses and Use-Levels for 2'-FL and LNnT in Australia/New Zealand

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose.

# D.2 Natural Occurrence of 2'-FL and LNnT in the Diet

Typically, infants up to 6 months of age are exclusively fed infant formula (or are otherwise exclusively breastfed) as the sole source of nutrition; as such, consideration does not need to be made with regards to the intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from background dietary sources. With regards to older infants and young children consuming an increasingly diversified diet, the intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from other dietary sources (*e.g.*, milk from other mammals) is considered to be minimal to non-existent. The available data suggest the concentrations of *total milk oligosaccharides* in domestic farm animal milks are much lower than in human milk. For instance, it is estimated that the level of *total milk oligosaccharides* in cow's colostrum is typically 20 times lower than that in human colostrum (Tao *et al.*, 2009). Thus, in the intake assessment for 2'-FL and LNnT from their proposed uses in follow-on formula and formulated supplementary foods for young children, the background intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from the consumption of bovine milk and other mammalian milks are not expected to contribute meaningfully.

# D.3 Consumption Information for Foods Not Included in the Most Recent Australian or New Zealand National Nutrition Surveys

Consumption data for infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children that are proposed to contain 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) are available in the latest Australia and New Zealand National Nutrition Surveys [*i.e.*, 2011–12 National Nutrition and Physical Activity Survey (NNPAS) component of the 2011–13 Australian Health Survey (2 years and above) (Australian Bureau of Statistics, 2014); the 2008–09 New Zealand Adult Nutrition Survey (15 years and above) (NZ MoH, 2012); and the 2002 New Zealand Children's NNS (5–14 years) (NZ MoH, 2003)]. It is not expected that there have been significant changes in the consumption of these foods since the conduct of these National Nutrition Surveys.

### D.4 Percentage of Foods Likely to Contain 2'-FL and LNnT

In deriving the estimated intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their proposed uses in infant formula and follow-on formula, it can be assumed, as the most conservative measure, that these ingredients will be added to all infant formula products marketed in Australia/New Zealand (including both powdered and

ready-to-feed formulations). For the use of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) in formulated supplementary foods for young children, it is anticipated that these ingredients will be added to all milk products (powdered and ready-to-feed formulations) on the market that are intended for use by young children aged 1 to 3 years. Although in reality, it is unlikely that 2'-FL and LNnT will have 100% market penetration, the application of this assumption in the exposure assessment will provide a conservative estimate of the intake of 2'-FL and LNnT under their proposed condition of use. This assumption was also made in the derivation of the estimated intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their intended conditions of use in other jurisdictions where these ingredients are already accepted for use (*i.e.*, EU and U.S.).

It is notable that Glycom is seeking exclusive permission to market 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) as a novel food. During the initial 15 months of approval, it is expected that one manufacturer will be adding the novel ingredients to one brand on the Australian market, and another brand on the New Zealand market. The current market share, based on volume (kg of product sold), of these representative brands to which 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) will be added is presented in Table D.4-1.

Product Category	Total Market Size as Volume of Sales ('000)	% Market Share
Representative Brand A (Australia)		
Infant Formula	6206	3.7
Follow-on Formula	4863	3.4
Toddler milk <sup>a</sup>	11146	1.6
Representative Brand B (New Zealand)		
Infant Formula	629	11
Follow-on Formula	782	8
Toddler milk <sup>a</sup>	1279	12

	Table D.4-1	Market Share for 2'-FL	and LNnT During	the Exclusivity	/ Period
--	-------------	------------------------	-----------------	-----------------	----------

<sup>a</sup>Toddler milks are products that are classified as formulated supplementary foods for young children (Standard 2.9.3, Division 4).

### D.5 Approved Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Countries

#### D.5.1 European Union

The authorised uses and maximum levels for 2'-FL are stipulated in Annex II of *Commission* Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/376 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-Ofucosyllactose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council (EU, 2016a), as replicated in Table D.5.1-1 below.

016/376 (EU, 2016a)
010/370 (20, 2010a)
1.2 g/L
1.2 g/L beverages 19.2 g/kg products other than beverages
1.2 g/L beverages 19.2 g/kg products other than beverages
<ul><li>1.2 g/L beverages</li><li>12 g/kg for products other than beverages</li><li>400 g/kg for whitener</li></ul>
12 g/kg
200 g/kg
1.2 g/L in combination with 0.6 g/L of lacto- <i>N</i> -neotetraose at a ratio of 2:1 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
1.2 g/L in combination with 0.6 g/l of lacto- <i>N</i> -neotetraose at a ratio of 2:1 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
12 g/kg for products other than beverages 1.2 g/L for liquid food ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
1.2 g/L for milk-based drinks and similar products added alone or in combination with lacto- <i>N</i> -neotetraose, at concentrations 0.6 g/L, at a ratio of 2:1 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
In accordance with the particular nutritional requirements of the persons for whom the products are intended
4.8 g/L for drinks 40 g/kg for bars
60 g/kg
1.2 g/L
9.6 g/L <sup>b</sup>
3.0 g/day for general population
1.2 g/day for young children
01//2201 (EU, 2017)
1.2 g/L in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
1.2 g/L in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer

#### Table D.5.1-1 Authorised Food Uses and Maximum Use Levels for 2'-FL in the EU

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; UHT = ultra-high temperature

<sup>a</sup> From 20 July 2016 the category 'Bread and pasta products for people intolerant to gluten as defined in Regulation (EC) No 41/2009' shall be replaced by the following: 'Bread and pasta products bearing statements on the absence or reduced presence of gluten in accordance with the requirements of Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) No 828/2014 (EC, 2009; EU, 2014). <sup>b</sup> The maximum level refers to the products ready to use.

#### The authorised uses and maximum levels for LNnT are stipulated in Annex II of *Commission* Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/375 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of lacto-

*N-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council, as replicated in Table D.5.1-2 below* 

Food Category	Maximum Levels
Unflavoured pasteurised and sterilised (including UHT) milk- based products	0.6 g/l
Unflavoured fermented milk-based products	0.6 g/l for beverages 9.6 g/kg for products other than beverages
Flavoured fermented milk-based products including heat- treated products	0.6 g/l for beverages 9.6 g/kg for products other than beverages
Dairy analogues, including beverage whiteners	0.6 g/l for beverages 6 g/kg for products other than beverages 200 g/kg for whitener
Cereal bars	6 g/kg
Table-top sweeteners	100 g/kg
Infant formulae as defined in Directive 2006/141/EC (EC, 2006a)	0.6 g/l in combination with 1.2 g/l of 2'-O-fucosyllactose at a ratio of 1:2 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
Follow-on formulae as defined in Directive 2006/141/EC (EC, 2006a)	0.6 g/l in combination with 1.2 g/l of 2'-O-fucosyllactose at a ratio of 1:2 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
Processed cereal-based food and baby food for infants and young children as defined in Directive 2006/125/EC (EC, 2006b)	6 g/kg for products other than beverages 0.6 g/l for liquid food ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
Milk-based drinks and similar products intended for young children	0.6 g/l for milk-based drinks and similar products added alone or in combination with 2'-O-fucosyllactose, at concentrations 1.2 g/l, at a ratio of 1:2 in the final product ready for use, marketed as such or reconstituted as instructed by the manufacturer
Dietary foods for special medical purposes as defined in Directive 1999/21/EC (EC, 1999)	In accordance with the particular nutritional requirements of the persons for whom the products are intended
Foods intended for use in energy-restricted diets for weight reduction as defined in Directive 96/8/EC (only for products presented as a replacement for the whole of the daily diet) (EC, 1996)	2.4 g/l for drinks 20 g/kg for bars
Bread and pasta products for people intolerant to gluten as defined in Regulation (EC) No 41/2009 (EC, 2009) <sup>a</sup>	30 g/kg
Flavoured drinks	0.6 g/l
Coffee, tea (excluding black tea), herbal and fruit infusions, chicory; tea, herbal and fruit infusions and chicory extracts; tea, plant, fruit and cereal preparations for infusions, as well as mixes and instant mixes of these products	4.8 g/l <sup>b</sup>
Food supplements as defined in Directive 2002/46/EC, excluding food supplements for infants (EC, 2002)	<ul><li>1.5 g/day for general population</li><li>0.6 g/day for young children</li></ul>

Table D.5.1-2	Authorised Uses of LNnT in the EU as per Commission Implementing Decision
	2016/375

LNnT = Lacto-N-neotetraose; UHT = ultra-high temperature.

<sup>a</sup> From 20 July 2016 the category "Foodstuffs for people intolerant to gluten as defined in Regulation (EC) No 41/2009" shall be replaced by the following: "Foodstuffs bearing statements on the absence or reduced presence of gluten in accordance with the requirements of Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) No 828/2014 (EU, 2014)".

<sup>b</sup> The maximum level refers to the products ready to use.

#### D.5.2 United States

The food uses and maximum use levels of Glycom's 2'-FL obtained by fermentation that are considered GRAS in the U.S. is presented in Table D.5.2-1 below. These are similar to the food uses and maximum

use levels that are concluded to be GRAS for Glycom's chemically-synthesised 2'-FL ingredient (see GRN 546 for details) (U.S. FDA, 2015a). Additionally, 2'-FL from fermentation by Jennewein has been concluded GRAS for use in term infant formula and toddler formula (as consumed) at levels of up to 2,000 mg 2'-FL per L (GRN 571) (U.S. FDA, 2015b). All GRAS notifications have received a "no questions" response from the FDA.

Food Category	Food-Uses	RACC <sup>a</sup>	Maximum Use Level (g/RACC)	Maximum Use Level (g/kg or g/L) <sup>b</sup>
Beverages and Beverage Bases	Meal Replacement Drinks, for Weight Reduction	240 mL	1.2	5
	Sports, Isotonic, and Energy Drinks	240 mL	0.28	1.2
Dairy Product Analogues	Imitation Milks	240 mL	0.28	1.2
	Non-Dairy Yogurt	225 g	1.2	5.3
Infant and Toddler Foods	Term Infant Formulas	100 mL <sup>c</sup>	0.24	2.4
	Toddler Formulas	100 mL <sup>c</sup>	0.24	2.4
	Other Baby Foods for Infants and Young Children	7 to 170 g	0.084 to 2.04	12
	Other Drinks for Young Children	120 mL	0.14	1.2
Grain Products and Pastas	Meal Replacement Bars, for Weight Reduction	30 g	1.2	40
Milk, Whole and Skim	Unflavoured Pasteurised and Sterilised milk <sup>d</sup>	240 mL	0.28	1.2
Milk Products	Buttermilk	240 mL	0.28	1.2
	Flavoured Milk	240 mL	0.28	1.2
	Milk-Based Meal Replacement Beverages, for Weight Reduction	240 mL	1.2	5
	Yogurt	225 g	1.2	5.3
Processed Fruits and Fruit	Fruit Juices and Nectars	240 mL	0.28	1.2

Table D.5.2-1	Individual Food Uses and Use Levels for 2'-FL from Microbial Fermentation that are
	GRAS in the U.S. (GRN 650) (U.S. FDA, 2016a)

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; RACC = Reference Amounts Customarily Consumed; U.S. = United States.

<sup>a</sup> Serving sizes were based on RACCs per Eating Occasion in the United States Code of Federal Regulations (21 CFR §101.12 - U.S. FDA, 2016d).

<sup>b</sup> The proposed maximum use level is presented on a g/kg basis for solids and on a g/L basis for liquids.

<sup>c</sup>RACC not available, 100 mL employed as an approximation.

<sup>d</sup> Milk is a standardised food in the United States. When the milk is fortified with 2'-FL, it will then be classified as a milk product.

The food uses and maximum use levels of Glycom's LNnT obtained by fermentation that are concluded GRAS in the U.S. is presented in Table D.5.2-2. These are similar to the food uses and maximum use levels that are concluded to be GRAS for Glycom's chemically-synthesised LNnT ingredient (see GRN 547 for details) (U.S. FDA, 2015c). Both GRAS notifications have received a "no questions" response from the FDA.

Food Category	Food-Uses	RACC <sup>a</sup>	Use Level (g/RACC)	Maximum Use Level (g/kg or g/L) <sup>b</sup>
Beverages and Beverage Bases	Meal Replacement Drinks, for Weight Reduction	240 mL	0.6	2.5
	Sports, Isotonic, and Energy Drinks	240 mL	0.14	0.58
Dairy Product	Imitation Milks	240 mL	0.14	0.58
Analogues	Non-Dairy Yogurt	225 g	0.6	2.67
Infant and Toddler	Term Infant Formulas	100 mL <sup>c</sup>	0.06	0.60
Foods	Toddler Formulas	100 mL <sup>c</sup>	0.06	0.60
	Other Baby Foods for Infants and Young Children	7 to 170 g	0.02 to 0.68	3.0
	Other Drinks for Young Children	120 mL	0.07	0.58
Grain Products and Pastas	Meal Replacement Bars, for Weight Reduction	30 g	0.6	20.0
Milk, Whole and Skim	Unflavoured Pasteurised and Sterilised milk <sup>d</sup>	240 mL	0.14	0.58
Milk Products	Buttermilk	240 mL	0.14	0.58
	Flavoured Milk	240 mL	0.14	0.58
	Milk-Based Meal Replacement Drinks, for Weight Reduction	240 mL	0.6	2.5
	Yogurt	225 g	0.6	2.67
Processed Fruits and Fruit Juices	Fruit Juices and Nectars	240 mL	0.14	0.58

# Table D.5.2-2 Individual Food Uses and Use Levels for LNnT Produced by Microbial Fermentation that are GRAS in the U.S. (GRN 659) (U.S. FDA, 2016b)

LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose; RACC = Reference Amounts Customarily Consumed; U.S. = United States.

<sup>a</sup> Serving sizes were based on Reference Amounts Customarily Consumed (RACC) per Eating Occasion in the U.S. CFR (21 CFR §101.12 - U.S. FDA, 2016d).

<sup>b</sup> The maximum use level is presented on a g/kg basis for solids and on a g/L basis for liquids.

<sup>c</sup>RACC not available, 100 mL employed as an approximation.

<sup>d</sup> Milk is a standardised food in the United States. When the milk is fortified with LNnT it will then be classified as a milk product.

#### D.5.3 Other Jurisdictions

An overview of the uses and use levels for 2'-FL and LNnT that has been accepted in other jurisdictions are summarised in Table D.5.3-1 below.

Table D.5.5	Table D.5.5-1 Accepted Oses of 2 -FL and LINIT IN Other Jurisdictions								
Jurisdiction	Ingredient	Accepted Food Uses	Maximum Use Level in g/L (As Consumed)						
Israel	2'-FL by fermentation	Milk-based infant formula (0 to 6 months)	2.0						
(.	(Jennewein)	Milk-based follow-on formula (6 to 12 months)	2.0						
Singapore	2'-FL by fermentation	Infant formula, including follow-on formula (0 to 12 months)	1.2						
Israel 2'-FL (Jenne) Singapore 2'-FL (Glyco LNnT ferme	(Glycom)ª	Growing-up milks (12 to 36 months)	1.2						
	LNnT by	Infant formula, including follow-on formula (0 to 12 months)	0.6						
	fermentation (Glycom)ª	Growing-up milks (12 to 36 months)	0.6						

#### Table D.5.3-1 Accepted Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Other Jurisdictions

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose

<sup>a</sup> In Singapore, 2'-FL and LNnT may be added either singly or in combination to the food uses listed here.

### D.6 Estimated Intake of 2'-FL from Proposed Uses

#### D.6.1 Australia/New Zealand

As part of FSANZ's Proposal P306 for the addition of inulin/FOS and GOS to Food (FSANZ, 2008), a theoretical estimate of formula intake was prepared for infants aged 3, 9, and 12 months of age, as well as children age 1 to 3 years. Using the theoretical estimate of formula intake presented in this document, together with the 50<sup>th</sup> percentiles of body weight, an estimate of the intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their proposed uses in Australia/New Zealand was derived (Table D.6.1-1). The level of intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from these uses are within the ranges that have been reported from its presence in human breast milk (see Section C.1).

#### Table D.6.1-1 Estimated Intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their Proposed Uses Based on Theoretical Intakes of Infant Formula Products and Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children in Australia/New Zealand

Age Group	50 <sup>th</sup> Percentile	Estimated Consumption of	Estimated Intake of (Use Level of 1.2 g	vf 2'-FL /L)	Estimated Intake of LNnT (Use Level of 0.6 g/L)		
	of Body Weight (kg)	Formula (mL/day)	g/day	mg/kg body weight/day	g/day	mg/kg body weight/day	
3 Months	6.4	800	0.96	150	0.48	75	
9 Months	8.9	545	0.65	73	0.33	37	
1 Year	9.6	425	0.51	53	0.26	27	
1 to 3 Years	9.6	280	0.34	35	0.17	18	

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose.

Similar estimated levels of intake were derived assuming that 2'-FL and LNnT will be added to 2 representative brands of infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children (*i.e.*, milk products intended for children age 1 to 3 years old) that are marketed in Australia/New Zealand. The estimated intakes of 2'-FL and LNnT were derived using the typical recommended intake levels of these formula products, as summarised in Table D.6.1-2. Again, the level of intake of 2'-FL and LNnT estimated from these uses are within the ranges that have been reported from its presence in human breast milk (see Section C.1). Additionally, it should be highlighted that the estimated intake levels were derived using the *maximum proposed use levels* of 2'-FL (*i.e.*, 1.2 g/L in the reconstituted product) and LNnT (*i.e.*, 0.6 g/L in the reconstituted product), and the actual inclusion rate may be less when it is formulated into products.

# Table D.6.1-2Estimated Intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their Proposed Uses Based on<br/>Recommended Intake Levels of Infant Formula Products and Formulated<br/>Supplementary Foods for Young Children Marketed in Australia and New Zealand

Product Category	Estimated Intake of	the Product	Estimated	Estimated Intake of LNnT (g/day)ª	
	# of Servings per Day	gs per Volume (mL) Total Volume (mL) per Serving Consumed per Day			
Representative Brand A (Au	ustralia)				
Infant Formula	5	200 <sup>b</sup>	1000	1.2	0.6
Follow-on Formula	3 to 4	230	690 to 920	0.8 to 1.1	0.4 to 0.6
Toddler milk <sup>c</sup>	1 to 2	230	230 to 460	0.3 to 0.6	0.1 to 0.3
Representative Brand B (Ne	ew Zealand)				
Infant Formula	5	200 <sup>b</sup>	1000	1.2	0.6
Follow-on Formula	4 to 5	200	800 to 1000	1.0 to 1.2	0.5 to 0.6
Toddler milk <sup>c</sup>	1 to 2	220	220 to 440	0.3 to 0.5	0.1 to 0.3

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose

<sup>a</sup> Assuming that 2'-FL is added at levels of 1.2 g/L of the reconstituted product, and LNnT is added at levels of 0.6 g/L of the reconstituted product.

<sup>b</sup> Infant formula has graduated feeding volumes according to the age of the infant. This volume is intended for infants age 3 to 4 months, as recommended per the feeding table of the manufacturer.

<sup>c</sup> Toddler milks are products that are classified as formulated supplementary foods for young children (Standard 2.9.3, Division 4).

#### D.6.2 Exposure Assessments that were Previously Conducted

Dietary exposure assessment has been conducted to estimate the intake to 2'-FL and LNnT from its intended uses in the EU and U.S., which includes broader range of food categories, such as foods for infants and young children, as well as conventional foods that are intended for the general population (see Section D.5). As 2'-FL and LNnT are intended for use in a larger number of food categories in these other jurisdictions, the estimated daily intake will likely be higher than the levels anticipated from the proposed uses of 2'-FL and LNnT in Australia/New Zealand, which will be limited to infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children. Even so, a brief summary of the results of these evaluations is provided below as an indicator for the expected dietary exposures of these ingredients in other countries.

#### D.6.2.1 European Union

To estimate the dietary intake of 2'-FL and LNnT from their intended uses in the EU, food consumption data from the United Kingdom (UK) was used as a surrogate. Data from this assessment, as replicated from the EFSA Scientific Opinion on the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT as a novel food ingredient (EFSA, 2015a,b), are presented below in Tables D.6.2.1-1 to D.6.2.1-4.

# Table D.6.2.1-1 Estimated Daily Intake of 2'-FL from All Authorised Food Categories<sup>a</sup> in the EU by Population Group

Population Group	Age Group	Total n	General Population Intake (g/day)		Consumer Only Intake (g/day)				
			Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>	%	n	Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>	
				Percentile				Percentile	
Infants and Young	Children <mark>(</mark> DNSIYC Da	ata, 2011)							
Infants	4 to 6 months	329	2.70	5.45	98.1	323	2.75	5.49	
Infants	7 to 12 months	1,319	2.44	5.98	94.8	1,252	2.58	6.12	
Young Children	13 to 17 months	1,035	0.87	3.34	67.5	688	1.28	3.80	
Toddlers and Children (UK NDNS Data, 2008-2010)									
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	219	1.67	3.41	100.0	219	1.67	3.41	

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; DNSIYC = Diet and Nutrition Survey on Infants and Young Children; NDNS = National Diet and Nutrition Survey; UK = United Kingdom.

<sup>a</sup> For the DNSIYC, only intakes based on Category 13.1 'Foods for infants and young children' (13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.3 and 13.1.4) were included in the assessment.

#### Table D.6.2.1-2 Estimated Daily Intake of 2'-FL on a Body Weight Basis from All Authorised Food Categories<sup>a</sup> in the EU by Population Group

Population Group	Age Group (months)	Total n	General Population Intake (mg/kg bw/day)		Consume (mg/kg by	r Only Int w/day)	ake			
			Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>	%	n	Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>		
				Percentile				Percentile		
Infants and Young Cl	hildren (DNSIYC	Data, 2011)								
Infants	4 to 6	329	332	666	98.1	323	338	668		
Infants	7 to 12	1,319	259	636	94.8	1,252	273	641		
Young Children	13 to 17	1,035	79	316	67.5	688	118	355		
Toddlers and Childre	Toddlers and Children (UK NDNS Data, 2008-2010)									
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	219	120	247	100.0	219	120	247		

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; bw = body weight; DNSIYC = Diet and Nutrition Survey on Infants and Young Children; NDNS = National Diet and Nutrition Survey; UK = United Kingdom.

<sup>a</sup> For the DNSIYC, only intakes based on Category 13.1 'Foods for infants and young children' (13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.3 and 13.1.4) were included in the assessment

Population Group	Age Group (months)	Total n	General Population Intake (g/day)		Consumer Only Intake (g/day)					
			Mean	95 <sup>th</sup> Percentile	%	n	Mean	95 <sup>th</sup> Percentile		
Infants and Young Cl	hildren <mark>(</mark> DNSIYC	Data, 2011)								
Infants	4 to 6	329	1.08	2.69	98.1	323	1.11	2.75		
Infants	7 to 12	1,319	1.01	2.75	94.8	1,252	1.07	2.77		
Young Children	13 to 17	1,035	0.37	1.54	67.5	688	0.54	1.73		
Toddlers and Childre	Toddlers and Children (UK NDNS Data, 2008-2010)									
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	219	0.89	1.90	100.0	219	0.89	1.90		

#### Table D.6.2.1-3 Estimated Daily Intake of LNnT from All Authorised Food Categories<sup>a</sup> in the EU by Population Group

DNSIYC = Diet and Nutrition Survey on Infants and Young Children; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; NDNS = National Diet and Nutrition Survey; UK = United Kingdom.

<sup>a</sup> For the DNSIYC, only intakes based on Category 13.1 'Foods for infants and young children' (13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.3 and 13.1.4) were included in the assessment

# Table D.6.2.1-4 Estimated Daily Intake of LNnT on a Body Weight Basis from All Proposed Food Categories<sup>a</sup> in the EU by Population Group

Population Group	Age Group (months)	Total n	General Population Intake (mg/kg bw/day)		Consumer Only Intake (mg/kg bw/day)					
			Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>	%	n	Mean	95 <sup>th</sup>		
Infants and Young Children (DNSIYC Data, 2011)										
Infants	4 to 6	329	133	328	98.1	323	135	329		
Infants	7 to 12	1,319	107	293	94.8	1,252	113	295		
Young Children	13 to 17	1,035	34	142	67.5	688	50	159		
Toddlers and Children (UK NDNS Data, 2008-2010)										
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	219	63	132	100.0	219	63	132		

bw = body weight; DNSIYC = Diet and Nutrition Survey on Infants and Young Children; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; UK = United Kingdom.

<sup>a</sup> For the DNSIYC, only intakes based on Category 13.1 'Foods for infants and young children' (13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.3 and 13.1.4) were included in the assessment.

#### D.6.2.2 United States

The estimated daily intake of 2'-FL and LNnT based on their intended uses in the U.S. are published in the GRAS notices (GRNs 546; 547; 650; 659) (U.S. FDA, 2015a,c, 2016a,b). Data from this assessment are presented below in Tables D.6.2.2-1 to D.6.2.2-4.

Population Group	Age Group	<i>Per Capita</i> Intake (g/day)		Consumers Only Intake (g/day)			
		Mean	90 <sup>th</sup> Percentile	%	n	Mean	90 <sup>th</sup>
							Percentile
Estimates in Infant	s (2009-2010 NHAN	IES Data; GF	RN 546) (U.S. FDA, 20	)15a)			
Infants	0 to 6 months	2.36	5.11	80.5	168	2.93	5.29
Infants	7 to 12 months	4.63	8.36	100.0	161	4.63	8.36
Estimates in Toddl	ers and Children <mark>(</mark> 2	011-2012 NI	HANES Data; GRN 65	0) (U.S. FD	A, 2016a)		
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	1.11	1.96	99.3	561	1.12	1.97

#### Table D.6.2.2-1 Estimated Daily Intake of 2'-FL from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; GRAS = Generally Recognized as Safe; GRN = GRAS Registry Number; NHANES = National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; U.S. = United States.

# Table D.6.2.2-2 Estimated Daily Intake of 2'-FL on a Body Weight Basis from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.

Population Group	Age Group (Years)	<i>Per Capita</i> Intake (mg/kg bw/day)		Consumers Only Intake (mg/kg bw/day)			
		Mean	90 <sup>th</sup> Percentile	%	n	Mean	90 <sup>th</sup> Percentile
Estimates in Infan	ts (2009-2010 NHA	NES Data; GRI	N 546) <mark>(</mark> U.S. FDA, 20	)15a)			
Infants	0 to 6 months	362.1	681.7	80.5	168	449.7	712.4
Infants	7 to 12 months	520.2	987.1	100.0	161	520.2	987.1
Estimates in Toddlers and Children (2011-2012 NHANES Data; GRN 650) (U.S. FDA, 2016a)							
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	84.4	146.0	99.3	558	84.9	146.0

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; bw = body weight; GRAS = Generally Recognized as Safe; GRN = GRAS Registry Number; NHANES = National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; U.S. = United States.

#### Table D.6.2.2-3 Estimated Daily Intake of LNnT from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.

Population Group	Age Group	Per Capita	Intake (g/day)	Consum	er Only Inta		
		Mean	90 <sup>th</sup>	%	n	Mean	90 <sup>th</sup>
			Percentile				Percentile
Estimates in Infants	s (2009-2010 NHAN	IES Data; GRN	N 547) (U.S. FDA, 2	2015c)			
Infants	0 to 6 months	0.66	1.56	80.5	168	0.82	1.60
Infants	7 to 12 months	1.50	2.69	100	161	1.50	2.69
Estimates in Toddle	ers and Children (20	011-2012 NH	ANES Data; GRN 6	59) (U.S. FD	A, 2016b)		
Toddlers	1 to 3 years	0.51	0.90	99.3	561	0.51	0.90

GRAS = Generally Recognized as Safe; GRN = GRAS Registry Number; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; NHANES = National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; U.S. = United States.

# Table D.6.2.2-4 Estimated Daily Intake of LNnT on a Body Weight Basis from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.

Population Group	Age Group (Years)	Per Capita bw/day)	7 Intake (mg/kg	Consum	onsumer Only Intake (mg/kg bw/day)			
		Mean	90 <sup>th</sup>	%	n	Mean	90 <sup>th</sup> Percentile	
			Percentile					
Estimates in Inf	ants (2009-2010 NHA	NES Data; G	RN 547) (U.S. FDA	, 2015c)				
Infants	0 to 6 months	100.2	203.3	80.5	168	124.5	208.5	
Infants	7 to 12 months	169.5	312.9	100	161	169.5	312.9	
Estimates in To	ddlers and Children (	2011-2012 N	HANES Data; GRN	659) (U.S.	FDA, 2016b	)		

# Table D.6.2.2-4 Estimated Daily Intake of LNnT on a Body Weight Basis from All GRAS Food Uses in the U.S.

Toddlers	1 to 3 years	38.1	67.7	99.3	558	38.4	67.7

bw = body weight; GRAS = Generally Recognized as Safe; GRN = GRAS Registry Number; LNnT = lacto-*N*-neotetraose; NHANES = National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey; U.S. = United States.

# E. INFORMATION ON THE NUTRITIONAL AND HEALTH IMPACT (PURPOSE AND EFFICACY) OF THE NOVEL FOOD

The nutritional and health impact of Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients, including the rationale and data to support the beneficial physiological effects from their addition to infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children, are described in this Section. Specifically, this Section is completed in accordance with the information requirements outlined in the relevant sections of Guideline 3.5.2 (Novel Foods), Guideline 3.6.2 (Special Purpose Food – Infant Formula Products), and Guideline 3.6.3 (Special Purpose Foods – Other Foods) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016). The corresponding Sections of this Application in which the information requirements have been addressed are summarised in the table below.

Relevant Guideline	Required Information Described in the Guideline	Section(s) of the Application where this is Addressed				
Guideline 3.5.2 –	E. Information on the nutritional and health impact of the	novel food				
Novel Foods	E.1. Information to demonstrate that the use of the novel	Section E.3				
	food or novel food ingredient will not cause a nutritional					
	imbalance in the diet.					
	E.2 Information to demonstrate that the addition of the	Section E.4				
	novel food ingredient will not create a significant negative					
	public health impact					
Guideline 3.6.2 –	A. Information related to composition					
Special Purpose	A.1 Purpose of the compositional change	Section E.1				
Food (Infant	A.2 Data for supporting evidence	Section E.2; Section C				
Formula Products)	A.3 Specific information requirements for the nutritional					
	safety, tolerance and efficacy of the proposed					
	compositional change (specifically subsection A.3.1)					
	a) Characterisation of proposed substance or the	Section E.2; Section C.1				
	comparable substances in breast milk					
	<ul> <li>b) Nutritional safety and tolerance of the proposed compositional change</li> </ul>	Section C				
	c) Efficacy of the proposed compositional change	Section E.2				
Guideline 3.6.3 –	A. Information related to general compositional requirement	nts				
Special Purpose	A.1 Information on the identity and physical and	Section E.1				
Food (Other foods)	physiological need of the target population					
	A.2 Purpose of the compositional change	Section E.1				
	A.3 Information related to the safety of the proposed Section C					
	compositional change					
	A.4 Information related to the nutritional impact or	Section E.2				
	performance impact of the proposed compositional					
	change					

# E.1 Purpose of the Compositional Change

#### E.1.1 Addition to Infant Formula Products

It is well established that human breastmilk is the optimal form of nourishment for infants during the first 6 months of life, and should continue upon introduction to complementary foods up to 2 years (NHMRC, 2012; WHO, 2017). However, if breastfeeding is not possible or if the mother chooses not to breastfeed, commercially available infant formulas are considered to be a suitable substitute for human breast milk. Considering that breast-feeding has been shown to provide a wide range of beneficial health effects to the infant in comparison to formula feeding (Gale and Martyn, 1996; Hanson, 2007; Horta *et al.*, 2007; Agostoni *et al.*, 2009; Iacovou and Sevilla-Sanz, 2010; Brion *et al.*, 2011; Deoni *et al.*, 2013; Morrow and Chantry, 2013; Quigley *et al.*, 2016; Victora *et al.*, 2016), there have been much efforts over time to refine the composition of infant formula to improve its suitability and to better reflect the composition of breastmilk (Carver, 2003; Thompkinson and Kharb, 2007; Stevens *et al.*, 2009; EFSA, 2014c; Green Corkins and Shurley, 2016). Yet, even today with much progress and control over the composition of infant formula, human breastmilk is still considered to be the "gold standard" for infant nutrition.

Currently, the majority of infant formula and follow-on formula on the market is formulated with mature cow's milk as a base. The biggest compositional difference between these infant formula products and human breast milk is that the latter contains a unique fraction of structurally diverse, non-digestible oligosaccharides which are not present in mature cow milk to any significant degree. A large number of such HMOs have been identified; the wealth of analytical data on the quantities of individual HMOs clearly shows that a subset of merely 10 to 15 individual structures makes up the large majority of the biomass (*i.e.*, more than ~85%) (see Appendix III-b). 2'-FL is on average the most abundant HMO; it is reported to comprise up to 15 to 20% (w/w) of the total HMO biomass (Castanys-Muñoz *et al.*, 2013). In pooled samples of human breastmilk, levels of 2'-FL have been reported to range from 1.0 to 8.4 g/L in colostrum, 2.1 to 2.8 g/L in transition milk, and from 0.7 to 3.9 g/L in mature milk (see Section C.1; Appendix III-b). LNNT is also one of the 10 most abundant HMOs in breast milk, accounting for approximately 2 to 4% of the total HMO biomass (see Appendix III-b). Levels of LNNT have been reported to range from 0.2 to 0.5 g/L in colostrum, 0.2 to 0.6 g/L in transitional milk, and 0.04 to 1.1 g/L in mature milk (see Section C.1; Appendix III-b). Additional details on the types and levels of HMOs in human breast milk are presented in Appendix III-a.

Therefore, the addition of 2'-FL at levels of up to 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 600 mg/L of LNnT, to infant formula and follow-on formula will result in the development of human milk substitutes that better reflect the compositional profile of oligosaccharides of breast milk. This is consistent with principles set forth by the Australia and New Zealand Food Regulation Ministerial Council's Policy Guideline on the Regulation of Infant Formula Products, which states that "the composition of breastmilk should be used as a primary reference for determining the composition of infant formula and follow-on formula". This is similarly highlighted in the Codex Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants (Codex Stan 72 - Codex Alimentarius, 2007), which states "ingredients may be added to formula in order to provide substances ordinarily found in milk and to ensure that the formulation is suitable as a sole source of nutrition for the infant or to provide other benefits that are similar to outcomes of populations of breastfed babies." (Article 3.2.1). The proposed use of Glycom's 2'-FL ingredient in infant formula and follow-on formula at maximum levels of 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 600 mg/L of LNnT, is well within the natural ranges that have been observed for these HMOs in human milk samples (see Section C.1). As such, the addition of 2'-FL and LNnT to infant formula products is supported on a teleological basis by allowing for the development of infant formula products that more closely match the composition of human milk. The inclusion of 2'-FL and LNnT as a source of human-identical milk oligosaccharides also provides a distinct advantage over supplementation of infant formula products with currently approved

non-digestible oligosaccharides such as inulin-type fructans and galacto-oligosaccharides, which are not naturally present in human breast milk to any significant degree.

#### E.1.2 Addition to Formulated Supplementary Foods for Young Children

In addition to infant formula products, 2'-FL is proposed for inclusion in formulated supplementary foods for young children at levels of up to 1.2 g/L, either alone or in combination with up to 600 mg/L of LNnT. The target population of these products is healthy young children 1 to 3 years of age (*i.e.*, "toddlers"), and 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) will be mainly added to formulated milk products that are specifically intended for use by these children (*i.e.*, "toddler milks"). Young children are at a life stage that is a natural progression from infancy; they have increasing levels of physical activity and demands for energy and nutrient intakes as compared to the infant, which are satisfied by a gradually diversified and varied diet. Even so, as young children learn to adapt to the family diet, some may exhibit 'fussy eating' behaviours or food rejections, which could lead to instances where nutrient and energy intakes may not be sufficient. Therefore, formulated supplementary foods (*e.g.*, milk products) targeted towards this subgroup may be warranted. The addition of 2'-FL, either on its own or together with LNnT, to formulated supplementary foods for young children would help increase the intake of these non-digestible oligosaccharides from the diet.

It should be noted that the addition of HiMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, to formulated milk products for young children can also be supported on a teleological basis, as it is consistent with efforts to produce milk products that more closely match the nutrient composition of human milk. During historical times, durations of breastfeeding were generally longer than what occurs in western society today (Canadian Paediatric Society, 2004). When "natural weaning" is practiced (*i.e.*, driven by cues that the child is ready to stop breastfeeding), complete weaning usually takes place between two and four years of age (Canadian Paediatric Society, 2004). Even now, current global public health advice from the World Health Organization is for young children to continue to be breastfed to "2 years and beyond" (WHO, 2017). Similarly, the evidence-based Infant Feeding Guidelines by the National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) recommends that "breastfeeding is continued until 12 months of age and beyond, for as long as the mother and child desire" (NHMRC, 2012). Some limited Australian data (Magarey et al., 2016) suggest that 20 to 25% of infants that have just entered toddlerhood (i.e., 1-year old) are still receiving some breast milk in their diet. Therefore, young children who are still breastfeeding will continue to receive HMOs as a normal part of their diet. For young children where breastfeeding has ceased, formulated milk products containing 2'-FL (either alone or together with LNnT) can provide a means for continued exposure to the likely beneficial effects of these non-digestible oligosaccharides (see Section E.3).

# E.2 Nutritional and Performance Impact (Efficacy) of the Proposed Compositional Change

#### E.2.1 Overview

The abundance of HMOs in human breast milk suggests that they may play important physiological roles for the developing child. This hypothesis is supported by the finding that these oligosaccharides do not occur anywhere else in nature but mammalian milk, and that human milk is significantly more complex in its oligosaccharide composition and content than any other mammalian milk investigated to date (Warren *et al.*, 2001; Urashima *et al.*, 2001). Such compositional differences are particularly pronounced when human milk is compared to milk from domestic farm animals, such as cows (Nakamura and Urashima, 2004). Furthermore, the distribution of characteristic structural features (*i.e.*, absence or presence of certain sugars or carbohydrate epitopes) in different mammalian milks oftentimes do not cluster according to phylogeny (Bishop and Gagneux, 2007), not even within the order of primates (Tao *et al.*, 2011). This finding strongly suggests that the carbohydrate epitopes presented by milk oligosaccharides present an evolutionary hotspot reflecting an arms race between host and pathogens (Springer and Gagneux, 2016). Finally, there is increasing evidence to support the hypothesis that HMOs and the human microbiota co-evolved over millions of years to optimise outcomes for the infant under the constraint of the "mother-offspring conflict" (Urashima *et al.*, 2012; Moeller *et al.*, 2016; Springer and Gagneux, 2016; Yamada *et al.*, 2017). Therefore, there are compelling arguments that support a fundamental biological role of HMOs in human milk from an evolutionary perspective. Given the unique presence and abundance of HMOs in human milk, much research focus has been made to empirically understand the physiological roles of HMOs, particularly 2'-FL and LNnT, and the mechanisms through which they may act.

As described in Section C.1, HMOs including 2'-FL and LNnT contain glycosidic linkages that are resistant to hydrolysis by human digestive enzymes (Brand-Miller *et al.*, 1995, 1998; Engfer *et al.*, 2000; Gnoth *et al.*, 2000). Therefore, they are expected to largely escape digestion in the upper gastrointestinal tract and reach the colon intact, where they may serve as growth substrates for the commensal microflora present. It is well recognised that HMOs can facilitate the selective proliferation of beneficial gut bacteria; accordingly, they are often referred to in the literature as having "prebiotic" properties. Although the term "prebiotic" is not currently defined in the Australia New Zealand Food Standards Code, it is generally understood by the industry and the scientific community to mean: "*a substrate that is selectively utilized by host microorganisms conferring a health benefit*" (Gibson *et al.*, 2017). The ability of HMOs to promote the growth of a beneficial gut bacteria was discussed in a recent Scientific Opinion on the essential composition of infant- and follow-on formula published by EFSA (EFSA, 2014c), in which the following was stated:

"The third main component in human milk after lactose and fat are neutral and acid[ic] oligosaccharides in concentrations between around 5-15 g/L (Aggett et al., 2003; Coppa et al., 2011). The structure of about 200 human milk oligosaccharides has been identified (Kunz et al., 2000). These oligosaccharides are typically composed of 3–23 monosaccharide units, including glucose, galactose, N-acetylglucosamine, fucose and sialic acid. Approximately 20 oligosaccharides make up more than 90 % of the total amount of oligosaccharides in human milk, with the principal oligosaccharides being fucosyllactoses, lacto-N-tetraose, lacto-Nneotetraose, sialyllactoses, lacto-N-fucopentaoses (I–V) and lacto-N-difucohexaoses (I–III). The neutral linear and branched-chain oligosaccharides are fucosylated to a varying degree and make up 80-85 % of the total amount of oligosaccharides in human milk, whereas the acidic oligosaccharides contain sialic acid and make up 15-20 % of the total amount. The production of oligosaccharides is genetically determined and the individual pattern of oligosaccharides differs between women (Ninonuevo et al., 2006)."

The oligosaccharides of human milk are considered to be one of the principal growth factors, for example, for bifidobacteria in the infant gut and are responsible for the composition of the gut microbiota found in breast-fed infants. The fermentation of non-digestible oligosaccharides leads to the generation of organic acids (lactic acid) and short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) such as acetic, propionic and butyric acids. Butyrate is a main source of energy for the colonocytes and has effects on cell differentiation. Acetate and propionate are absorbed from the colon and thus provide energy to the host (Aggett et al., 2003)."

Furthermore, FSANZ has also referred to the "prebiotic" effects of HMOs. For example, in FSANZ's Proposal to amend the Code, which included provisions to allow for the addition of inulin-derived substances and GOS to infant formula products, infant foods, and formulated supplementary foods for young children (Proposal P306; FSANZ, 2008), it is stated that: "Human breast milk oligosaccharides are recognised prebiotics, because of their resistance to digestion by host enzymes and their ability to selectively promote the growth of Bifidobacterium and Lactobacillus in the colon (Coppa et al., 2004a)".

The biological roles of HMOs have been investigated from the moment of their discovery in the 1950's [reviewed in (Kunz, 2012)]. In fact, the discovery of HMOs was directly connected to their bifidogenic effect, since they were first identified as the predominant "*bifidus factor*" of human milk (György, 1953; Gauhe *et al.*, 1954; György *et al.*, 1954a,b; György and Rose, 1955). However, owing to the complex composition of the total HMO fraction (and intricate molecular structure of individual components), it was for a very long time impossible to isolate or produce significant amounts of HMOs allowing for larger scale study of their explicit nutritional effects. This circumstance has even been highlighted in the latest EFSA opinion on the essential composition of infant- and follow-on formula (EFSA, 2014c) where it states in Chapter 5.4.5.3 on page 35:

"Because of the variety, variability, complexity and polymorphism of human milk oligosaccharides, the addition to IF and FOF of a mixture of oligosaccharides mimicking those found in breast milk is not feasible and oligosaccharides which are currently added to IF and FOF are not comparable to human milk oligosaccharides. Instead, oligofructosyl-saccharose (oligofructose; FOS) and oligogalactosyl-lactose (oligogalactose; GOS) have been used in IF and FOF. FOS is not found in human milk and GOS is found only in trace amounts."

However, despite the principal verity of the above EFSA comment, there already exists a huge body of basic research studies (including receptor binding studies, single cell and cell culture studies, and animal studies) that have been performed using either the whole HMO fraction isolated from human milk, or individually isolated and purified HMOs like 2'-FL and LNnT. Furthermore, data to support that intake of HMOs are associated with beneficial effects are available from observational studies examining the relationship between levels of HMOs (specifically 2'-FL and LNnT) in breastmilk or Secretor status with health outcomes in infants, as well as from clinical intervention studies whereby formulas containing these HiMOs were administered under a controlled setting. The purported roles of HMOs, particularly 2'-FL and LNnT, and the mechanisms behind their main physiological effects, are briefly summarised below in Sections E.2.2 and E.2.3. Additional details are further provided in Appendix III-a.

#### E.2.2 Data from In Vitro and Animal Studies

#### A) Bifidogenic Properties

Human breastmilk is known to exhibit bifidogenic effects, promoting the proliferation of specific bacterial strains such as *Bifidobacterium infantis*, *B. breve* and *B. bifidum* (Bezirtzoglou *et al.*, 2011). Bifidobacteria are an important component of the commensal microflora; they contribute to the maintenance of intestinal health, and by extension, promotes various beneficial effects on human health (Picard *et al.*, 2005; Hidalgo-Cantabrana *et al.*, 2017). Since *Bifidobacterium* is abundant in the microbiota of breast-fed infants, their acquisition and role in HMO metabolism have drawn a lot of research attention in recent years.

The bifidogenic effects of 2'-FL, <u>either alone or in combination with LNnT</u>, have been demonstrated through a number of *in vitro* and animal studies (see Appendix III-a), as well as from human observational data and intervention studies (see Section E.2.3). Certain *Bifidobacterium* species in the intestines express the genes encoding enzymes that allow for the utilisation of HMOs. For example, 2'-FL is hydrolysed to fucose and lactose by  $\alpha$ -1,2-fucosidases. These enzymes are rare in the bacterial domain of life but have been identified in common infant gut commensals like *B. infantis* (Kim *et al.*, 2013) and *B. bifidum* (Katayama *et al.*, 2004, 2008; Nagae *et al.*, 2007). LNnT, on the other hand, is hydrolysed to galactose and lactose by N-acetyl- $\beta$ -D-hexosaminidases, and then further to *N*-acetyl-glucosamine (GlcNAc) and lactose by N-acetyl- $\beta$ -D-hexosaminidases. These enzymes are equally rare in the bacterial domain, but have also been identified in *B. infantis* (Yoshida *et al.*, 2012; Garrido *et al.*, 2012) and *B. bifidum* (Miwa *et al.*, 2010). The rarity and specificity of the metabolic adaptions required to utilise 2'-FL and LNnT is exemplified by recent studies demonstrating that even within bacterial <u>species</u> that are known to metabolise 2'-FL and LNnT, most <u>strains</u> lack the respective enzymes

(Thongaram *et al.*, 2017). Thus, the ability to metabolise 2'-FL and LNnT is not only species-specific, but rather strain-specific. Further discussion of the data to support that *Bifidobacterium* species express the enzymes needed to utilise 2'-FL and LNnT are described in Appendix III-a.

Hence, due to their specific genes that co-evolved with humans to utilise HMOs (Moeller *et al.*, 2016; Segre and Salafsky, 2016), *Bifidobacterium* species in the infant's intestine have a growth advantage when compared to other members of the intestinal microbial community (Sela *et al.*, 2008; Yu *et al.*, 2013; Hoeflinger *et al.*, 2015). By selectively promoting the growth of bifidobacteria, HMOs such as 2'-FL and LNnT are expected to reduce the colonisation of pathogenic species through several postulated mechanisms. Some bifidobacterial species produce bacteriocins, proteinaceous toxins which inhibit the growth of unfavourable bacteria (Collado *et al.*, 2005; Yildirim and Johnson, 1998). Additionally, the generation of metabolites such as short-chain fatty acids (SCFAs) from the fermentation of 2'-FL and LNnT by the colonic microflora (*e.g., B. infantis, B. breve* and *B. bifidum*) will reduce colonic pH, thereby creating an unfavourable environment for the growth of pathogenic species. The SCFA metabolites are also important in the metabolic "cross-feeding" and function of other important bacterial species within the colonic microflora (see Appendix III-a for further details). The presence of bifidogenic species is also expected to inhibit the colonisation of potentially pathogenic strains due to the competition for nutrients and adhesion sites in the intestines (see Appendix III-a).

#### B) Anti-Infective Effect Against Pathogens

It has been suggested that HMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, may have anti-infective effects against a range of pathogens, based on 3 principle mechanisms:

1) Inhibition of the growth and colonisation of pathogens by providing a competitive advantage to non-pathogenic commensals such as bifidobacteria (through the mechanisms described in the section above);

2) Competitive binding to the carbohydrate recognition domains of pathogen-generated proteins, e.g. surface proteins and/or toxins [reviewed by (Zopf and Roth, 1996; Sharon and Ofek, 2000; Newburg, 2009; Newburg *et al.*, 2005; Kunz and Rudloff, 2006; Hickey, 2012; Bode, 2015; El-Hawiet *et al.*, 2015)];

3) Modulation of the immune response either locally in the intestine or systemically (Abrahamsson and Sherman, 2014; He *et al.*, 2014; Goehring *et al.*, 2016; Yu *et al.*, 2016).

Many viral, bacterial pathogens or toxins need to adhere to mucosal surfaces to colonise or invade the host and cause disease (Bode 2012, 2015). Most pathogens express binding proteins (lectins) that bind to glycans on the host's epithelial cell surface (Springer and Gagneux, 2016), particularly the carbohydrate histo-blood group and lewis antigens (Heggelund et al., 2017; Rodríguez-Díaz et al., 2017). Some HMOs are structurally similar to these intestinal epithelial cell surface glycans, and thus serve as decoy receptors to prevent pathogen binding and enhance pathogen clearance (Simon et al., 1997; Gustafsson et al., 2006). This beneficial effect of HMOs is highly dependent on their structure. In case of 2'-FL and LNnT, selective binding has been demonstrated for a range of pathogen lectins, including those from rotaviruses (Ramani et al., 2016), noroviruses (Koromyslova et al., 2017), Campylobacter jejuni (Lane et al., 2011), and Pseudomonas aeruginosa (Ramphal et al., 1991). Furthermore, a range of in vitro competitive binding assays conducted with 2'-FL and LNnT individually confirm that these HMOs may inhibit the adhesion of pathogens (see Appendix III-a). The results of several in vitro binding assays, adhesion assays in various cell lines, and a suckling mouse lethality assay also suggest that 2'-FL and LNnT can individually compete with binding of pathogen-derived toxins (e.g., enterotoxins). These results are further supported by animal studies where the anti-infective effects of 2'-FL and LNnT have been demonstrated (see Appendix III-a). For example, Yu et al. (2016) reported that 2'-FL reduced C. jejuni colonisation in mice, and also improved histologic features of intestinal inflammation and induced inflammatory signalling molecules of acute-phase mucosal immune response. Similarly, Li et al.

(2014) reported that a mixture of HMOs containing 40% 2'-FL and 35% LNnT (plus 10% 6'-SL, 5% 3'-SL and 10% free NANA) reduced the duration of rotavirus-induced diarrhoea in piglets, and that the protective effect was related to the ability of HMOs to influence the host immunity by stimulating a balanced Th1 and Th2 cytokine response (Li *et al.*, 2014). A follow-up study by the same researchers provided insight into the possible mechanism of action that underlies partial protection against rotavirus-infection by the HMO mixture and showed that the same effect was not elicited by other non-digestible oligosaccharides (*i.e.*, short-chain galacto-oligosaccharides and long-chain fructo-oligosaccharides) (Comstock *et al.*, 2017; Donovan, 2017). There are also some data from humans to suggest that the intake of HMOs (including 2'-FL and LNnT) are associated with a reduced likelihood of infections (see Section E.2.3).

#### C) Intestinal Barrier Function and Immune Modulation

The intestinal barrier function plays an important role in maintaining host health. Intestinal barrier dysfunction plays a role in infant diseases such as inflammatory bowel disease, infectious enteritis, and necrotising enterocolitis (NEC). Several studies have shown that human breast milk decreases the intestinal permeability and therefore enhances the physical barrier of an infant intestine (Halpern and Denning, 2015). The protective effect of HMOs on gut barrier function and immune modulation has been examined using both in vitro and animal models (see Appendix III-a). The ability of 2'-FL and LNnT to support the intestinal barrier function and modulate the immune system can be explained through both indirect and direct mechanisms (for a recent review, please see Donovan and Comstock, 2016). Indirectly, changes in the microbiota composition may affect the infant's immune system, leading to protection against pathogens. It has been shown that stimulating the growth of infant-dominant bifidobacteria by HMOs can enhance tight junction protein expression and immunomodulatory IL-10 in CaCo2 cells and intestinal epithelial cells; however, this effect was not observed when the bacteria grew on lactose (Chichlowski et al., 2012). HMOs may also directly affect gut barrier function, as demonstrated in a study by Holscher et al. (2014) where LNnT was found to increase transepithelial resistance in CaCo2 cells. Additionally, LNnT has been reported to reduce intestinal crypt cell proliferation and apoptosis (Hester and Donovan, 2012). In a mouse model for small bowel syndrome, Mezoff et al. reported that 2'-FL changed the intestinal microbial community and affected characteristic histological changes such as increase in crypt depth and villus height. In addition, the study showed that administration of 2'-FL (indirectly or directly) initiated an upregulation in genes related to mucosal immune response (Mezoff et al., 2016).

The immunomodulatory properties of HMOs such 2'-FL and LNnT is related to their structures. HMOs are highly similar in structure to other human glycans, presenting many identical epitopes. Lectins are carbohydrate-binding proteins on the surfaces of mammalian cells that translate recognition of specific carbohydrate motifs and the spatial presentation of those motifs into action. The intestinal dendritic cells (DC) present in the organised lymphoid structures of the intestinal immune system are implicated both in the maintenance of tolerance, and in the generation of protective immune responses against pathogens. This flexibility in function is due to the ability of accurately sense their local environment and use these signals to shape the nature of the ensuing immune response. One class of lectins, called C-type lectins, found amongst others on the surface of intestinal DC can use fucosylated glycans as ligands; hence the interaction between C-type lectins on intestinal DC and fucosylated HMOs, such as 2'-FL, can contribute to immunity and immune tolerance (Donovan and Comstock, 2016). This interaction is assumed to be the mechanism behind the results reported by Castillo-Courtade *et al.* (2015), where dietary 2'-FL was shown to attenuate food allergy symptoms and help establish oral tolerance by inducing IL-10<sup>+</sup> regulatory cells and stabilising mast cells in an animal model.

Galectins are another group of soluble carbohydrate-binding proteins with immunomodulatory properties that act either intracellularly or extracellularly. Galectins bind predominantly glycosphingolipids of the lacto- and neolacto-series, including poly-*N*-acetyl-lactosamine (poly-Galβ1,4GlcNAc), but have also been explicitly shown to use LNnT as efficient ligand (Collins *et al.*, 2014;

Halimi *et al.*, 2014; Bohari *et al.*, 2016; Noll *et al.*, 2016; Shams-Ud-Doha *et al.*, 2017). Recently, efficient and selective binding of 2'-FL to 4 human galectins was also determined (Shams-Ud-Doha *et al.*, 2017). Galectins plays a distinct role in the control of immune cell homeostasis by affecting the differentiation of regulatory DCs, which promotes T cell tolerance through mechanisms involving IL-27 and IL-10; hence, the interaction between galectins and HMOs, such as LNnT and 2'-FL, is presumed to contribute to immunity and immune tolerance (Davicino *et al.*, 2011; Rabinovich *et al.*, 2012).

It is notable that HMOs may act either locally on cells of the mucosa-associated lymphoid tissues, or on a systemic level (Bode, 2012). As explained in Section C.1, a small fraction of the ingested HMOs can be absorbed in the gastrointestinal tract and reach systemic circulation. The absorption rate of HMOs from the gastrointestinal tract has been estimated to be approximately 1% of the total HMO intake, thus their systemic levels are estimated in the range of 10 to 100 mg/mL (Bode *et al.*, 2004). This concentration is sufficient to directly affect and activate immune cells circulating in the blood. Several *in vitro* and *ex vivo* experiments have shown that 2'-FL and LNnT can individually interact with immune cells affecting immune cell activation and cytokine production (Velupillai and Harn, 1994; Zhu *et al.*, 2003; Zhu *et al.*, 2005; Amin *et al.*, 2008; Rabquer *et al.*, 2012; Comstock *et al.*, 2014) (see Appendix III-a).

#### E.2.3 Data from Human Observational Studies and Clinical Trials

#### A) Observational Studies

As mentioned, breast-feeding has been shown to provide a wide range of beneficial health effects to the infant in comparison to formula feeding, and there is evidence to suggest that these benefits may be attributed to the presence of HMOs in breastmilk. 2'-FL and LNnT are amongst the most abundant HMOs in human breastmilk. The levels of individual HMOs in breastmilk (including 2'-FL and LNnT) have been positively associated with health outcomes in infants (see Appendix III-a). Furthermore, the mother's Secretor status (*i.e.*, expresses the  $\alpha$ -1,2-fucosyltransferase enzyme in their mammary glands) has also been associated with various beneficial health outcomes. For example, infants of Secretor mothers who express 2'-FL as the predominant milk oligosaccharide in their breastmilk had a more favourable intestinal microflora profile, as well as a reduced risk for allergy (Sprenger *et al.*, 2017b) and diarrhoea (Morrow *et al.*, 2004), when compared to infants of non-secretor mothers who lack 2'-FL in their breastmilk. Further details of these studies are provided in Appendix III-a.

#### B) Clinical Trials Conducted in Infants

A randomised, blinded, controlled, multi-centre, parallel-design study has been conducted where infants were administered formula containing up to 1.2 g 2'-FL together with up to 0.6 g LNnT<sup>27</sup> for the first 4 months of life. Another group of infants received a control formula without these HiMOs. The infants were exclusively fed the test or control formulas for the first 4 months of age. Complementary foods were allowed to be introduced beginning at 4 months of age. At 6 months of age, the infants in both study groups (test and control formula) were switched to an intact protein, cow's milk–based, follow-up formula without HiMOs for feedings through to 12 months of age. Both the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients used in this study were produced by Glycom. Additional details of this study, including the outcomes of the safety-related parameters assessed, have been provided in Section C.4.1. Although the primary objective of this study was to investigate the safety and tolerability of 2'-FL and LNnT (Puccio *et al.*, 2017), the secondary endpoints collected provides evidence that supplementation with 2'-FL and LNnT may have beneficial health outcomes. Infants receiving the formula supplemented with HiMOs had

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> The <u>targeted</u> concentration in the infant formula tested in this study was 1.0 to 1.2 g/L of 2'-FL and 0.5 to 0.6 g/L of LNnT. Actual trial product was within this range and in all cases above the 1.0 and 0.5 g/L threshold, respectively: the test formula was analyzed to be 1.04 to 1.14 g/L (SD 0.073 to 0.08 g/L) for 2'-FL and 0.52 to 0.61 g/L (SD 0.028 to 0.033 g/L) for LNnT.

significantly fewer parental reports of bronchitis, lower respiratory tract infections, antipyretic use, and antibiotic use, when compared to infants receiving the control formula (Puccio *et al.,* 2017).

In the same study, stool samples were collected at 3 months of age for assessment of microbiota using 16S rRNA gene sequencing and metagenomics; metabolic signature was also examined using proton NMR-based metabolite profiling (Alliet et al., 2016; Steenhout et al., 2016). Stool samples that were collected from a sample of breast-fed infants in the same study served as a reference control. Infants fed formula containing the 2 HiMOs experienced a shift in their faecal microbiota profile towards one that more closely resemble those of breast-fed infants. The global average microbial composition for the sub-group of infants with stool samples that followed the study protocol showed similar pattern between control (n=65) and test (n=58) at the genus level, although samples obtained from infants receiving the test formula were closer to breastfed (n=34) than control samples. Calculations of microbial alpha diversity and comparison of the global microbiota composition confirmed that test was different from control at the genus level (p<0.001) and closer to the breastfed reference. Statistical analysis (corrected for false discovery rate) identified several taxa differentially present in control and test including Bifidobacterium (p=0.01), Escherichia (p=0.008) and unclassified Coprobacillaceae (p=0.01). Multivariate analysis identified several influential metabolites that discriminated between test, control and breastfed groups including phenylalanine, isoleucine, tyrosine, faecal organic acids and fucosylated compounds. The values observed for the test formula group were more similar to those observed in the breast-fed group compared with control, a finding that suggests reduced protein fermentation. The study authors concluded that: "Together, the stool microbiota and metabolic signature show that the addition of 2'FL and LNnT to a starter infant formula shift the stool microbiota towards that observed in breastfed infants, both in composition and function."

Another randomised, controlled study has been conducted to investigate the safety of 2'-FL, in which infants were administered one of the following 3 formulas for 4 months: i) a standard, milk-based, commercially available infant formula containing 2.4 g GOS/L (control formula); ii) the standard formula supplemented with 0.2 g 2'-FL/L and 2.2 g GOS/L; or iii) the standard infant formula supplemented with 1.0 g 2'-FL/L and 1.4 g GOS/L (Marriage *et al.*, 2015; Goehring *et al.*, 2016). A comparator (reference) group comprised of infants consuming human milk (by breast and/or bottle) was also included. Additional details of this study, including the outcomes of the safety-related parameters assessed, have been provided in Section C.4.1. The outcomes related to biomarkers of immune function are described in a publication by Goehring *et al.* (2016). At 6 weeks of age, 2 to 3 mL of non-fasting venous blood was drawn and analysed for immunophenotypic markers (by flow cytometry) for the following cell surface markers: CD4, CD8, CD20, and CD56. Plasma samples were analysed for cytokines: IFN- $\alpha$ 2, IFN- $\delta$ , IL-10, IL-1 receptor antagonist (IL-1ra), IL-1 $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, IFN- $\delta$ -induced protein 10, RANTES (regulated upon activation, normal T cell expressed and secreted), and TNF- $\alpha$ . RNA from peripheral blood mononuclear cells were quantified and used to detect a respiratory syncytial virus (RSV)-specific gene product, NS1, to quantify viral load.

The control formula group exhibited lower percentages of circulating T lymphocytes and CD8+ lymphocytes compared to the breastfed group; however, no significant differences in any cell type were observed between the 2'-FL supplemented groups and the control and breastfed groups with the exception of a lower CD8+ population in infants receiving 1.0 g 2'-FL/L compared to the breastfed group. The inflammatory cytokine profiles revealed a statistically significant higher concentration of circulating inflammatory cytokines IFN- $\alpha$ 2, IL-1 $\beta$ , IL-6, TNF- $\alpha$  and IL1ra in the control formula group when compared to be breastfed group. However, no statistically significant differences were observed in the groups receiving the experimental formulas containing the 2 different doses of 2'-FL, when compared to the breastfed group. No significant differences in the other plasma cytokines or RANTES were observed between any of the groups. Furthermore, no significant differences in RSV NS1 viral load were observed between any groups. In *ex vivo* RSV-induced peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PMBC) culture, cytokine production in the breastfed group did not significantly differ from the groups receiving the formulas containing 2'-FL; however, TNF- $\alpha$  and IFN- $\gamma$  were significantly lower, and a non-significant trend towards reduced IL-1ra and IL-6 was observed, in the breastfed group compared to the control formula. The study authors concluded that infants provided 2'-FL fortified formulas exhibited lower plasma and *ex vivo* inflammatory cytokine profiles, similar to those of a breastfed reference group. In contrast, such effects were not observed among infants administered the control formula containing GOS only.

#### C) Clinical Trial Conducted in Adults

A randomised, placebo-controlled, double-blind, parallel-design study has been conducted whereby various doses of 2'-FL and LNnT, either individually or combined, were administered to healthy adult volunteers for 2 weeks (Elison *et al.*, 2016). A comparator control group receiving glucose as a placebo was also included. An overview of the different dose combinations that were tested in this study is presented in Table E.2.3-1 below. The test articles containing the allocated amount of 2'-FL and/or LNnT were provided in powder form, and the participants were instructed to dissolve the powder in approximately 250 mL of water prior to intake in the morning with breakfast. Additional details on the study methods, as well as outcomes related to safety and tolerability, have been described in Section C.4.2.

	,		
Group No.	Daily Dose of 2'-FL (grams)	Daily Dose of LNnT (grams)	
1	20	0	
2	10	0	
3	5	0	
4	0	20	
5	0	10	
6	0	5	
7	13.33	6.67	
8	6.67	3.33	
9	3.33	1.67	
Control	2 grams Dextropure (glucose)		

Table E.2.3-1	Doses Administered in the Clinical Trial Conducted in Healthy Adults (Elison et al.,
	2016)

2'-FL = 2'-O-fucosyllactose; LNnT = lacto-N-neotetraose.

In addition to the safety and tolerability parameters, the effects of 2'-FL and/or LNnT administration on the gut microbiota were also assessed. Four faecal samples were collected from each subject; each sample was collected at approximately 1-week intervals and they were subjected to microbiota profiling using 16S rRNA sequencing. Samples 1 and 2 were collected before the start of the intervention, and the average of the analysed values in these 2 samples served as the baseline levels. Samples 3 and 4 were collected during the intervention period, and an average of the analysis from these samples represented the values observed as a result of the intervention. A statistically significant increase in the relative abundance of Actinobacteria from baseline was observed in individuals consuming 5 or 10 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of the mixture of 2'-FL and LNnT provided at a 2:1 ratio. Administration of 2'-FL and/or LNnT also resulted in a reduction in the relative abundance of Firmicutes and Proteobacteria; the latter phylum includes the *Enterobacteriaceae* family, some members of which are pathobionts. The increase in Actinobacteria can be fully accounted for by an increase in *Bifidobacterium*. Compared to the placebo, a significant increase in the abundance of *Bifidobacterium* was observed in individuals consuming 10 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of 2'-FL; 5, 10 or 20 g/day of LNnT; and 10 or 20 g/day of the mixture of 2'-FL and LNnT provided at a 2:1 ratio.

Overall, the results of this study provide evidence that 2'-FL and LNnT, when administered either alone or in combination, mediate favourable changes in the gut microbiota composition through their bifidogenic effects.

#### E.2.4 Summary

The totality of data summarised in Section E.2.2 and E.2.3 demonstrate that the proposed uses of 2'-FL, either alone or in combination with LNnT, will serve to benefit the infants and young children consuming products containing these HiMOs [*i.e.*, infant formula, follow-on formula, formulated supplementary foods (milks) for young children]. Evidence from studies conducted using *in vitro* and in animal models demonstrate that HMOs, including 2'-FL and LNnT, can exert beneficial health effects through their favourable modulation of the gut microflora profile, protection against infections by pathogens, strengthening of the intestinal barrier function, and immunomodulatory functions (see Appendix III-a for further details). As described in Section E.2.3 and Appendix III-a, the levels of 2'-FL and LNnT in breastmilk, or Secretor status, has been associated with positive health outcomes in infants. Moreover, infants consuming formula supplemented with 2'-FL in combination with LNnT experience a shift of the faecal microbiota profile towards one that more closely resemble those of breast-fed infants (Alliet *et al.*, 2016; Steenhout *et al.*, 2016). The administration of formula containing 2'-FL resulted in plasma levels of inflammatory cytokines that more closely mimic those in breastmilk-fed infants, whereas no such effects were observed in infants administered a control formula that contained only GOS (Goehring *et al.*, 2016).

Although clinical studies have not been conducted to investigate the effects of 2'-FL and LNnT supplementation on young children (age 1 to 3 years), it is anticipated that the beneficial effects of 2'-FL, either alone or in combination with LNnT, can be further extrapolated to this population group. As these HiMOs are non-digestible oligosaccharides, they are expected to favourably modify the gut microflora in a similar manner as those that have been observed in the clinical studies conducted in infants (Alliet *et al.*, 2016; Steenhout *et al.*, 2016), and as supported by the *in vitro* and animal studies. Young children are at a life stage that is a natural progression from infancy, and there is no reason to suggest that the mechanism by which 2'-FL and LNnT exerts these effects would differ according to age. The data from the clinical study involving adults where 2'-FL and LNnT, either alone or in combination, produced favourable changes to the microbiota profile provides further support that such beneficial effects would also be similarly observed among young children, given that the microbiota start to fully resemble those of an adult in terms of composition and diversity by 2 to 5 years of age (Rodríguez *et al.*, 2015). E.3 Information to Demonstrate that the Proposed Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT Will Not Cause a Nutritional Imbalance in the Diet

The addition of 2'-FL, either alone or in combination with LNnT, to infant formula and follow-on formula is at a level similar to (and no higher than) the levels occurring in breastmilk. As mentioned in Section E.1, the inclusion of 2' FL (with or without LNnT) is to solely bring available infant formula products closer in composition to human breast milk, in line with principles that have been established by the Australia/New Zealand Ministerial Policy Guideline on the Regulation of Infant Formula Products, and in the Codex Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants (Codex Stan 72 - Codex Alimentarius, 2007). These HiMOs are also proposed for addition to formulated supplementary foods for young children, which will complement the range of other non-digestible oligosaccharides that are already permitted for inclusion to these types of products in Australia/New Zealand (*i.e.*, inulin-type fructans and galacto-oligosaccharides).

Infant formula products, as well as formulated supplementary foods for young children, that contain 2'-FL (with or without LNnT) would be required to meet the compositional requirements that have been already established in Standard 2.9.1 and 2.9.3, and thus would be nutritionally balanced. No antinutritional effects (*i.e.*, reductions in the availability of nutrients) are expected following the consumption of these HiMOs, and clinical studies have been conducted in both infants and adults that demonstrate 2'-FL (with or without LNnT) to be safe, well tolerated, and supported appropriate growth (see Section C.4). As such, no adverse effects on overall diet quality are anticipated based on the proposed uses of 2'-FL, when used alone or in combination with LNnT.
#### E.4 Information to Demonstrate that the Proposed Uses of 2'-FL and LNnT Will Not Create a Negative Public Health Impact

2'-FL and LNnT obtained from fermentation are not expected to create a negative impact on public health when used as an ingredient in infant formula, follow-on formula, and formulated supplementary foods for young children. Both ingredients are highly purified; the 2'-FL preparation is specified to contain not less than 94.0% of 2'-FL and not less than 96.0% of HiMS, while the LNnT preparation is specified to contain not less than 92% LNnT and not less than 95.0% of HiMS. As described in Section C, the safety of 2'-FL and LNnT has been well demonstrated through a number of preclinical toxicology studies as well as clinical studies conducted in both infants and adults. Furthermore, as described in Section E.3 above, 2'-FL and LNnT are also not expected to have any other negative nutritional impact, such as adversely altering the nutritional profile of foods or the bioavailability of other nutrients. Rather, foods containing the ingredient are expected to have the health benefits associated with nondigestible oligosaccharides, such as improvements in gut health and function, which will have positive effects on the consumers (*e.g.*, by providing more options for healthier foods) and the industry (*e.g.*, increased product innovation) alike.

### F. INFORMATION RELATED TO POTENTIAL IMPACT ON CONSUMER UNDERSTANDING AND BEHAVIOUR

The potential impact on consumer understanding and behaviour in relation to products containing Glycom's 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients is discussed in this Section. Specifically, this Section is completed in accordance with the information requirements outlined in the relevant sections of Guideline 3.5.2 (Novel Foods), Guideline 3.6.2 (Special Purpose Food – Infant Formula Products), and Guideline 3.6.3 (Special Purpose Foods – Other Foods) of the Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook (FSANZ, 2016). The corresponding Sections of this Application in which the information requirements have been addressed are summarised in the table below.

Relevant Guideline	Required Information Described in the Guideline	Section(s) of the Application where this is Addressed
Guideline 3.5.2 – Novel Foods	F.1 Information to demonstrate the level of consumer awareness and understanding of the novel food or novel food ingredient	Section F.1
	F.2 Information on the actual or potential behaviour of consumers in response to the novel food or novel food ingredient	Section F.2
	F.3 Information to demonstrate that the food(s) containing the novel food ingredient will not adversely affect any population groups	Section F.3
Guideline 3.6.2 – Special Purpose Food (Infant Formula Products)	C. Information related to labelling requirements under Part 2.9 of the Code	
	C.1 Information related to safety or nutritional impact of the proposed labelling change	Section F.1, F.3
	C.2 Information to demonstrate that the proposed labelling change will be understood and will assist consumers	Section F.2
	D. Information related to internationally recognised standards, codes of practice, recommendations AND guidelines	Section F.1
Guideline 3.6.3 – Special Purpose Food (Other foods)	C. Information related to labelling requirements under Part 2.9 of the Code	
	C.1 Information related to safety or nutritional impact of the proposed labelling change	Section F.1, F.3
	C.2 Information to demonstrate that the proposed labelling change will be understood and will assist consumers, if applicable	Section F.2
	D. Information related to internationally recognised codes of practice and guidelines	Section F.1

# F.1 Information to Demonstrate Consumer Awareness and Understanding of the Novel Food Ingredient

In addition to the general labelling requirements established under Part 1.2 of the Code, infant formula products (*i.e.*, infant formula, follow-on formula) containing 2'-FL and LNnT will be labelled in accordance with the specific provisions established in the Standard 2.9.1 of the Code. The presence of 2'-FL and LNnT in infant formula products will be made known by their declaration on the ingredient list. In other countries (*e.g.*, Spain) where infant formula containing 2'-FL and LNnT have been sold, these HiMOs have been declared as "2'-O-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL)" and "Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT)" in the ingredient list, along with a statement that "human milk oligosaccharides are the third most abundant component in human milk". As the purpose of adding 2'-FL and LNnT to infant formula products is to make its composition closer to that of human breast milk, which is considered the gold-standard of infant feeding, it is anticipated that such products may be recommended by health care professionals and in turn will be well-received by consumers. Industry will inform and educate the health care professionals about the novel food ingredient. Of note, no claim statements are currently being made for 2'-FL or LNnT in infant formula products that are already on the market in other jurisdictions.

Formulated supplementary foods for young children containing 2'-FL and LNnT will also meet all of the labelling provisions provided for in Standard 2.9.3, and as the general labelling requirements established under Part 1.2 of the Code. Similar to infant formula products, the presence of 2'-FL and LNnT will be declared as "2'-O-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL)" and "Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT)" in the ingredient list of formulated supplementary foods for young children. The addition of 2'-FL and LNnT will be similar to those of other non-digestible oligosaccharide ingredients (*i.e.*, inulin-type fructans and galacto-oligosaccharides) that are already permitted for inclusion to these types of products in Australia/New Zealand, and thus it is also expected to be well accepted by consumers. At the moment, it is not anticipated that claim statements relating to 2'-FL and LNnT will be made in formulated supplementary foods for young children.

Infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children containing 2'-FL and LNnT will adhere to all other relevant standards or guidelines that are applicable to such products (*e.g.*, WHO International Code of Marketing of Breast-milk Substitutes, Codex Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants, Codex Guidelines for Formulated Supplementary Foods for Older Infants and Young Children, *etc.*).

# F.2 Information on Actual/Potential Behaviour of Consumers in Response to the Novel Food Ingredient

2'-FL and LNnT have been authorised for use in infant formula and follow-on formula, as well as a wide range of food products that are intended for use by the general population, in both the U.S. and EU, as described in Sections C.7 and D.5. More recently, 2'-FL and LNnT have also been granted approval for use in infant formula and growing up milks in Singapore, and 2'-FL has been authorised for use in infant formula in Israel (see Sections C.7 and D.5).

As previously mentioned, the authorisation of 2'-FL and LNnT as novel food ingredients in Australia and New Zealand is anticipated to result in new products which will provide a more diverse range of options for consumers. The anticipated behaviour of Australian and New Zealand consumers in response to the market entry of 2'-FL and LNnT is expected to be comparable to that of EU and U.S. residents whom has benefited from the market introduction of these non-digestible oligosaccharides.

#### F.3 Information to Demonstrate that the Novel Food Ingredient Will Not Adversely Affect Any Population Groups

2'-FL and LNnT produced by microbial fermentation are structurally identical to their naturally occurring counterparts that are present in human breast milk. The proposed use levels in infant formula and follow-on formula are based on levels observed in human milk; therefore, the dietary intake of 2'-FL and LNnT in formula would result in a comparable exposure to that of breastfeeding infants, and accordingly are considered safe based on their history of consumption. If 2'-FL and LNnT are considered safe in infants, who represents a particularly vulnerable population given that infant formula serves as the sole source of nutrition, then these ingredients will certainly be safe for the older infants and young children who consume an increasingly diversified diet.

The safety of 2'-FL and LNnT have been further substantiated by the results of several preclinical toxicological studies and clinical studies (see Section C). The results of a 90-day oral toxicity study conducted with Glycom's 2'-FL obtained by fermentation have demonstrated that no adverse effects are observed following administration of up to 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day (Penard, 2015). This NOAEL of 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day has been corroborated by other studies on 2'-FL produced by others (Jennewein) and on Glycom's chemically synthesised 2'-FL (see Section C). Moreover, 2'-FL was demonstrated to be safe and well tolerated in a neonatal piglet model when formulated in a milk replacer at levels of up to 2 g/L, which corresponds to intakes up to approximately 291.74 mg/kg body weight/day in males and 298.99 mg/kg body weight/day in females, for 20 days (Hanlon and Thorsrud, 2014). Similar to 2'-FL, the NOAEL for Glycom's LNnT obtained by fermentation was determined to be 5,000 mg/kg body weight/day, the highest dose tested (Penard, 2016). This NOAEL value is corroborated by the results of another 90-day oral toxicity study conducted with the chemically-synthesised LNnT ingredient (Coulet *et al.*, 2013).

In clinical studies, administration of formula containing 2'-FL (1.0 to 1.2 g/L) and LNnT (0.5 to 0.6 g/) to infants during the first 4 months of life was well tolerated and supported age-appropriate growth (Puccio *et al.*, 2017). This is further corroborated by other clinical trials conducted in infants where administration of formula containing 2'-FL (0.2 g/L or 1.0 g/L) with other non-digestible oligosaccharides (GOS, scFOS) was demonstrated to be safe and well tolerated (Marriage *et al.*, 2015; Kajzer *et al.*, 2016). Administration of 2'-FL alone (up to 20 g/day), LNnT alone (up to 20 g/day), or mixture of 2'-FL and LNnT at a 2:1 ratio (up to 20 g/day total) to adults as a single daily dose for 2 weeks was also shown to be safe and well-tolerated (Elison *et al.*, 2016).

It is worth mentioning that the inclusion of 2'-FL (either alone or in combination with LNnT) in infant formula products and formulated supplementary foods for young children will not adversely affect behaviour or diet quality, as these products will be required to meet the compositional standards already in place under Standards 2.9.1 and 2.9.3. Furthermore, the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients and its production process (including all processing aids, raw materials, and unit operations/filtration aids) are certified to be Halal and Kosher, meaning that it would be suitable for use by individuals requiring this type of food handling. As 2'-FL and LNnT are produced from lactose as a starting material, it is possible that residual amounts of lactose may remain (specification limit: not more than 3%; range from analysis on 4 lots of 2'-FL 0.57 to 0.84%; range from analysis on 4 lots of LNnT: 0.21 to 0.66%). Currently, it cannot be excluded with high confidence that traces of milk protein may remain; thus, the 2'-FL and LNnT ingredients may not be suitable for use in products that are targeted towards the most sensitive group of children with milk allergies. 2'-FL and LNnT will be added only to formula products that are based on cow's milk, and these products will already be labelled to indicate the presence of milk allergens.

### REFERENCES

- Abrahamsson TR, Sherman PM (2014). Multifaceted effects of human milk oligosaccharides. J Infect Dis 209(3):323-324.
- ACNFP (2012). Advisory Committee on Novel Foods and Processes. Gamma-Cyclodextrin. (Committee Paper for Discussion, ACNFP/105/2). London UK: Advisory Committee on Novel Foods and Processes (ACNFP), Food Standards Agency (FSA). Available at: <u>http://acnfp.food.gov.uk/sites/default/files/mnt/drupal\_data/sources/files/multimedia/pdfs/ac nfp10502gamcyc.pdf</u>.
- Aggett PJ, Agostoni C, Axelsson I, Edwards CA, Goulet O, Hernell O et al. (2003). Nondigestible carbohydrates in the diets of infants and young children: a commentary by the ESPGHAN Committee on Nutrition. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 36(3):329-337. Cited In: EFSA, 2014c.
- Agostoni C, Braegger C, Decsi T, Kolacek S, Koletzko B, Michaelsen KF et al. (2009). Breast-feeding: A commentary by the ESPGHAN Committee on Nutrition. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 49(1):112-125.
- Aldredge DL, Geronimo MR, Hua S, Nwosu CC, Lebrilla CB, Barile D (2013). Annotation and structural elucidation of bovine milk oligosaccharides and determination of novel fucosylated structures. Glycobiology 23(6):664-676.
- Alliet P, Puccio G, Janssens E, Cajozzo C, Corsello G, Berger B et al. (2016). Term infant formula supplemented with human milk oligosaccharides (2'Fucosyllactose and lacto-N-neotetraose) shifts stool microbiota and metabolic signatures closer to that of breastfed infants. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 63(Suppl. 1):S55 [abstract 3].
- Almond A, Petersen BO, Duus JO (2004). Oligosaccharides implicated in recognition are predicted to have relatively ordered structures. Biochemistry 43(19):5853-5863.
- Amin MA, Ruth JH, Haas CS, Pakozdi A, Mansfield PJ, Haghshenas J et al. (2008). H-2g, a glucose analog of blood group H antigen, mediates mononuclear cell recruitment via Src and phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathways. Arthritis Rheum 58(3):689-695.
- Angyal SJ (2001). The Lobry de Bruyn-Alberda van Ekenstein transformation and related reactions. In: Stütz AE, editor. *Glycoscience*. (Topics in Current Chemistry, vol 215). Berlin, Germany, Springer, pp. 1-14.
- Anthony JC, Merriman TN, Heimbach JT (2006). 90-Day oral (gavage) study in rats with galactooligosaccharides syrup. Food Chem Toxicol 44(6):819-826.
- Asakuma S, Hatakeyama E, Urashima T, Yoshida E, Katayama T, Yamamoto K et al. (2011). Physiology of consumption of human milk oligosaccharides by infant gut-associated bifidobacteria. J Biol Chem 286(40):34583-34592 [plus supplementary data].
- Asakuma S, Urashima T, Akahori M, Obayashi H, Nakamura T, Kimura K et al. (2008). Variation of major neutral oligosaccharides levels in human colostrum. Eur J Clin Nutr 62(4):488-494.
- Asres DD, Perreault H (1996). A gas-to-solid phase methanolysis method for the analysis of small amounts of oligosaccharides. Can J Chem 74(8):1512-1523.

- Austin S, De Castro CA, Benet T, Hou Y, Sun H, Thakkar SK et al. (2016). Temporal change of the content of 10 oligosaccharides in the milk of Chinese urban mothers. Nutrients 8(6):346 [22p]. DOI:10.3390/nu8060346.
- Australian Bureau of Statistics (2014). *Australian Health Survey: Nutrition First Results Foods and Nutrients, 2011-12.* (4364.0.55.007). Canberra, Australia: Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS). Available at: <u>http://www.abs.gov.au/AUSSTATS/abs@.nsf/DetailsPage/4364.0.55.0072011-12?OpenDocument</u> [Latest issue: 31 July 2014].
- Bao Y, Chen C, Newburg DS (2013). Quantification of neutral human milk oligosaccharides by graphitic carbon high-performance liquid chromatography with tandem mass spectrometry. Anal Biochem 433(1):28-35.
- Barrow PC (2007). Toxicology testing for products intended for pediatric populations. In: Sietsema WK, Schwen R, eds. *Nonclinical Drug Safety Assessment: Practical Considerations for Successful Registration*. Washington (DC): FDAnews, pp. 411-440.
- Beach RC, Menzies IS (1983). Lactulose and other non-absorbable sugars in infant milk feeds. Lancet 321(8321):425-426.
- Bezirtzoglou E, Tsiotsias A, Welling GW (2011). Microbiota profile in feces of breast- and formula-fed newborns by using fluorescence in situ hybridization (FISH). Anaerobe 17(6):478-482.
- Bishop JR, Gagneux P (2007). Evolution of carbohydrate antigens--microbial forces shaping host glycomes? Glycobiology 17(5):23R-34R.
- Blattner FR, Plunkett G III, Bloch CA, Perna NT, Burland V, Riley M et al. (1997). The complete genome sequence of *Escherichia coli* K-12. Science 277(5331):1453-1462.
- Bode L (2012). Human milk oligosaccharides: every baby needs a sugar mama. Glycobiology 22(9):1147-1162.
- Bode L (2015). The functional biology of human milk oligosaccharides. Early Hum Dev 91(11):619-622.
- Bode L, Kunz C, Muhly-Reinholz M, Mayer K, Seeger W, Rudloff S (2004). Inhibition of monocyte, lymphocyte, and neutrophil adhesion to endothelial cells by human milk oligosaccharides. Thromb Haemost 92(6):1402-1410.
- Bohari MH, Yu X, Zick Y, Blanchard H (2016). Structure-based rationale for differential recognition of lacto- and neolacto- series glycosphingolipids by the *N*-terminal domain of human galectin-8. Sci Rep 6:39556 [12 pp]. DOI:10.1038/srep39556.
- Brand-Miller JC, Mcveagh P, Mcneil Y, Gillard B (1995). Human milk oligosaccharides are not digested and absorbed in the small intestine of young infants. Proc Nutr Soc Austral 19:44.
- Brand-Miller JC, McVeagh P, McNeil Y, Messer M (1998). Digestion of human milk oligosaccharides by healthy infants evaluated by the lactulose hydrogen breath test. J Pediatr 133(1):95-98.
- Brion MJ, Lawlor DA, Matijasevich A, Horta B, Anselmi L, Araujo CL et al. (2011). What are the causal effects of breastfeeding on IQ, obesity and blood pressure? Evidence from comparing high-income with middle-income cohorts. Int J Epidemiol 40(3):670-680.

Canadian Paediatric Society (2004). Weaning from the breast. Paediatr Child Health 9(4):249-253.

- Carver JD (2003). Advances in nutritional modifications of infant formulas. Am J Clin Nutr 77(6):1550S-1554S.
- Castanys-Muñoz E, Martin MJ, Prieto PA (2013). 2'-Fucosyllactose: an abundant, genetically determined soluble glycan present in human milk. Nutr Rev 71(12):773-789.
- Castillo-Courtade L, Han S, Lee S, Mian FM, Buck R, Forsythe P (2015). Attenuation of food allergy symptoms following treatment with human milk oligosaccharides in a mouse model. Allergy 70(9):1091-1102.
- Chaturvedi P, Warren CD, Altaye M, Morrow AL, Ruiz-Palacios G, Pickering LK et al. (2001). Fucosylated human milk oligosaccharides vary between individuals and over the course of lactation. Glycobiology 11(5):365-372.
- Chaturvedi P, Warren CD, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Pickering LK, Newburg DS (1997). Milk oligosaccharide profiles by reversed-phase HPLC of their perbenzoylated derivatives. Anal Biochem 251(1):89-97.
- Chen X, Zhou L, Tian K, Kumar A, Singh S, Prior BA, et al. (2013). Metabolic engineering of *Escherichia coli*: a sustainable industrial platform for bio-based chemical production. Biotechnol Adv 31(8):1200-1223.
- Chichlowski M, De Lartigue G, German JB, Raybould HE, Mills DA (2012). Bifidobacteria isolated from infants and cultured on human milk oligosaccharides affect intestinal epithelial function. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 55(3):321-327.

Codex Alimentarius (2007). Standard for Infant Formula and Formulas for Special Medical Purposes Intended for Infants. (CODEX STAN 72, adopted in 1981. Amendment: 1983, 1985, 1987, 2011 and 2015, Revision: 2007). Rome, Italy: Codex Alimentarius Commission. Available at: <a href="http://www.fao.org/fao-who-codexalimentarius/sh-proxy/en/?lnk=1&url=https%253A%252F%252Fworkspace.fao.org%252Fsites%252Fcodex%252F">http://www.fao.org/fao-who-codexalimentarius/shproxy/en/?lnk=1&url=https%253A%252F%252Fworkspace.fao.org%252Fsites%252Fcodex%252F</a> <a href="https://standards%252FCODEX%2BSTAN%2B72-1981%252FCX8">Standards%252FCODEX%2BSTAN%2B72-1981%252FCX8</a> 072e.pdf.

- Collado MC, Hernández M, Sanz Y (2005). Production of bacteriocin-like inhibitory compounds by human fecal Bifidobacterium strains. J Food Prot 68(5):1034-1040.
- Collins PM, Bum-Erdene K, Yu X, Blanchard H (2014). Galectin-3 interactions with glycosphingolipids. J Mol Biol 426(7):1439-1451.
- Comstock SS, Li M, Wang M, Monaco MH, Kuhlenschmidt TB, Kuhlenschmidt MS, et al. (2017). Dietary human milk oligosaccharides but not prebiotic oligosaccharides increase circulating natural killer cell and mesenteric lymph node memory T cell populations in noninfected and rotavirusinfected neonatal piglets. J Nutr 147(6):1041-1047.
- Comstock SS, Wang M, Hester SN, Li M, Donovan SM (2014). Select human milk oligosaccharides directly modulate peripheral blood mononuclear cells isolated from 10-d-old pigs. Br J Nutr 111(5):819-828.
- Coppa GV, Bruni S, Morelli L, Soldi S, Gabrielli O (2004a). The first prebiotics in humans: human milk oligosaccharides. J Clin Gastroenterol 38(6, Suppl.):S80-S83. Cited In: FSANZ, 2008 [As: Coppa et al., 2004a, see p. 121].

- Coppa GV, Gabrielli O, Zampini L, Galeazzi T, Ficcadenti A, Padella L et al. (2011). Oligosaccharides in 4 different milk groups, *Bifidobacteria*, and *Ruminococcus obeum*. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 53(1):80-87.
- Coppa GV, Pierani P, Zampini L, Bruni S, Carloni I, Gabrielli O (2001). Characterization of oligosaccharides in milk and feces of breast-fed infants by high-performance anion-exchange chromatography. In: Newburg DS, editor. *Bioactive Components of Human Milk: 8th International Conference of the International Society for Research on Human Milk and Lactation*, Oct. 25-29, 1997, Plymouth, Mass. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, vol 501). New York (NY): Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, pp. 307-314.
- Coppa GV, Pierani P, Zampini L, Carloni I, Carlucci A, Gabrielli O (1999). Oligosaccharides in human milk during different phases of lacation. Acta Paediatr 88(Suppl. 430):89-94.
- Coulet M, Phothirath P, Allais L, Schilter B (2014). Pre-clinical safety evaluation of the synthetic human milk, nature-identical, oligosaccharide 2'-*O*-Fucosyllactose (2'FL). Regul Toxicol Pharmacol 68(1):59-69.
- Coulet M, Phothirath P, Constable A, Marsden E, Schilter B (2013). Pre-clinical safety assessment of the synthetic human milk, nature-identical, oligosaccharide Lacto-N-neotetraose (LNnT). Food Chem Toxicol 62:528-537.
- Daniell S, Mellits KH, Faus I, Connerton I (2000). Refolding the sweet-tasting protein thaumatin II from insoluble inclusion bodies synthesised in *Escherichia coli*. Food Chem 71(1):105-110.
- Davicino RC, Eliçabe RJ, Di Genaro MS, Rabinovich GA (2011). Coupling pathogen recognition to innate immunity through glycan-dependent mechanisms. Int Immunopharmacol 11(10):1457-1463.
- Davis JC, Totten SM, Huang JO, Nagshbandi S, Kirmiz N, Garrido DA et al. (2016). Identification of oligosaccharides in feces of breast-fed infants and their correlation with the gut microbial community. Mol Cell Proteomics 15(9):2987-3002.
- Deoni SC, Dean DC, 3rd, Piryatinsky I, O'Muircheartaigh J, Waskiewicz N, Lehman K et al. (2013). Breastfeeding and early white matter development: A cross-sectional study. Neuroimage 82:77-86.
- Donovan SM (2017). Human milk oligosaccharides: potent weapons in the battle against rotavirus infection. J Nutr 147(9):1605-1606.
- Donovan SM, Comstock SS (2016). Human Milk Oligosaccharides Influence Neonatal Mucosal and Systemic Immunity. Ann Nutr Metab 69(Suppl.):42-51.
- Dotz V, Rudloff S, Blank D, Lochnit G, Geyer R, Kunz C (2014). <sup>13</sup>C-labeled oligosaccharides in breastfed infants' urine: individual-, structure-and time-dependent differences in the excretion. Glycobiology 24(2):185-194.
- EC (1996). Commission Directive 96/8/EC of 26 February 1996 on foods intended for use in energy restricted diets for weight reduction. Off J Eur Communities 39(L55):22-26. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:31996L0008</u> [Consolidated Version: 20/06/2007].
- EC (1999). Commission Directive 1999/21/EC of 25 March 1999 on dietary foods for special medical purposes. Off J Eur Communities 42(L91):29-36. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legalcontent/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:31999L0021</u> [Consolidated Version: 01/07/2013].

- EC (2002). Directive 2002/46/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 10 June 2002 on the approximation of the laws of the Member States relating to food supplements. Off J Eur Communities 45(L183):51-57. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32002L0046&qid=1442597959590</u> [Consolidated version: 02/04/2015].
- EC (2006a). Commission Directive 2006/141/EC of 22 December 2006 on infant formulae and follow-on formulae and amending Directive 1999/21/EC. Off J Eur Union 49(L401):1-33. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX%3A32006L0141</u> [Consolidated Version: 18/09/2013].
- EC (2006b). Commission Directive 2006/125/EC of 5 December 2006 on processed cereal-based foods and baby foods for infants and young children. Off J Eur Union 49(L339):16-35. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32006L0125</u>.
- EC (2009). Commission Regulation (EC) No 41/2009 of 20 January 2009 concerning the composition and labelling of foodstuffs suitable for people intolerant to gluten. Off J Eur Union 52(L16):3-5. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32009R0041</u>.
- EFSA (2008). Efficacy and safety of L-valine from a modified *E. coli* K12 for all animal species (Scientific Opinion of the Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP and of the Panel on Genetically Modified Organisms/GMO) (Question no EFSA-Q-2007-103, adopted: 17 April 2008 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 695:1-21.
  DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2008.695. Available at: <a href="http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/695">http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/695</a>.
- EFSA (2010). Scientific Opinion on the safety and efficacy of L-isoleucine for all animal species (EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP / EFSA Panel on Genetically Modified Organisms/GMO) (Question no: EFSA-Q-2009-00456, EFSA-Q-2009-00611, adopted: 13 January 2010 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 8(1):1425 [19 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2010.1425. Available at: http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/1425.
- EFSA (2013). Scientific Opinion on the safety and efficacy of L-methionine produced by *Escherichia coli* (KCCM 11252P) and *Escherichia coli* (KCCM 11340P) for all animal species (EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP) (Question no: EFSA-Q-2012-00581, adopted: 8 October 2013 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 11(10):3428 [16 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2013.342. Available at: http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3428.
- EFSA (2014a). Scientific Opinion on the safety and efficacy of L-threonine (ThreAMINO<sup>®</sup> produced by *Escherichia coli* K-12 (DSM 25086) for all animal species and categories based on a dossier by Evonik Industries A.G. (EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP) (Question no EFSA-Q-2012-00118, adopted: 29 January 2014 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 12(2):3564 [2 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2014.3564. Available at: <a href="http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3564">http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3564</a>.
- EFSA (2014b). Scientific Opinion on the safety and efficacy of concentrated liquid L-lysine (base), concentrated liquid L-lysine monohydrochloride and L-lysine monohydrochloride technically pure produced using *Escherichia coli* (FERM BP-11355) for all animal species based on a dossier submitted by Ajinomoto Eurolysine S.A.S. (EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP) (Question no: EFSA-Q-2013-00823, adopted: 28 October 2014 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 12(11):3895 [20 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2014.342. Available at: <u>http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3895</u>.

- EFSA (2014c). Scientific Opinion on the essential composition of infant and follow-on formulae (EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies) (Question no EFSA-Q-2013-00264, adopted: 26 June 2014 by the European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 12(7):3760 [106 pp]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2014.3760. Available at: <u>http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/3760</u>.
- EFSA (2015a). Scientific opinion on the safety of 2'-O-fucosyllactose as a novel food ingredient pursuant to Regulation (EC) No 258/97 (EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies/NDA) (Question no EFSA-Q-2015-00052, adopted: 29 June 2015 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 13(7):4184 [32 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2015.4184. Available at: <a href="http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/4184">http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/4184</a>.
- EFSA (2015b). Scientific opinion on the safety of lacto-*N*-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient pursuant to Regulation (EC) No 258/97 (EFSA Panel on Dietetic Products, Nutrition and Allergies/NDA) (Question no EFSA-Q-2014-00862, adopted: 29 June 2015 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 13(7):4183 [32 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2015.4183. Available at: <u>http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/4183</u>.
- EFSA (2016). Scientific opinion on the safety of L-tryptophan produced by fermentation using *Escherichia coli* CGMCC 3667, for all animal species based on a dossier submitted by GBT Europe GmbH (EFSA Panel on Additives and Products or Substances used in Animal Feed/FEEDAP) (Question no EFSA-Q-2015-00251, adopted: 1 December 2005, published: 5 January 2016 by European Food Safety Authority). EFSA J 14(1):4343 [13 pp.]. DOI:10.2903/j.efsa.2014.4343. Available at: http://www.efsa.europa.eu/en/efsajournal/pub/4343.
- El-Hawiet A, Kitova EN, Klassen JS (2015). Recognition of human milk oligosaccharides by bacterial exotoxins. Glycobiology 25(8):845-854.
- Elison E, Vigsnaes LK, Rindom Krogsgaard L, Rasmussen J, Sørensen N, McConnell B et al. (2016). Oral supplementation of healthy adults with 2'-*O*-fucosyllactose and lacto-*N*-neotetraose is well tolerated and shifts the intestinal microbiota. Br J Nutr 116(8):1356-1368 [plus supplementary table].
- Engfer MB, Stahl B, Finke B, Sawatzki G, Daniel H (2000). Human milk oligosaccharides are resistant to enzymatic hydrolysis in the upper gastrointestinal tract. Am J Clin Nutr 71(6):1589-1596.
- Erney R, Hilty M, Pickering L, Ruiz-Palacios G, Prieto P (2001). Human milk oligosaccharides: a novel method provides insight into human genetics. In: Newburg DS, editor. *Bioactive Components of Human Milk*. 8th International Conference of the International Society for Research on Human Milk and Lactation, Oct. 25-29, 1997, Plymouth, Mass. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, vol 501). New York (NY): Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, pp. 285-297.
- Erney RM, Malone WT, Skelding MB, Marcon AA, Kleman-Leyer KM, O'Ryan ML et al. (2000). Variability of human milk neutral oligosaccharides in a diverse population. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 30(2):181-192.
- EU (2014). Commission Implementing Regulation (EU) No 828/2014 of 30 July 2014 on the requirements for the provision of information to consumers on the absence or reduced presence of gluten in food. Off J Eur Union 57(L228):5-8. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-</u> <u>content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32014R0828</u>.

- EU (2016a). Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/376 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-*O*-fucosyllactose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council (notified under document C(2016) 1423). Off J Eur Union 59(L70):27-31. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-</u> <u>content/EN/ALL/?uri=CELEX:32016D0376</u>.
- EU (2016b). Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2016/375 of 11 March 2016 authorising the placing on the market of lacto-*N*-neotetraose as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council (notified under document C(2016) 1419). Off J Eur Union 59(L70):22-26. Available at: <a href="http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L">http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L</a> .2016.070.01.0022.01.ENG.
- EU (2017). Commission Implementing Decision (EU) 2017/2201 of 27 November 2017 authorising the placing on the market of 2'-fucosyllactose produced with Escherichia coli strain BL21 as a novel food ingredient under Regulation (EC) No 258/97 of the European Parliament and of the Council (notified under document C(2017) 7662). Off J Eur Union 60( L313):5-9. Available at: <u>http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/ALL/?uri=uriserv:OJ.L .2017.313.01.0005.01.ENG</u>.
- European Commission (2016a). Letter to Member State Competent Authorities: SANTE/E2/SS/in; Ref. Ares(2016)5237322. Glycom A/S. Substantial Equivalence Notification: Lacto-N-neotetraose Produced by Microbial Fermentation (LNnT). Brussels, Belgium: European Commission.
- European Commission (2016b). Letter to Member State Competent Authorities: SANTE/E2/SSmd D (2016) 3592842; Ref. Ares(2016)2893195. Glycom A/S. Substantial Equivalence Notification: 2'-O-fucosyllactose (2'FL). Brussels, Belgium: European Commission.
- Ferrer-Admetlla A, Sikora M, Laayouni H, Esteve A, Roubinet F, Blancher A et al. (2009). A natural history of *FUT2* polymorphism in humans. Microb Pathog 26(9):1993-2003.
- Finlay BB, Falkow S (1997). Common themes in microbial pathogenicity revisited. Microbiol Mol Biol Rev 61(2):136-169.
- FSAI (2016a). Substantial Equivalence Opinion: 2'-O-Fucosyllactose [Name of Applicant: Glycom A/S]. Dublin, Ireland: Food Safety Authority of Ireland (FSAI). Available at: <u>https://www.fsai.ie/uploadedFiles/Science\_and\_Health/Novel\_Foods/Notifications/2016%20GI\_ycom%20Fermented%202'FL.pdf</u>.
- FSAI (2016b). Substantial Equivalence Opinion: Lacto-N-neotetraose Produced by Microbial Fermentation (LNnT). [Applicant Glycom A/S]. (EC No. 359). Dublin, Ireland: Food Safety Authority of Ireland (FSAI). Available at: <u>https://www.fsai.ie/uploadedFiles/Science\_and\_Health/Novel\_Foods/Notifications/SE%20opini\_on%20LNnt.pdf</u>.
- FSANZ (2008). Final Assessment Report: Proposal P306: Addition of Inulin / FOS & GOS to Food. Canberra, Australia / Wellington, NZ: Food Standards Australia New Zealand (FSANZ). Available at: <u>http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/code/proposals/pages/proposalp306addition3639.aspx.</u>
- FSANZ (2016). [Sections 3.1.1, 3.3.2, 3.5.2., 3.6.2, 3.6.3]. In: Food Standards Australia New Zealand Application Handbook. 1 March 2016. Canberra, Australia / Wellington, NZ: Foods Standards Australia New Zealand (FSANZ). Available at: http://www.foodstandards.gov.au/code/changes/pages/applicationshandbook.aspx.

- Fura A, Leary JA (1993). Differentiation of Ca(2+)-and Mg(2+)-coordinated branched trisaccharide isomers: an electrospray ionization and tandem mass spectrometry study. Anal Chem 65(20):2805-2811.
- Gabrielli O, Zampini L, Galeazzi T, Padella L, Santoro L, Peila C et al. (2011). Preterm milk oligosaccharides during the first month of lactation. Pediatrics 128(6):e1520-e1531.
- Gale CR, Martyn CN (1996). Breastfeeding, dummy use, and adult intelligence. Lancet 347(9008):1072-1075.
- Galeotti F, Coppa GV, Zampini L, Maccari F, Galeazzi T, Padella L et al. (2012). On-line high-performance liquid chromatography-fluorescence detection-electrospray ionization-mass spectrometry profiling of human milk oligosaccharides derivatized with 2-aminoacridone. Anal Biochem 430(1):97-104 [plus supplementary Appendix A].
- Galeotti F, Coppa GV, Zampini L, Maccari F, Galeazzi T, Padella L et al. (2014). Capillary electrophoresis separation of human milk neutral and acidic oligosaccharides derivatized with 2-aminoacridone. Electrophoresis 35(6):811-818.
- Garrido D, Ruiz-Moyano S, Mills DA (2012). Release and utilization of N-acetyl-D-glucosamine from human milk oligosaccharides by *Bifidobacterium longum* subsp. *infantis*. Anaerobe 18(4):430-435.
- Gauhe A, György P, Hoover JR, Kuhn R, Rose CS, Ruelius HW et al. (1954). Bifidus factor. IV. Preparations obtained from human milk. Arch Biochem Biophys 48(1):214-224.
- Gibson GR, Hutkins R, Sanders ME, Prescott SL, Reimer RA, Salminen SJ, et al. (2017). Expert consensus document: The International Scientific Association for Probiotics and Prebiotics (ISAPP) consensus statement on the definition and scope of prebiotics. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 14(8):491-502.
- Gnoth MJ, Kunz C, Kinne-Saffran E, Rudloff S (2000). Human milk oligosaccharides are minimally digested in vitro. J Nutr 130(12):3014-3020.
- Gnoth MJ, Rudloff S, Kunz C, Kinne RK (2001). Investigations of the *in vitro* transport of human milk oligosaccharides by a Caco-2 monolayer using a novel high performance liquid chromatographymass spectrometry technique. J Biol Chem 276(37):34363-34370.
- Goehring KC, Kennedy AD, Prieto PA, Buck RH (2014). Direct evidence for the presence of human milk oligosaccharides in the circulation of breastfed infants. PLoS ONE 9(7):e101692 [11pp]. DOI:101610.101371/journal.pone.0101692.
- Goehring KC, Marriage BJ, Oliver JS, Wilder JA, Barrett EG, Buck RH (2016). Similar to those who are breastfed, infants fed a formula containing 2'-fucosyllactose have lower inflammatory cytokines in a randomized controlled trial. J Nutr 146(12):2559-2566 [plus supplementary tables].
- Gómez de Segura AG, Escuder D, Montilla A, Bustos G, Pallás C, Fernández L et al. (2012). Heatinginduced bacteriological and biochemical modifications in human donor milk after holder pasteurisation. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 54(2):197-203.
- Gopal PK, Gill HS (2000). Oligosaccharides and glycoconjugates in bovine milk and colostrum. Br J Nutr 84(Suppl. 1):S69-S74.

- Green Corkins K, Shurley T (2016). What's in the bottle? A review of infant formulas. Nutr Clin Pract 31(6): 723-729.
- Gustafsson A, Hultberg A, Sjöström R, Kacskovics I, Breimer ME, Borén T, et al. (2006). Carbohydratedependent inhibition of *Helicobacter pylori* colonization using porcine milk. Glycobiology 16(1):1-10.
- György P (1953). A hitherto unrecognized biochemical difference between human milk and cow's milk. Pediatrics 11(2):98-108.
- György P, Rose CS (1955). Further observations on the metabolic requirements of Lactobacillus bifidus var. pennsylvanicus. J Bacteriol 69(5):483-490.
- György P, Norris RF, Rose CS (1954a). Bifidus factor. I. A variant of Lactobacillus bifidus requiring a special growth factor. Arch Biochem Biophys 48(1):193-201.
- György P, Kuhn R, Rose CS, Zilliken F (1954b). Bifidus factor. II. Its occurrence in milk from different species and in other natural products. Arch Biochem Biophys 48(1):202-208.
- Halimi H, Rigato A, Byrne D, Ferracci G, Sebban-Kreuzer C, Elantak L et al. (2014). Glycan dependence of Galectin-3 self-association properties. PLoS ONE 9(11):e111836 [9pp]. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0111836.
- Halpern MD, Denning PW (2015). The role of intestinal epithelial barrier function in the development of NEC. Tissue Barriers 3(1/2):e1000707 [10pp]. DOI:10.1080/21688370.2014.1000707.
- Hanlon PR, Thorsrud BA (2014). A 3-week pre-clinical study of 2'-fucosyllactose in farm piglets. Food Chem Toxicol 74:343-348 [plus supplementary data].
- Hanson LA (2007). Session 1: Feeding and infant development breast-feeding and immune function. Proc Nutr Soc 66(3):384-396.
- He Y, Liu S, Leone S, Newburg DS (2014). Human colostrum oligosaccharides modulate major immunologic pathways of immature human intestine. Mucosal Immunol 7(6):1326-1339.
- Heggelund JE, Varrot A, Imberty A, Krengel U (2017). Histo-blood group antigens as mediators of infections. Curr Opin Struct Biol 44:190-200.
- Hester SN, Donovan SM (2012). Individual and combined effects of nucleotides and human milk oligosaccharides on proliferation, apoptosis and necrosis in a human fetal intestinal cell line. Food Nutr Sci 3(11):1567-1576.
- Hickey RM (2012). The role of oligosaccharides from human milk and other sources in prevention of pathogen adhesion. Int Dairy J 22:141-146.
- Hidalgo-Cantabrana C, Delgado S, Ruiz L, Ruas-Madiedo P, Sánchez B, Margolles A (2017). Bifidobacteria and their health-promoting effects. Microbiol Spectr 5(3):[19pp]. DOI:10.1128/microbiolspec.BAD-0010-2016.
- Hoeflinger JL, Davis SR, Chow J, Miller MJ (2015). In vitro impact of human milk oligosaccharides on Enterobacteriaceae growth. J Agric Food Chem 63(12):3295-3302.
- Holscher HD, Davis SR, Tappenden KA (2014). Human milk oligosaccharides influence maturation of human intestinal Caco-2Bbe and HT-29 cell lines. J Nutr 144(5):586-591.

- Hong Q, Ruhaak LR, Totten SM, Smilowitz JT, German JB, Lebrilla CB (2014). Label-free absolute quantitation of oligosaccharides using multiple reaction monitoring. Anal Chem 86(5):2640-2647.
- Horta BL, Bahl R, Martinés JC, Victora CG (2007). *Evidence on the Long-Term Effects of Breastfeeding: Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analysis*. Geneva, Switz.: World Health Organization (WHO), Department of Child and Adolescent Health and Development. Available at: <u>http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2007/9789241595230\_eng.pdf</u>.
- Iacovou M, Sevilla-Sanz A (2010). The Effect of Breastfeeding on Children's Cognitive Development. (ISER Working Paper Series: 2010-40). Colchester, Essex: University of Essex, Institute for Social & Economic Research (ISER). Available at: <u>www.iser.essex.ac.uk/files/iser\_working\_papers/2010-40.pdf</u>.
- Ishizuka Y, Nemoto T, Fujiwara M, Fujita KI, Nakanishi H (1999). Three-dimensional structure of fucosyllactoses in an aqueous solution. J Carbohydr Chem 18(5):523-533.
- Israel MOH (2017). [Novel Food Guidance on: Oligosaccharide 2'-Fucosyllactose of January 16 2017]. (07302717). Jerusalem: State of Israel, Ministry of Health (MOH), Food Control Services. Available at: <u>https://www.health.gov.il/UnitsOffice/HD/PH/FCS/Documents/Regulations/REG\_07302717.pdf</u> [Accessed June 7, 2017].
- JECFA (1991). Chymosins A and B from genetically microorganisms. In: *Toxicological Evaluation of Certain Food Additives and Contaminants*. Thirty-seventh Meeting of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA), June 5-14, 1990, Geneva, Switz. (WHO Food Additives Series, no 28). Geneva, Switz.: World Health Organization (WHO) / International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS). Available at:

http://www.inchem.org/documents/jecfa/jecmono/v28je08.htm.

- JECFA (2006). General specifications and considerations for enzyme preparation used in food processing [prepared by the Committee at its sixty-seventh meeting (2006)]. In: *Combined Compendium of Food Additive Specifications* [Online Edition]. General Specifications for Enzymes Analytical Methods, Volume 4: Analytical Methods, Test Procedures and Laboratory Solutions Used by and Referenced in the Food Specifications. 1<sup>st</sup> to 67<sup>th</sup> JECFA Meetings, 1956-2006. (FAO JECFA Monographs 3). Rome, Italy: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) / Geneva, Switz.: Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA), pp. 63-67. Available at: <u>http://www.fao.org/ag/agn/jecfa-additives/docs/enzymes\_en.htm</u>.
- JECFA (2010). Chymosin A from Escherichia coli K12 containing the Prochymosin A Gene. In: Summary of Evaluations of the Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) 1956-2009 (1st through 71st Meetings) [Database]. Geneva, Switz., Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives (JECFA) / Rome Italy, Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO) / World Health Organization (WHO) / International Programme on Chemical Safety (IPCS). Available online: <u>http://apps.who.int/food-additives-contaminants-jecfadatabase/chemical.aspx?chemID=960</u>.
- Jenkins GA, Bradbury JH, Messer M, Trifonoff E (1984). Determination of the structures of fucosyllactose and difucosyl-lactose from the milk of monotremes, using NMR spectroscopy. Carbohydr Res 126(1):157-161.

- Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH (2015). GRAS Exemption Claim for Use of 2'-Fucosyllactose (2'-FL) in Term Infant and Toddler Formulas. (GRN 000571). Submitted by Phoenix (AZ): ENVIRON International Corp. on behalf of Reinbreitbach, Germany: Jennewein Biotechnologie, GmbH to College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety and Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>https://www.fda.gov/downloads/Food/IngredientsPackagingLabeling/GRAS/NoticeInventory/uc</u> <u>m461885.pdf</u>.
- Jennewein S, inventor; Rheinbreitbach: Germany, Jennewein Biotechnologie GmbH, applicant (2015). *Production of Oligosaccharides*. (European Patent Application EP 2,845,905 A1). Available at: <u>https://data.epo.org/publication-server/document?iDocId=7931684&iFormat=3</u> [Date of filing: 10.9.2013; Date of publication: 11.03.2015].
- Kajzer J, Oliver J, Marriage B (2016). Gastrointestinal tolerance of formula supplemented with oligosaccharides. FASEB J 30(1, Suppl.):abstract 671.4. Available at: <u>http://www.fasebj.org/content/30/1\_Supplement/671.4?related-</u> <u>urls=yes&legid=fasebj;30/1\_Supplement/671.4</u>.
- Karau A, Grayson I (2014). Amino acids in human and animal nutrition. In: Zorn H, Czermak P, editors. Biotechnology of Food and Feed Additives. (Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology, vol 143). Berlin, Germany: Springer Verlag, pp. 189-228.
- Katayama T, Sakuma A, Kimura T, Makimura Y, Hiratake J, Sakata K et al. (2004). Molecular cloning and characterization of *Bifidobacterium bifidum* 1,2-α-L-fucosidase (AfcA), a novel inverting glycosidase (glycoside hydrolase family 95). J Bacteriol 186(15):4885-4893.
- Katayama T, Wada J, Fujita K, Kiyohara M, Ashida H, Yamamoto K (2008). Functions of novel glycosidases isolated from bifidobacteria. J Appl Glycosci 55:101-109.
- Khankal R, Luziatelli F, Chin JW, Frei CS, Cirino PC (2008). Comparison between *Escherichia coli* K-12 strains W3110 and MG1655 and wild-type *E. coli* B as platforms for xylitol production. Biotechnol Lett 30(9):1645-1653.
- Kim JH, An HJ, Garrido D, German JB, Lebrilla CB, Mills DA (2013). Proteomic analysis of Bifidobacterium longum subsp. infantis reveals the metabolic insight on consumption of prebiotics and host glycans. Pediatrics 8(2):e57535 [13pp]. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0057535.
- Koromyslova A, Tripathi S, Morozov V, Schroten H, Hansman GS (2017). Human norovirus inhibition by a human milk oligosaccharide. Virology 508:81-89.
- Kuhn R (1952). Vitamine der Milch. Angew Chem 64(18):493-500.
- Kuhn R, Baer HH, Gauhe A (1955). Fucosido-lactose, das Trisaccharid der Frauenmilch. Chem Ber 88(8):1135-1146.
- Kuhn R, Baer HH, Gauhe A (1956). Kristalliserte Fucosido-lactose. Chem Ber 89(11):2513 [#363].
- Kunz C (2012). Historical aspects of human milk oligosaccharides. Adv Nutr 3(3):430S-439S.
- Kunz C, Meyer C, Collado MC, Geiger L, Garcia-Mantrana I, Bertua-Rios B et al. (2017). Influence of gestational age, secretor and Lewis blood group status on the oligosaccharide content of human milk. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 64(5):789-798.

- Kunz C, Rudloff S (1993). Biological functions of oligosaccharides in human milk. Acta Paediatr 82(11):903-912.
- Kunz C, Rudloff S (2006). Health promoting aspects of milk oligosaccharides. Int Dairy J 16(11):1341-1346.
- Kunz C, Rudloff S, Baier W, Klein N, Strobel S (2000). Oligosaccharides in human milk: structural, functional, and metabolic aspects. Annu Rev Nutr 20:699-722.
- Lane JA, Mehra RK, Carrington SD, Hickey RM (2011). Development of biosensor-based assays to identify anti-infective oligosaccharides. Anal Biochem 410(2):200-205.
- Legifrance (2006). Arrêté du 19 octobre 2006 relatif à l'emploi d'auxiliaires technologiques dans la fabrication de certaines denrées alimentaires NOR: ECOC0600115A [Article Annexe I C, enzymes]. J Off Repub Fr (Oct.). Available at: <u>http://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do;jsessionid=C9CD6B3BA59CBF9B2355B79A66A0FB</u> <u>FE.tpdjo04v 3?idSectionTA=LEGISCTA000020667473&cidTexte=JORFTEXT000000271061&dateT</u> <u>exte=20140314</u> [Version consolidée au 14 mars 2014].
- Leo F, Asakuma S, Fukuda K, Senda A, Urashima T (2010). Determination of sialyl and neutral oligosaccharide levels in transition and mature milks of Samoan women, using anthranilic derivatization followed by reverse phase high performance liquid chromatography. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 74(2):298-303.
- Leo F, Asakuma S, Nakamura T, Fukuda K, Senda A, Urashima T (2009). Improved determination of milk oligosaccharides using a single derivatization with anthranilic acid and separation by reversed-phase high-performance liquid chromatography. J Chromatogr A 1216(9):1520-1523.
- Li M, Monaco MH, Wang M, Comstock SS, Kuhlenschmidt TB, Fahey GC et al. (2014). Human milk oligosaccharides shorten rotavirus-induced diarrhea and modulate piglet mucosal immunity and colonic microbiota. Isme J 8(8):1609-1620 [plus supplementary data].
- Lukjancenko O, Wassenaar TM, Ussery DW (2010). Comparison of 61 sequenced *Escherichia coli* genomes. Microb Ecol 60(4):708-720.
- Magarey A, Kavian F, Scott JA, Markow K, Daniels L (2016). Feeding mode of Australian infants in the first 12 months of life. J Hum Lact 32(4):NP95-NP104.
- Malpress FH, Hytten FE (1958). The oligosaccharides of human milk. Biochem J 68(4):708-717.
- Manning PA, Pugsley AP, Reeves P (1977). Defective growth functions in mutants of *Escherichia coli* K12 lacking a major outer membrane protein. J Mol Biol 116(2):285-300.
- Marriage BJ, Buck RH, Goehring KC, Oliver JS, Williams JA (2015). Infants fed a lower calorie formula with 2'-fucosyllactose (2'FL) show growth and 2'FL uptake like breast-fed infants. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 61(6):649-658.
- McGuire MK, Meehan CL, McGuire MA, Williams JE, Foster J, Sellen DW et al. (2017). What's normal? Oligosaccharide concentrations and profiles in milk produced by healthy women vary geographically. Am J Clin Nutr 105(5):1086-1100 [plus supplementary data].
- Mezoff EA, Hawkins JA, Ollberding NJ, Karns R, Morrow AL, Helmrath MA (2016). The human milk oligosaccharide 2'-fucosyllactose augments the adaptive response to extensive intestinal. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 310(6):G427-G438.

- Ministry of Health of the PRC (2014). [Food Safety National Standard Food Additive Standard]. (National Food Safety Standard, no GB:2760-2014; [Announcement No. 11, Notice No. 17, 2014]). Beijing, People's Republic of China: China Bureau of Scientific Standards, Standards Press of China / Ministry of Health of the People's Republic of China (PRC). Information available at: <u>http://bz.cfsa.net.cn/staticPages/E13798C0-F243-4ACB-B541-C4E543349BE5.html</u>
- Miwa M, Horimoto T, Kiyohara M, Katayama T, Kitaoka M, Ashida H et al. (2010). Cooperation of  $\beta$ galactosidase and  $\beta$ -*N*-acetylhexosaminidase from bifidobacteria in assimilation of human milk oligosaccharides with type 2 structure. Glycobiology 20(11):1402-1409.
- Moeller AH, Caro-Quintero A, Mjungu D, Georgiev AV, Lonsdorf EV, Muller MN et al. (2016). Cospeciation of gut microbiota with hominids. Science 353(6297):380-382.
- Montreuil J (1956). Structure de deux triholosides isolés du lait de Femme. CR Hebd Seances Acad Sci 242(1):192-193.
- Morrow AL, Chantry CJ (2013). Pediatric Clinics of North America. Breastfeeding updates for the pediatrician. Preface. Pediatr Clin North Am 60(1, Spec. Iss. Breastfeeding):xv-xvii. Available at: http://www.pediatric.theclinics.com/issue/S0031-3955%2812%29X0002-6.
- Morrow AL, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Altaye M, Jiang X, Guerrero ML, Meinzen-Derr JK et al. (2004). Human milk oligosaccharides are associated with protection against diarrhea in breast-fed infants. J Pediatr 145(3):297-303.
- Murarka A, Dharmadi Y, Yazdani SS, Gonzalez R (2008). Fermentative utilization of glycerol by *Escherichia coli* and its implications for the production of fuels and chemicals. Appl Environ Microbiol 74(4):1124-1135.
- Musumeci M, Simpore J, D'Agata A, Sotgiu S, Musumeci S (2006). Oligosaccharides in colostrum of Italian and Burkinabe women. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 43(3):372-378.
- Nagae M, Tsuchiya A, Katayama T, Yamamoto K, Wakatsuki S, Kato R (2007). Structural basis of the catalytic reaction mechanism of novel 1,2-α-L-fucosidase from *Bifidobacterium bifidum*. J Biol Chem 282(25):18497-18509.
- Nakamura T, Urashima T (2004). The milk oligosaccharides of domestic farm animals. Trends Glycosci Glycotechnol 16(88):135-142.
- Nakhla T, Fu D, Zopf D, Brodsky NL, Hurt H (1999). Neutral oligosaccharide content of preterm human milk. Br J Nutr 82(5):361-367.
- Newburg DS (2009). Neonatal protection by an innate immune system of human milk consisting of oligosaccharides and glycans. J Anim Sci 87(1):26-34.
- Newburg DS (2013). Glycobiology of human milk. Biochemistry (Mosc) 78(7):771-785 [Russian edition "Biokhimiya 778(777) 990-1007"].
- Newburg DS, Ruiz-Palacios GM, Morrow AL (2005). Human milk glycans protect infants against enteric pathogens. Annu Rev Nutr 25:37-58.

- NHMRC (2012). Infant Feeding Guidelines Information for Health Workers. (Eat for Health). Canberra, Australia: Australian Government, National Health and Medical Research Council (NHMRC) & Department of Health and Aging. Available at: <u>https://www.nhmrc.gov.au/ files nhmrc/file/publications/170131 n56 infant feeding guidelines.pdf</u>
- Ninonuevo MR, Park Y, Yin H, Zhang J, Ward RE, Clowers BH et al. (2006). A strategy for annotating the human milk glycome. J Agric Food Chem 54(20):7471-7480. Cited In: EFSA, 2014c.
- Noll AJ, Gourdine JP, Yu Y, Lasanajak Y, Smith DF, Cummings RD (2016). Galectins are human milk glycan receptors. Glycobiology 26(6):655-669.
- NZ MoH (2003). *NZ Food, NZ Children*. Wellington, New Zealand: New Zealand Ministry of Health (NZ MoH). Available at: <u>http://www.health.govt.nz/publication/nz-food-nz-children</u>.
- NZ MoH (2012). A Focus on Nutrition: Key findings from the 2008/09 NZ Adult Nutrition Survey. Wellington, New Zealand: New Zealand Ministry of Health (NZ MoH). Available at: <u>http://www.health.govt.nz/publication/focus-nutrition-key-findings-2008-09-nz-adult-nutrition-survey</u> [Report dated 2011, updated to 2012].
- Obermeier S, Rudloff S, Pohlentz G, Lentze MJ, Kunz C (1999). Secretion of <sup>13</sup>C -labelled oligosaccharides into human milk and infant's urine after an oral <sup>13</sup>C galactose load. Isotopes Environ Health Stud 35(1/2):119-125.
- OECD (1997a). Bacterial reverse mutation test. In: OECD Guidelines for the Testing of Chemicals. (OECD Guideline no 471) [Updated & Adopted: 21 July 1997]. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Available at: <u>http://www.oecd-</u> <u>ilibrary.org/environment/test-no-471-bacterial-reverse-mutation-test\_9789264071247-</u> <u>en;jsessionid=1ijgh8034k0qd.delta</u>.
- OECD (1997b). In vitro mammalian cell gene mutation test. In: OECD Guidelines for the Testing of Chemicals. (OECD Guideline no 476) [Updated & Adopted: 21 July 1997]. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Available at: <u>http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/environment/test-no-476-in-vitro-mammalian-cell-genemutation-test 9789264071322-en;jsessionid=jntalg13e0lb.epsilon</u>.
- OECD (1998a). OECD Principles of Good Laboratory Practice. (Series on Principles of Good Laboratory Practice and Compliance Monitoring, no. 1 [ENV/MC/CHEM(98)17]). Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-Operation & Development (OECD), Environment Directorate, Chemicals Group and Management Committee, OECD Environmental Health and Safety Publications. Available at: <u>http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/environment/oecd-principles-on-good-laboratorypractice 9789264078536-en</u> [As revised in 1997].
- OECD (1998b). Repeated dose 90-day oral toxicity study in rodents. In: OECD Guidelines for the Testing of Chemicals. (OECD Guideline no 408) [Updated & Adopted: 21 September 1998]. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Available at: <u>http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/environment/test-no-408-repeated-dose-90-day-oral-toxicity-</u> <u>study-in-rodents 9789264070707-en;jsessionid=1m6bvwspup322.delta</u>.
- OECD (2008). Repeated dose 28-day oral toxicity study in rodents. In: OECD Guidelines for the Testing of Chemicals. (OECD Guideline no 407) [Adopted: 3 Oct 2008]. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Available at: <u>http://www.oecdilibrary.org/environment/test-no-407-repeated-dose-28-day-oral-toxicity-study-inrodents 9789264070684-en</u>.

- OECD (2014). In Vitro Mammalian Cell Micronucleus Test. In: OECD Guidelines for the Testing of Chemicals. (OECD Guideline no 487) [Updated & Adopted: 26 September 2014]. Paris, France: Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). Available at: <u>http://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/environment/test-no-487-in-vitro-mammalian-cell-micronucleustest 9789264224438-en</u>.
- Olivares M, Albrecht S, De Palma G, Ferrer MD, Castillejo G, Schols HA et al. (2015). Human milk composition differs in healthy mothers and mothers with celiac disease. Eur J Nutr 54(1):119-128.
- Penard L (2015) [unpublished]. 2'-FL 13-week Oral (Gavage) Juvenile Toxicity Study in the Rat Followed by a 4-week Treatment-free Period: Final Version [Confidential]. (Study No.: AB20757, Sponsor Ref. No.: GSN037). Prepared by Saint-Germain-Nuelles, France: WIL Research Europe-Lyon for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Penard L (2016) [unpublished]. LNnT 13-Week Oral (Gavage) Juvenile Toxicity Study in the Rat Followed by a 4-week Treatment-free Period: Final Version [Confidential]. (Study No.: AB20758, Sponsor Ref. No.: GSN041). Prepared by Saint-Germain-Nuelles, France: WIL Research Europe-Lyon for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Perreault H, Costello CE (1999). Stereochemical effects on the mass spectrometric behavior of native and derivatized trisaccharide isomers: comparisons with results from molecular modeling. J Mass Spectrom 34(3):184-197.
- Picard C, Fioramonti J, Francois A, Robinson T, Neant F, Matuchansky C (2005). Review article: bifidobacteria as probiotic agents -- physiological effects and clinical benefits. Aliment Pharmacol Ther 22(6):495-512.
- Popoff MR (2018). "Bacterial toxins" section in the journal *Toxins*: a fantastic multidisciplinary interplay between bacterial pathogenicity mechanisms, physiological processes, genomic evolution, and subsequent development of identification methods, efficient treatment, and prevention of toxigenic bacteria. Toxins (Basel) 10(1):44 [3pp]. DOI:10.3390/toxins10010044.
- Prieto PA (2005). *In vitro* and clinical experiences with a human milk oligosaccharide, lacto-N*neo*Tetrose, and fructooligosaccharides. FFI J 210(11):1018-1030.
- Puccio G, Alliet P, Cajozzo C, Janssens E, Corsello G, Sprenger N et al. (2017). Effects of infant formula with human milk oligosaccharides on growth and morbidity: a randomized multicenter trial. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 64(4):624-631.
- Quigley MA, Carson C, Sacker A, Kelly Y (2016). Exclusive breastfeeding duration and infant infection. Eur J Clin Nutr 70(12):1420-1427.
- Rabinovich GA, van Kooyk Y, Cobb BA (2012). Glycobiology of immune responses. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1253:1-15.
- Rabquer BJ, Hou Y, Ruth JH, Luo W, Eitzman DT, Koch AE et al. (2012). H-2g, a glucose analog of blood group H antigen, mediates monocyte recruitment in vitro and in vivo via IL-8/CXCL8. Open Access Rheumatol 4:93-98.
- Ramani S, Hu L, Venkataram Prasad BV, Estes MK (2016). Diversity in rotavirus-host glycan interactions: a "sweet" spectrum. Cell Mol Gastroenterol Hepatol 2(3):263-273.

- Ramphal R, Carnoy C, Fievre S, Michalski JC, Houdret N, Lamblin G et al. (1991). *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* recognizes carbohydrate chains containing type 1 (Galβ1-3GlcNAc) or type 2 (Galβ1-4GlcNAc) disaccharide units. Infect Immun 59(2):700-704.
- Rodríguez JM, Murphy K, Stanton C, Ross RP, Kober OI, Juge N, et al. (2015). The composition of the gut microbiota throughout life, with an emphasis on early life. Microb Ecol Health Dis 26:26050 [17pp]. DOI:10.3402/mehd.v26.26050.
- Rodríguez-Díaz J, García-Mantrana I, Vila-Vicent S, Gozalbo-Rovira R, Buesa J, Monedero V, et al. (2017). Relevance of secretor status genotype and microbiota composition in susceptibility to rotavirus and norovirus infections in humans. Sci Rep 7:45559 [10pp]. DOI:10.1038/srep45559.
- Roh HJ, Kim P, Park YC, Choi JH (2000). Bioconversion of D-galactose into D-tagatose by expression of Larabinose isomerase. Biotechnol Appl Biochem 31(1):1-4.
- Rudloff S, Pohlentz G, Borsch C, Lentze MJ, Kunz C (2012). Urinary excretion of *in vivo* <sup>13</sup>C-labelled milk oligosaccharides in breastfed infants. Br J Nutr 107(7):957-963.
- Rudloff S, Pohlentz O, Diekmann L, Egge H, Kunz C (1996). Urinary excretion of lactose and oligosaccharides in preterm infants fed human milk or infant formula. Acta Paediatr 85(5):598-603.
- Rundlöf T, Eriksson L, Widmalm G (2001). A conformational study of the trisaccharide β-D-Glcp-(1→2)[β-D-Glcp-(1→3)]α-D-Glcp-OMe by NMR NOESY and TROESY experiments, computer simulations, and X-ray crystal structure analysis. Chemistry 7(8):1750-1758.
- Schuster-Wolff-Bühring R, Fischer L, Hinrichs J (2010). Production and physiological action of the disaccharide lactulose. Int Dairy J 20(11):731-741.
- Segre JA, Salafsky N (2016). Evolution Hominid superorganisms. Science 353(6297):350-351.
- Sela DA, Chapman J, Adeuya A, Kim JH, Chen F, Whitehead TR et al. (2008). The genome sequence of *Bifidobacterium longum* subsp. *infantis* reveals adaptations for milk utilization within the infant microbiome. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 105(48):18964-18969.
- Shams Yazdani S, Gonzalez R (2008). Engineering *Escherichia coli* for the efficient conversion of glycerol to ethanol and co-products. Metab Eng 10(6):340-351.
- Shams-Ud-Doha K, Kitova EN, Kitov PI, St-Pierre Y, Klassen JS (2017). Human milk oligosaccharide specificities of human galectins. Comparison of electrospray ionization mass spectrometry and glycan microarray screening results. Anal Chem 89(9):4914-4921.
- Sharon N, Ofek I (2000). Safe as mother's milk: carbohydrates as future anti-adhesion drugs for bacterial diseases. Glycoconj J 17(7-9):659-664.
- Simon PM, Goode PL, Mobasseri A, Zopf DA (1997). Inhibition of *Helicobacter pylori* binding to gastrointestinal epithelial cells by sialic acid-containing oligosaccharides. Infect Immun 65(2):750-757.
- Smilowitz JT, O'sullivan A, Barile D, German JB, Lönnerdal B, Slupsky CM (2013). The human milk metabolome reveals diverse oligosaccharide profiles. J Nutr 143(11):1709-1718 [plus supplementary tables].

- Smith HW (1978). Is it safe to use *Escherichia coli* K12 in recombinant DNA experiments. J Infect Dis 137(5):655-660.
- Spevacek AR, Smilowitz JT, Chin EL, Underwood MA, German JB, Slupsky CM (2015). Infant maturity at birth reveals minor differences in the maternal milk metabolome in the first month of lactation. J Nutr 145(8):1698-1708.
- Sprenger N, Lee LY, De Castro CA, Steenhout P, Thakkar SK (2017a). Longitudinal change of selected human milk oligosaccharides and association to infants' growth, an observatory, single center, longitudinal cohort study. PLoS One 12(2):e0171814 [15pp]. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0171814.
- Sprenger N, Odenwald H, Kukkonen AK, Kuitunen M, Savilahti E, Kunz C (2017b). FUT2-dependent breast milk oligosaccharides and allergy at 2 and 5 years of age in infants with high hereditary allergy risk. Eur J Nutr 56(3):1293-1301.
- Springer SA, Gagneux P (2016). Glycomics: revealing the dynamic ecology and evolution of sugar molecules. J Proteomics 135:90-100.
- Steenhout P, Sperisen P, Martin F-P, Sprenger N, Wernimont S, Pecquet S et al. (2016). Term infant formula supplemented with human milk oligosaccharides (2'fucosyllactose and Lacto-Nneotetraose) shifts stool microbiota and metabolic signatures closer to that of breastfed infants. FASEB J 30(1, Suppl.):abstract 275.7. Available at: http://www.fasebj.org/content/30/1 Supplement/275.7.
- Stevens EE, Patrick TE, Pickler R (2009). A history of infant feeding. J Perinat Educ 18(2):32-39.
- Strecker G, Wieruszeski JM, Michalski JC, Montreuil J (1989). Assignment of the <sup>1</sup>H-and <sup>13</sup>C-NMR spectra of eight oligosaccharides of the lacto-*N*-tetraose and neotetraose series. Glycoconj J 6(1):67-83.
- Sumiyoshi W, Urashima T, Nakamura T, Arai I, Saito T, Tsumura N et al. (2003). Determination of each neutral oligosaccharide in the milk of Japanese women during the course of lactation. Br J Nutr 89(1):61-69.
- Svensson C, Teneberg S, Nilsson CL, Kjellberg A, Schwarz FP, Sharon N et al. (2002). High-resolution crystal structures of *Erythrina cristagalli* lectin in complex with lactose and 2'-β-L-fucosyllactose and correlation with thermodynamic binding data. J Mol Biol 321(1):69-83.
- Tao N, Depeters EJ, German JB, Grimm R, Lebrilla CB (2009). Variations in bovine milk oligosaccharides during early and middle lactation stages analyzed by high-performance liquid chromatography-chip/mass spectrometry. J Dairy Sci 92(7):2991-3001.
- Tao N, Wu S, Kim J, An HJ, Hinde K, Power ML et al. (2011). Evolutionary glycomics: characterization of milk oligosaccharides in primates. J Proteome Res 10(4):1548-1557.
- Theisen M, Liao JC (2017). 5. Industrial biotechnology: Escherichia coli as a host. In: Wittmann C, Liao JC, editors. *Industrial Biotechnology: Microorganisms: Volume 1.* Weinheim, Germany: Wiley-VCH Verlag GmbH & Co. KGaA, pp. 151-181.
- Thompkinson DK, Kharb S (2007). Aspects of infant food formulation. Compr Rev Food Sci Food Safety 6(4):79-102.
- Thongaram T, Hoeflinger JL, Chow J, Miller MJ (2017). Human milk oligosaccharide consumption by probiotic and human-associated bifidobacteria and lactobacilli. J Dairy Sci 100(10):7825-7833.

- Thurl S, Müller-Werner B, Sawatzki G (1996). Quantification of individual oligosaccharide compounds from human milk using high-pH anion-exchange chromatography. Anal Biochem 235(2):202-206.
- Thurl S, Munzert M, Henker J, Boehm G, Müller-Werner B, Jelinek J et al. (2010). Variation of human milk oligosaccharides in relation to milk groups and lactational periods. Br J Nutr 104(9):1261-1271.
- U.S. EPA (1997). Escherichia Coli K-12 Final Risk Assessment: Attachment I--Final Risk Assessment of Escherichia Coli K-12 Derivatives. Washington (DC): U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), Biotechnology Program under the Toxic Substances Control Act (TSCA). Available at: <u>http://www2.epa.gov/sites/production/files/2015-09/documents/fra004.pdf</u> [Last updated on September 27, 2012].
- U.S. FDA (1993). Appendix I. Table 14. Conversion table for test chemical treatment doses used in PAFA. In: *Priority Based Assessment of Food Additives (PAFA) Database*. Washington (DC): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), p. 58. Available at: <u>http://www.fda.gov/ohrms/DOCKETS/DOCKETS/95s0316/95s-0316-Rpt0272-36-</u> Appendix-D-Reference-F-FDA-vol205.pdf.
- U.S. FDA (2004). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000155 [alpha-Cyclodextrin, Adrian (MI): Wacker Chemical Corporation]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fcn/fcnDetailNavigation.cfm?rpt=grasListing&id=155</u> [Dec. 22, 2004].
- U.S. FDA (2010). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000308 [L-leucine, Raleigh (NC): Ajinomoto Aminoscience, LLC]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fcn/fcnDetailNavigation.cfm?rpt=grasListing&id=308</u> [Apr. 30, 2010].
- U.S. FDA (2012). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000392 [Oligofructose, Collegefille (PA): Pfizer Nutrition / Mannheim, Germany: BENEO-Orafti. Silver Spring (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: http://www.accordata.fda.gov/ceripte/fdee/index.efm2cat=CRASNeticee8.id=202 [May 7]

<u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=392</u> [May 7, 2012].

- U.S. FDA (2014). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000485 [Beta-galactosidase enzyme preparation, Pittsburgh PA, Clasado, Inc.]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=485</u> [Apr. 15, 2014].
- U.S. FDA (2015a). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000546 [2'-O-fucosyllactose, Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom A/S]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=546</u> [Aug. 14, 2015].

- U.S. FDA (2015b). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000571 [2'-Fucosyllactose, Reinbreitbach, Germany: Jennewein Biotechnologie, GmbH]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=571</u> [Nov. 6, 2015].
- U.S. FDA (2015c). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000547 [Lacto-N-neotetraose, Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom A/S]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=547</u> [Oct. 2, 2015].
- U.S. FDA (2016a). [Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000650 [2'-O-fucosyllactose, Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom A/S]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=650</u> [Nov. 23, 2016].
- U.S. FDA (2016b). Agency Response Letter GRAS Notice No. GRN 000659 [Lacto-<u>N</u>-neotetraose, Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom A/S]. College Park (MD): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), Center for Food Safety & Applied Nutrition (CFSAN), Office of Food Additive Safety. Available at: <u>http://www.accessdata.fda.gov/scripts/fdcc/index.cfm?set=GRASNotices&id=659</u> [Nov. 23, 2016].
- U.S. FDA (2016c). Part 184—Direct food substances affirmed as generally recognized as safe. Section §184.1685—Rennet (animal-derived) and chymosin preparation (fermentation-derived). In: U.S. Code of Federal Regulations (CFR). Title 21: Food and Drugs. (U.S. Food and Drug Administration). Washington (DC): U.S. Government Printing Office (GPO). Available at: http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/browse/collectionCfr.action?collectionCode=CFR.
- U.S. FDA (2016d). Part 101—Food labeling. §101.12—Reference amounts customarily consumed per eating occasion. In: U.S. Code of Federal Regulations (CFR). Title 21: Food and Drugs (U.S. Food and Drug Administration). Washington (DC): U.S. Food and Drug Administration (U.S. FDA), U.S. Government Printing Office (GPO). Available at: http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/browse/collectionCfr.action?collectionCode=CFR.
- Urashima T, Fukuda K, Messer M (2012). Evolution of milk oligosaccharides and lactose: a hypothesis. Animal 6(3):369-374.
- Urashima T, Nakamura T, Ikeda A, Asakuma S, Arai I, Saito T et al. (2005). Characterization of oligosaccharides in milk of a mink, *Mustela vison*. Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 142(4):461-471.
- Urashima T, Nakamura T, Nakagawa D, Noda M, Arai I, Saito T et al. (2004). Characterization of oligosaccharides in milk of bearded seal (*Erignathus barbatus*). Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol 138(1):1-18.
- Urashima T, Saito H, Munakata J, Nakamura T, Arai I, Saito T et al. (2002). Chemical characterization of the oligosaccharides in beluga (*Delphinapterus leucas*) and Minke whale (*Balaenoptera acutorostrata*) milk. Comp Biochem Physiol B Biochem Mol Biol 132(3):611-624.
- Urashima T, Saito T, Nakamura T, Messer M (2001). Oligosaccharides of milk and colostrum in nonhuman mammals. Glycoconj J 18(5):357-371.

- Urashima T, Taufik E, Fukuda K, Asakuma S (2013). Recent advances in studies on milk oligosaccharides of cows and other domestic farm animals. Biosci Biotechnol Biochem 77(3):455-466.
- Velupillai P, Harn DA (1994). Oligosaccharide-specific induction of interleukin 10 production by B220+ cells from schistosome-infected mice: a mechanism for regulation of CD4+ T-cell subsets. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 91(1):18-22.
- Verbaan IAJ (2015a) [unpublished]. An <u>In Vitro</u> Micronucleus Assay with 2'FL in Cultured Peripheral Human Lymphocytes [Confidential]. (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507433; Substance 206374/B). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Verbaan IAJ (2015b) [unpublished]. An <u>In Vitro</u> Micronucleus Assay with 2'-O-Fucosyllactose in Cultured Peripheral Human Lymphocytes [Confidential]. (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507398; Substance 206096/A). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Verbaan IAJ (2015c) [unpublished]. An <u>In Vitro</u> Micronucleus Assay with Lacto-N-Neotetraose in Cultured Peripheral Human Lymphocytes. [Confidential]. (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507397; Substance 206095/A). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch, The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Verbaan IAJ (2016) [unpublished]. An <u>In Vitro</u> Micronucleus Assay with Lacto-N-Neotetraose (LNNT) in Cultured Peripheral Human Lymphocytes: Final Report [Confidential]. (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507474; Substance 206095/B). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Verspeek-Rip CM (2015) [unpublished]. Evaluation of the Mutagenic Activity of 2'FL in the <u>Salmonella</u> <u>Typhimurium</u> Reverse Mutation Assay and the <u>Escherichia Coli</u> Reverse Mutation Assay (Plate Incorporation and Pre-incubation Methods): Final Report [Confidential]. (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507432; Substance 206374/B). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Verspeek-Rip CM (2016) [unpublished]. Evaluation of the Mutagenic Activity of Lacto-N-Neotetraose (LNNT) in the <u>Salmonella Typhimurium</u> Reverse Mutation Assay and the <u>Escherichia Coli</u> Reverse Mutation Assay (Plate Incorporation and Pre-incubation Methods): Final Report [Confidential].
   (Laboratory Project Identification: Project 507473; Substance 206095/B). Prepared by DD's-Hertogenbosch The Netherlands: WIL Research Europe B.V. for Lyngby, Denmark: Glycom.
- Victora CG, Bahl R, Barros AJ, Franca GV, Horton S, Krasevec J et al. (2016). Breastfeeding in the 21st century: epidemiology, mechanisms, and lifelong effect. Lancet 387(10017):475-490.
- von Rymon Lipinski G-W (2014). Sweeteners. In: Zorn H, Czermak P, editors. *Biotechnology of Food and Feed Additives*. (Advances in Biochemical Engineering/Biotechnology, vol 143). Berlin, Germany: Springer Verlag, pp. 1-28.
- Wada J, Honda Y, Nagae M, Kato R, Wakatsuki S, Katayama T et al. (2008). 1,2-α-L-Fucosynthase: a glycosynthase derived from an inverting α-glycosidase with an unusual reaction mechanism. FEBS Lett 582(27):3739-3743.
- Wang Z (2010). Lobry de Bruyn-Alberda van Ekenstein transformation. In: *Comprehensive Organic Name Reactions and Reagents*. Hoboken (NJ): John Wiley & Sons, Inc., pp. 1763-1766.

- Warren CD, Chaturvedi P, Newburg AR, Oftedal OT, Tilden CD, Newburg DS (2001). Comparison of oligosaccharides in milk specimens from humans and twelve other species. In: Newburg DS, editor. *Bioactive Components of Human Milk*. 8th International Conference of the International Society for Research on Human Milk and Lactation, Oct. 25-29, 1997, Plymouth, Mass. (Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology, vol 501). New York (NY): Kluwer Academic/Plenum Publishers, pp. 325-332.
- WHO (2017). *Exclusive Breastfeeding*. Geneva Switz., World Health Organization (WHO). Available at: <u>http://www.who.int/nutrition/topics/exclusive\_breastfeeding/en/</u> [2017].
- Wilson JW, Schurr MJ, LeBlanc CL, Ramamurthy R, Buchanan KL, Nickerson CA (2002). Mechanisms of bacterial pathogenicity. Postgrad Med J 78(918):216-224. DOI:10.1136/pmj.78.918.216.
- Yamada C, Gotoh A, Sakanaka M, Hattie M, Stubbs KA, Katayama-Ikegami A, et al. (2017). Molecular insight into evolution of symbiosis between breast-fed infants and a member of the human gut microbiome Bifidobacterium longum. Cell Chem Biol 24(4):515-524.e5.
- Yildirim Z, Johnson MG (1998). Characterization and antimicrobial spectrum of bifidocin B, a bacteriocin produced by *Bifidobacterium bifidum* NCFB 1454. J Food Prot 61(1):47-51.
- Yoshida E, Sakurama H, Kiyohara M, Nakajima M, Kitaoka M, Ashida H et al. (2012). *Bifidobacterium longum* subsp. *infantis* uses two different β-galactosidases for selectively degrading type-1 and type-2 human milk oligosaccharides. Glycobiology 22(3):361-368.
- Yu ZT, Chen C, Kling DE, Liu B, McCoy JM, Merighi M et al. (2013). The principal fucosylated oligosaccharides of human milk exhibit prebiotic properties on cultured infant microbiota. Glycobiology 23(2):169-177.
- Yu ZT, Nanthakumar NN, Newburg DS (2016). The human milk oligosaccharide 2'-fucosyllactose quenches *Campylobacter jejuni*-induced inflammation in human epithelial cells HEp-2 and HT-29 and in mouse intestinal mucosa. J Nutr 146(10):1980-1990.
- Zhu K, Amin MA, Kim MJ, Katschke KJ, Jr., Park CC, Koch AE (2003). A novel function for a glucose analog of blood group H antigen as a mediator of leukocyte-endothelial adhesion via intracellular adhesion molecule 1. J Biol Chem 278(24):21869-21877.
- Zhu K, Amin MA, Zha Y, Harlow LA, Koch AE (2005). Mechanism by which H-2g, a glucose analog of blood group H antigen, mediates angiogenesis. Blood 105(6):2343-2349.

Zopf D, Roth S (1996). Oligosaccharide anti-infective agents. Lancet 347(9007):1017-1021.